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CHAPTER 1

INTRODUCTION

1.1 BACKGROUND

This report is a result of a joint education sector study
commissioned by the governments of Zimbabwe and Sweden.

Swedish support to the education sector in Zimbabwe
started shortly after Independence in 1980. Under the
current four - year Education Sector Support Agreement which
expires in June 1991, Sweden has provided about MSEK 50 per
year concerning such areas as capital construction, teacher
training, curriculum development, central administration,
teaching materials/equipment, special education and non-
formal education.

1.2 THE PURPOSE OF THE STUDY AND TERMS OF REFERENCE

The overriding purpose of the joint study was to:

(I) Review the performance of formal and non- formal
education and training during the first Five-Year Plan
period as a central area of human resource development and
in the context of the socio - economic and demographic
situation of the country;

(II) Make an overall assessment of the implementation and
impacts of Swedish support to the sector especially during
the current agreement period;

(III) Identify and prioritize sub- sectors suitable for
continued Swedish support during the next agreement period;
and

(IV) Give recommendations to the Zimbabwe government
regarding problem areas in the education and training
sectors especially in need of attention.

Thus within the constraints of time and human resources
available, the study team reviewed the general performance
of the education sector with special emphasis on the
disadvantaged areas, the needs of the marginalized groups
and those areas that benefited from SIDA support.

1.3 SCOPE OF THE STUDY

The study, which was conducted by the five team members
over approximately two months in late 1989 and early 1990,
attempted to assess the performance of the formal and non-
formal education sectors but with main emphasis on formal
education. Specific topics or issues relating to quantity
and quality of education were selected for more in - depth
study. These included expansion of school facilities,
enrolments, teacher supply, incremental resource
requirements, infrastructure, logistics, internal and
external efficiency, cost effectiveness, relevance and
equity issues. Twenty SIDA supported projects in education
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were examined with regard to inputs, management and
implementation, monitoring and evaluation, and outputs.
Although education and SIDA support to education were in
focus it was also considered necessary to place them in the
general context of socio - economic development of Zimbabwe
and to examine the link between education and the world of
work, where the increasing levels of youth unemployment
merits particular attention.

1.4 METHODOLOGY

Data were collected in the form of documents, statistics,
and from a large number of interviews at central and local
levels (see Appendices for list of interviewees). The Head
Offices of all the relevant line ministries, regional
offices, District Councils, and a number of primary and
secondary schools were visited - especially in
disadvantaged areas constituting around 40 mini case
studies. The visits and interviews were intended to
supplement the more comprehensive data gathered from
official sources.

Data were used to measure quantitative expansion in
education as well as regional differences in participation
in education, attrition rates, gender differences, teacher -
pupil ratios, utilisation of teaching materials, and costs
and financing. For all the SiDA- supported programmes
written statements as well as other documents were
collected and interviews were conducted with the relevant
responsible officers, including the responsible SIDA
officers in Stockholm and Harare.

1.5 ORGANISATION OF THE REPORT

After the first introductory chapter, Chapter 2 provides
an executive summary of the report. Chapter 3 deals with
the over - all economic and social context of education in
Zimbabwe. The structures, content, and coverage of the
education and training systems are presented in Chapter 4,
after which Chapter 5 identifies the problems and issues
that, notwithstanding some major achievements, have arisen
as a result of the extremely rapid development of education
since Independence. Chapter 5 also offers some general
recommendations regarding educational policy for the
1990's. Chapter 6 examines SIDA support to the education
sector during the 1980's and suggests some general
guidelines for future SIDA support on the basis of general
SIDA policy, the experience gained from SIDA programmes so
far, and the development goals of Zimbabwe.

1.6 THE STATUS OF THE REPORT

The study should be regarded as independent of the
commissioners and the views expressed in the report are
those of the Study Team members and do not necessarily
represent official Swedish or Zimbabwean opinions.
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CHAPTBR 2
EXECUTIVE BUMMARY

This chapter comprises a summary of the major
observations and conclusions of the report. It also
provides a summary of the main recommendations, further
discussion and rationales for which can be found in
Chapters 5 and 6 of the text.

Cha ter 3. Economic and social context

Major conclusions and observations

1. Zimbabwe's 1990 population is estimated to be about 10
million. The population density is now put at 26 persons
per sq. km up from 19 recorded during the 1982 census.

2. The dependency ratio in Zimbabwe is comparatively high -
at around 47 per cent - with the school - age population
(corresponding to grades 1-7) estimated to be more than 2
million.

3. Zimbabwe experienced sharp economic growth in 1980 and
1981. Thereafter, growth was sluggish due to prolonged
drought, falling mineral exports, and rising public sector
deficits. These adversely affected investments more
generally.

4. Early in 1988, the Ministry of Finance, Economic,
Planning and Development promulgated new regulations which
sought to stimulate domestic investment and attract
investment from abroad. The impact of those regulations and
the other economic liberalization policies adopted is not
yet clear.

5. There are still considerable pockets of poverty in the
country - vulnerable groups include farm workers, poor
peasants, the un- or under - employed, low paid urban
workers, some resettled people and people in the remote and
sparsely populated areas. The differences in living
standards between the modern and traditional sectors are
still striking, and indicative of the little change in the
distribution of wealth that has occurred during the last
decade.

6. In 1987, the total labour force comprised of 3.3 million
people representing 77 per cent of the population aged 15
years and above. Females made up 51 per cent of the labour
force. Approximately 1/3 of the labour force was involved in
work in the formal sector while about 58 per cent worked in
the commercial areas - mainly but not entirely in
agriculture.

7. Reported unemployment has become and continues to be a
strong positive function of the level of education
possessed, and is concentrated and high amongst the young
secondary school leavers affecting significant proportions
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of them. Youth unemployment has therefore reached alarming
proportions.

8. Employment generation in the formal sector is put at
loss than 20 000 new jobs (net) per year over the 1990's
compared with over 250 000 school leavers per year most of
whom will have O' levels. Even with a return to rapid
economic growth, the labour market will not be able to
absorb all job seekers. Consequently "job - search"
unemployment will continue to increase over the next few
years. This surplus labour will mean that access to the
formal sector will be impossible for those without O'
levels and also to the majority of O' level graduates.

9. The situation in the skilled labour market has changed
sharply since Independence. No detailed labour market
studies of the current dimensions of skills shortages are
available.

10. Zimbabwean women continue to be under - represented in
the modern sector, in high - level jobs and in higher
education despite improvements due to such legislation as
the Equal Pay Regulation of 1982, the Industrial
Conciliation Act and the Labour Relations Act of 1984. In
education, the general pattern is that girls are nearly on
par with boys in the lower levels of the system, but are
outnumbered at higher levels. Those girls who survive
through the system are generally lower achievers compared
to boys.

11. Government efforts to narrow down wage and salary
differentials have been pursued through the minimum wage
stipulations and the establishment of annual maximum and
minimum permitted wage and salary increments. However, this
has mainly affected the public and not the private sector.
Wage and salary differentials between the public and the
private sectors have become more rather than less marked,
in favour of the latter, over the years.

Chapter 4. Education and trainin

Major conclusions and observations

1. Formal education in Zimbabwe is divided into four
levels: pre - school, primary, secondary and higher
education. Higher education is principally the
responsibility of the Ministry of Higher Education while
the other levels together with Adult and Non - Formal
Education fall under the Ministry of Education and Culture.
The Ministry of Higher Education, established in 1988, is
composed of departments/sectors hived off from other
ministries.

2. A dual system of education existed in Zimbabwe during
the colonial period one system for Whites and Coloureds
and the other for Africans. Each system's aims and purposes
were designed to prepare children for their predetermined
status in life: that of employer/master for the white
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status in life: that of employer/master for the white
child; that of labourer/servant for the African child.
While the European education system offered each child 11
years of free education, the African system was voluntary,
highly restricted and not free at any level.

3. Colonial government virtually excluded Africans from
skilled and high - level manpower training institutions until
around 1974.

4. Post Independence systems in education and training
conform mainly to ZANU(PF)'S election manifestos of 1980
and 1985. The main orientations of these reforms have been
guided by the following policy principles: (1)
decolonization of the system; (2) abolition of the social
structures; (3) democratization of access to education; (4)
localization of curriculum and examinations; (5)
vocationalization of the secondary school curriculum; (6)
promotion of socialism; and (7) promotion of social
transformation.

5. Developments in the manpower training field since
independence hinge on the establishment of the Ministry of
Manpower Planning and Development and the findings and
recommendations of the Manpower Development Survey of 1982.
Overall, the manpower development efforts emphasize: (1)
quality and relevance of training; (2) development of
science and technology; (3) management and entrepreneurship
training; and (4) development of skills that promote self -
reliance and self employment.

6. Significant reforms in education and training since 1980
include: (1) abolition of primary school tuition fees; (2)
removal of racial discrimination; (3) enforcement of
automatic promotion from Glade 1 to Grade 7 and
introduction of no selection for entry into Form 1; (4)
introduction of the ZINTEC programme; (5) the
decentralization of education administrative and management
structures; (6) the localization of curricula including the
vocationalization of the secondary school curriculum; (7)
the localization of examinations; (8) the introduction of
the single teaching service; and (9) Ministry of Education
and Culture's assumption of direct control of primary
school per - capita grant disbursements.

7. The Planning Division of the then Ministry of Education
was confronted by problems and challenges from the onset.
Some of these were: (1) the rapid expansion of the
education system; (2) manpower shortages; and (3) financial
constraints.

8. Due to political and public exigencies, the Planning
Division found itself occupied, full time, with the
translation of political decisions into workable plans and
strategies and ensuring their successful implementation.

9. The 1987 Education Act provides for the establishment of
schools by government itself, local authorities,
organizations and individuals, but government is not
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completely involved in the establishment of new primary
schools.

10. The Ministry of Education and Culture assumed full
responsibility for pre - school education and adult literacy
from the Ministry of Community Development and Women's
Affairs in 1988. The development of pre - schools,
particularly in rural areas, is provided through the Early
Childhood Education and Care (ECEC) programme which is
funded jointly by the government and UNICEF. The target is
to establish a pre - school facility at each of the 6 000
villages in the rural areas plus 3 000 in the urban
centres.

11. The seven - years primary school cycle is divided into
the infants grades (Grades 1 and 2) and the junior grades
(Grades 3 - 7). Children enter Grade 1 at the age of 6 or 7
and sit for the Grade 7 examinations at the end of the
cycle. In 1989, there were more than 2.2 million primary
school pupils in about 4 500 schools (nearly 96 per cent of
which were non - government). Gross enrolment rate is nearly
120 per cent and net enrolment rate is estimated at about
97 per cent. The primary school children were taught by
more than 58 000 teachers (giving a pupil:teacher ratio of
38:1), only about half of whom were trained.

12. The secondary school cycle is comprised of three two -
year stages: Form 1 and 2; Form 3 and 4; and Form 5 and 6.
The results of the ZJC examinations, taken at the end of
Form 2, are used to determine pupils interest and
capabilities in order to channel them into the appropriate
Form 3 classes. Form 4 15 not only terminal for the
majority of pupils who attempt it, but it also controls
access to tertiary institutions and to a better paying job
in the modern sector. Form 5 and 6 (A' level) studies
prepare students for entry into the university and other
institutions of higher learning.

13. In 1989, less than 13 per cent of the around 1 500
secondary schools were operated by government. Total
enrolment was a little more than 650 000 pupils taught by
more than 24 500 teachers (pupil:teacher ratio: around
27:1), half of whom were formally qualified.

14. Teacher education is serviced by 14 colleges, four of
which train secondary school teachers while the rest train
primary school teachers. In addition, the Cuba Teacher
Training Programme trains secondary school mathematics and
science teachers. All teachers colleges save Bondolfi,
Morgenster and Nyadire are operated by government. Morgan
and Gwanda are the only colleges operating the ZINTEC mode
of teacher education while the United College of Education
(UCE) produces special education teachers and Hillside
Teachers College runs the Learner Tutor Course.

15. All teachers colleges are associated to the University
of Zimbabwe through the Associate College Centre (ACC), now
called the Department of Teacher Education, which monitors
professional standards and certificates successful
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students. Entry requirements are the same for both primary
and secondary teachers colleges i.e. at least 5 0' level
passes including English Language.

16. In 1989 there were 8 government plus 105 privately
owned technical colleges offering a wide range of subjects.
Government technical colleges offer local courses examined
by Further Education Examination Board (FEEB) while the
majority of private colleges still offer external courses.

17. The two vocational training centres Msasa and
Westgate offer upgrading training courses to skilled
workers and help them gain craftsman certificates.

18. The thirteen (13) high schools, following the
vocationalization of the secondary school curriculum are
registered with the Ministry of Education and Culture as
technical high schools. These schools offer a four - year
technical course leading to the ZNCC examinations.

19. Under the apprenticeship scheme, companies take on
young men/women as apprentices for 3 to 5 years depending
on trade. Apprentices receive on- the - job training
supervised by skilled workers and gain theoretical
knowledge at technical colleges through full - time block or
day release schemes. Successful apprentices graduate to be
journeymen.

20. All colleges in Zimbabwe (technical and teachers
colleges) experience acute staff shortages which adversely
affect their effectiveness and size of intakes. Despite the
recruitment of expatriates, colleges continue to operate
with high vacancy ratios. The main causes of staff
shortages are poor salaries and conditions of service
offered by the Public Service as opposed to those offered
by the private sector.

21. The University of Zimbabwe (UZ) in 1989 had a total of
7 900 undergraduate students in ten faculties. It cannot,
however, by far meet the nation's need for high - level
manpower. The government has thus decided to establish a
second university at Bulawayo with a scientific bias, as
soon as funds permit.

22. Although no nationwide survey of the disabled in
Zimbabwe has been conducted recently it can be assumed that
there are around 60 000 children of school - going age with
handicaps. A recent policy statement on special education
perhaps signals that more attention will be paid to the
problem but so far only about 10 per cent of the target
group are provided with educational services. By 1989,
there were 211 centres under the Schools Psychological
Services with 611 teachers catering for about 5 700
children. The United College of Education in Bulawayo is
the only teachers college offering a one year full - time
course in special education. At present the intake is 60
students a year.
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23. Non - formal education witnessed an impressive expansion
between 1979 and 1984 but enrolment has actually declined
since. Participation in literacy classes has also gone down
by nearly 50 per cent in the same period (from 46 806 to
24 300). While nearly 2.3 million were declared illiterate
in 1979, only less than 15 000 have actually become
literate in the past decade.

Chapter 5. Current issues in education and challenges for
the future

A. Ma or,conclusions and observations

1. The critical issues confronting education policymakers
in Zimbabwe today arise from the remarkable post -
independence expansion of the system. Although this
represents a major achievement, it has stretched resources
to the limit and created shortages which threaten the
system's viability.

2. The rapid expansion of primary and secondary education
appeared to have precluded integrated central planning
resulting in problems related to the control of the
expansion process, allocation of resources, shortages of
manpower, accommodation, equipment and materials. There is
evidence of uneven distribution of the available human and
material resources in favour of the more developed areas.
Government spends much more on the urban child than on
his/her rural counterpart. Equally, within urban areas
there are highly disadvantaged schools and pupils.
Therefore, the pattern of provision of education in
Zimbabwe can be described as being highly unequal and it
discriminates much more strongly in favour of the richer
groups in society than is compatible with the longer term
social and economic objectives of government. Also, the
mushrooming of "high - fee" or "trust" schools initiated
mainly by Whites resulted in furthering elitism in
education contrary to declared government intentions.

3. The busing of pupils from high density areas to schools
in the low density areas, in an attempt to utilize more
efficiently space and equipment in former Group A secondary
schools, worked well for a while but has since been
unwelcomed by most of the parents concerned as they cannot
afford the levies, school and sports uniforms, bus fares,
lunch money and other incidentals demanded by this
arrangement. Such parents preferred that government
provides adequate schools in their own areas.

4. The establishment of government day secondary schools in
each rural district was a plausible idea. However, these
schools benefited only those pupils within walking
distances of the schools. Also, government boarding
secondary schools located in disadvantaged areas were
servicing more children of the richer families mainly
from the urban centres and only a few of the intended
beneficiaries as the majority cannot afford the fees.
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5. The abolition of primary school tuition fees in 1980
made primary schooling cheaper for many families, but did
not succeed in making it free parents are still expected
to build and maintain schools, pay general purpose fees,
sports, building and other types of fees.

6. Government pays the salaries of teachers at all
registered schools and authorized secondary schools and per
capita giants for each school pupil. It also pays boarding
giants for secondary school and blind pupils who are
boarders and provides all secondary schools with building
giants covering only 5 per cent of the total capital cest
of each facility. The per capita grant is grossly
insufficient to purchase books and equipment required by
schools. Thus, unless parents were able and willing to
supplement school resources by buying additional materials,
the quality of education available to their children would
be seriously affected. In the case of "high - fee/trust"
schools which are well resourced, government subsidies
seemed totally unnecessary.

7. Secondary school tuition fees are uniform across the
country in government schools, but vary enormously among
the non - government schools ranging from ZWD 60 to ZWD 190
for district council day secondary schools; ZWD 315 - ZWD

900 for mission boarding schools; ZWD 315 - ZWD 3 000 for
"high - fee/trust" day schools and ZWD 2 500 ZWD 8 000 for
the "high - fee/trust" boarding schools. This highly
differentiated provision of schooling is in itself highly
correlated with incomes of the parents of the pupils. It
generates a system of bad schools for the poor majority,
and good schools for the rich. Therefore, children of the
poorest 20 per cent of households do not generally go to
secondary school. Many of them only attend primary school
because their parents are able to avoid paying the fees.

8. The University of Zimbabwe is funded by means of a
direct recurrent grant from the Ministry of Higher
Education, currently amounting to MZWD 78. UZ students are
fully funded by government through a grant and loan
arrangement and so are student teachers. In the vocational
training sector, a large part of the cost is funded through
ZIMDEF - a 1 per cent payroll tax levied on the wage bill
of all employers for whom wages amount to more than ZWD

2 000 in annual payments.

9. Government expenditure on education not only increased
in proportional terms over the last decade, but its
absolute real rate of increase has been very marked. The
real value of educational spending almost tripled over the
1980's representing an average annual rate of growth of
12.7 per cent.

10. The fact that the unit cost of primary and of secondary
education have remained stable rather than rise in real
terms is a tribute to the light control maintained by the
Ministry of Education and Culture over pupil teacher ratios
and other critical cost factors. This remains true without
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begging the question of whether such economies have gone
too far from the point of view of educational quality.

11. The provision of schools, particularly secondary
schools, in the remote sparsely populated areas remains
problematic. Here schools are still too few, far apart and
hardly viable enrolment wise. They are also generally
depressing: pupils learning under trees, self - help shades,
old tobacco barns, storerooms, etc. and teachers living in
huts or sharing accommodation, 3 or more per room. It is in
these areas that illegal boarding is prevalent with the
pupils concerned living in appalling conditions.

12. The policy position favouring day as against boarding
secondary schools was based on the realisation that
boarding schools are expensive institutions to put up,
maintain, operate as well as restrictive in terms of high
fees and carrying capacity. In urban centres where student
population densities are high and distances short, double
sessioning of tutorial facilities, but not of teachers, is
being encouraged thereby increasing enrolments and reducing
costs by maximizing the use of these facilities.

13. Expansion at the tertiary level was much slower
compared to that at the lower levels of the education
system. However, teacher education expanded quickly in
response to the pressure to provide trained teachers for
the expanding school system.

14. The financial burden of providing school facilities in
rural areas has fallen upon individual households who have
been contributing 100 per cent of primary school
construction costs and 95 per cent of secondary school
capital development costs with only 5 per cent coming from
government in the form of grants. In urban areas primary
schools have been provided by local authorities and
secondary schools by government.

15. The ratio of untrained to trained teachers is almost
1:1. There appears to be a definite correlation between
well resourced schools and the quality of teachers. The
majority of experienced and/or qualified teachers are found
in well developed areas. Poorer communities fail to provide
good school facilities and, therefore, are unable to
attract or retain qualified teachers. Generally, the
shortages of qualified and experienced staff affects the
management and administration of the education system, and
the actual delivery of instruction in the classrooms.

16. Financial constraints and lack of adequate vehicles
militates against the provision of sufficient supervision
and professional advice to schools and student teachers out
on teaching practice. Most likely, this situation
contributes to the high instances of teacher absenteeism
highlighted in a number of evaluation reports. The
prolonged absence of Education Officers (EDS) from rural
secondary schools in particular means that inexperienced
Teachers in Charge (TICS) are left to run schools as they
see fit. It is not surprising that most rural day secondary
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schools are poorly administered compared to primary schools
in the same locality.

17. Both the primary and secondary school levels of
education are inefficient in retaining pupils. The wastage
in terms of drop - outs is a serious problem particularly in
the remote disadvantaged districts. Reasons given for
dropping out of school included financial difficulties,
early marriages, religious beliefs and long distances to
and from school. It is reported that a good number of
primary school drop - outs lose their literacy and numeracy
skiljs unless they live and work in an environment where
such skills are required/needed on a day to day basis.

18. The survival rate at primary school level ranges
between 85 and 95 per cent while that at secondary school
level is about 80 per cent for Forms 1-4. The transition
rate from primary to secondary education is given as 75 per
cent in 1989. In other words, this implies that only about
50 per cent of the primary school entrants complete
O'level. In addition, only 3 per cent complete A' level and
around 1.2 per cent enter the university. Overall, the
school retention rate is highly correlated with socio -
economic status, gender and residence.

19. As a result of high O' level failure rates experienced
at most rural day secondary schools some parents are
questioning the wisdom of sending and keeping their
children in these schools for four years when chances of
their obtaining the coveted five O' level passes are slim.
Therefore, the quality of education offered at most rural
day secondary schools leaves a lot to be desired.

20. Almost all colleges (technical and teachers) operate
below capacity and with serious underutilization of
facilities mostly due to management problems and also
shortages of staff and equipment. Use of expatriate staff
is widespread.

21. The technical college curriculum is not comprehensive
enough and does not cover some expertise required by the
country such as architecture.

22. The localization of the secondary school examination
system is on course and will further assist in making the
curriculum more relevant especially on the scientific,
technical and cultural needs of the country.

23. Coordination between CDU, teachers* colleges and
schools is not strong enough. It should be greater and more
sustained to ensure that CDU materials are relevant and
used correctly in schools.

24. Less than 10 per cent of the handicapped persons of
school going age receive formal education since the
Ministry of Education and Culture and the non- governmental
organizations involved do not have sufficient resources and
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staff to meet the national demand for special education
facilities.

B. Recommendations

1. Priority for policy at primary and secondary levels
should be directed towards the consolidation and
improvement of education quality rather than to the further
rapid expansion of the school system.

2. The system of funding education should be changed so
that:

more funds are directed towards the construction of
classrooms, teachers' houses and the provision of requisite
learning/teaching materials to disadvantaged schools.

revisions or amendments should be made to the
Education Act (1987) so that government support to
education conforms to basic equity principles. More support
should go to those who need it most: in particular per
capita giants and other direct support to 'trust' schools
by government should be withdrawn.

more individual beneficiaries should carry more and
more of the financial burden at tertiary level via
increased use of fees/loans schemes.

the ZIMDEF levy should either be increased to 2 per
cent or use differential rates based on the skiljs
composition of the employer's labour force in order to
raise more funds for tertiary education and training.

3. Low- cost secondary school boarding facilities should be
established in sparsely populated remote areas, and at the
same time a scholarship fund should be established to
assist poor but bright children, particularly girls, from
disadvantaged areas. These two measures should help to
improve access to secondary school education and reduce
drop - out rates in the areas involved.

4. The possibilities of introducing double - shift teaching
in some areas should be investigated, as a means of
reducing educational unit costs.

5. Trained teachers should be equitably distributed to all
schools. Hence, a system of bonding trained teachers to
rural schools, particularly those in the disadvantaged
areas, should be devised and introduced. At the same time,
each school should be headed by a qualified teacher who
should receive frequent in - service training in school
management and development.

6. The school materials supply, distribution and storage
system should be restructured in line with the
recommendations contained in the report on "The Study into
the Distribution of Material and Equipment to Schools"
(Ministry of Higher Education, 1989).
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7. Adequate vehicles and funds to run them should be made
available for school supervision purposes.

8. Owing to its significant cost implications, the
vocationalization of secondary schools should be gradually
implemented in stages. Full allowance should also be made
for the training and recruitment of relevant staff and the
provision of the required equipment and materials. The
starting point should be the already identified technical
high schools.

9. The Public Service should introduce more attractive
salaries and fringe benefits comparable to those in the
private sector for some categories of high level manpower
in the education and training sector. This would facilitate
the recruitment and retention of qualified personnel in our
colleges (technical and teachers), regional offices and
head office. Government should consider providing benefits
and incentives other than money to attract and retain
qualified and experienced staff within all levels of the
education system.

10. Manpower planning and training should be tasked to one
ministry, preferably the Ministry of Higher Education, to
facilitate co- ordination between the two aspects of
manpower development.

11. The Planning Division/section should carry out more
research in the various areas in education to facilitate
policy changes affecting these areas. This also implies
that there be a close link between research and the policy
making process, and also close co- ordination of all the
agencies involved in educational research.

12. The present system of providing pre - school education
should be overhauled with regards to the curricula, the fee
structure, the establishment of pre- school facilities, the
training and recruitment of the teachers, their pay and
promotion prospects within the Ministry of Education and
Culture.

13. The Ministry of Education and Culture should control
and standardize the fee structure and curricula in private
and correspondence colleges.

14. Further efforts should be made to strengthen Non-Formal
Education programmes - particularly literacy programmes.
The curricula followed by study groups and literacy classes
should be consistent with the life skills needed by the
target groups.

15. There is need for an ambitious programme of teacher
education at degree level to cope with the needs of the
school system.

16. Procedures for the establishment of new secondary
schools should be re - examined so that such schools provide
all minimum basic facilities before enrolling their first
group of pupils.
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17. There is need for greater co - ordination between CDU,
teacher colleges, the Examinations Branch and other
relevant curriculum agencies in the production of
materials.

18. There is great need for increased production of
teaching material in the minority languages. Government
should take more initiatives in this area since commercial
publishers find this venture uneconomic.

19. It is necessary to recruit more teacher trainees from
minority tribes if curriculum relevance and localization of
the curriculum is going to have any meaning at all in these
areas. These students would then be used as resource
persons in the curriculum design and materials development
that incorporate their local languages and cultures.

20. There is a need for a coherent policy of government
support to disadvantaged schools through subsidies,
scholarships and other targeted interventions in order to
offset the disparities in educational provision and access
not only for the sake of equity but also for the sake of
human resource development and the mobilization of a large
untapped reserve of talent.

21. Basic information on types and numbers of disabled
people in the country needs to be updated through surveys
and systematic research.

22. There is need for teachers and experts in various
branches of special education. The special education course
offered at UCE should be expanded and be replicated
elsewhere in the country. UZ should offer high level
training programmes in different fields of special
education. In addition to present training more special
education components should be included in the regular
teacher education programmes.

23. There is need for improved co - ordination and
streamlining of responsibilities among the various
government ministries and non - governmental organizations
working with the handicapped. Further, planners, policy
makers, teachers as well as the general public should be
sensitized to the needs of the handicapped.

24. An in - depth analysis of how each level of the education
system is differentially funded by the state, by local
authorities, by private enterprises, and by private
households would make an appropriate and exceedingly
useful research project.

Cha ter 6. SIDA su ort to education in Zimbabwe

A. Main conclusions and observations

1. Though external support to Zimbabwe, mainly from West
Germany, the Netherlands, USA and Sweden, has been low
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compared to other African countries, it played a strategic
role in the success of development programmes.

2. Between 1980 and 1989 - Swedish assistance to Zimbabwe
totalled MSEK 1 035. This support was intended to promote
equity, economic development, independence, democracy, and
environmental protection. In education, which received the
largest share of Swedish assistance, the objectives of SIDA
support are to: (1) increase educational opportunities up
to O' level, especially in rural and disadvantaged areas;
(2) facilitate educational services to specific target
groups among the disadvantaged; (3) promote quality,
relevance, and cost effectiveness; and (4) strengthen
educational administration at central and local levels. All
indications are that continued SIDA support to Zimbabwe
will primarily aim at promoting equity and be geared to the
needs of the disadvantaged areas.

3. SIDA has supported around 20 projects under 11
programmes involving besides the ministries of education
the Ministry of Local Government. The main parts of SIDA
disbursements have gone to the construction of schools and
staff houses in disadvantaged areas (close to 40 per cent
of total disbursements), curriculum development (more than
20 per cent), ZIMFEP (nearly 13 per cent), and teacher
education (10 per cent).

4. Under the construction programmes, more than MSEK 100
has been disbursed in the last decade resulting in the
construction of nearly 3 000 schools (with inputs from
other donors as well), nearly 250 classroom blocks and 433
teachers' houses, and about 20 (D30) staff houses.

5. Under the curriculum development programme, nearly MSEK
70 has been disbursed resulting in the production and
distribution of ZIM- SCI kits (more than 5 100), geography
kits (975), supplementary readers (1.5 million), localized
syllabi (15), posters (70 000), and practical subject kits
( 120 ) .

6. SIDA has contributed MSEK 26 to non- formal education
projects and the money has been spent on staff development
workshops, consumables, pilot projects, and a Scholarship
Fund (1 800 pupils).

7. The MSEK 41 that has gone to ZIMFEP has promoted
curriculum development in education - with - production and job
creation programmes for school leavers, among other things.

8. Teacher education has received MSEK 32 from SIDA for the
UZ B.Ed. programme (140 graduates) and the Linköping M.A.
programme (15 graduates) as well as ZINTEC (10 000 teachers
trained).

9. Basically, the SIDA supported programmes were found to
have been conceptualized and designed in harmony with
actual and urgent needs in Zimbabwe and SIDA has no doubt
made considerable contribution to educational development
especially in disadvantaged areas.
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10. Certain problems and shortcomings are, however, alsoevident in some areas such as for instance: project
identification; preparation and design; implementation andutilization of funds; procurement, distribution and
transportation; and monitoring and evaluation. The overall
programme pattern is somewhat too diversified and
fragmented. SIDA inputs have in some cases been spread toothinly. Some programmes have suffered considerable delays.
Intervening factors and constraints affecting outcomes have
sometimes not been sufficiently considered during project
preparation. Evaluation of programmes has sometimes not
been carried out in time, or evaluations conducted have notled to any interventions. No clear distinction has been
made between formative and summative evaluations. Certaintarget groups have been overlooked, such as for instancegirls and the minority language groups.

11. Some of the main reasons for the above shortcomings
have been: staff shortage and lack of good programme
management, red tape and interministerial communication
problems, administrative changes and staff turnover,
shortage of local raw materials and forex, infrastructure
problems in remote areas (roads, electricity, water, etc.),
security related problems and other factors.

B. Recommendations

1. It is recommended that SIDA support to education in the
future continues to promote equity, quality, efficiency and
effectiveness with special emphasis on disadvantaged groups
and areas at about the same level of about MSEK 50 a year,
but that the present programme pattern be reconsidered and
possibly redesigned resulting in more concentrated andintegrated interventions.
2. It is also hoped that the experiences of SIDA supported
programmes gained so far and the problems encountered be
fully taken into account during the period of project
identification and preparation for the next agreement
period starting June 1991.

3. It is furthermore recommended that a thorough assessment
of the possible needs for further SIDA support to school
construction in remote areas be made in early 1991.

4. It is also recommended that SIDA be prepared to provide
materials and/or human resources to strengthen the planning
sections of MEC and MHE, to enable programme proposals to
be prepared on time for the aid consultations between SIDA
and GOZ, if requested by the ministries concerned.

5. The new programmes should be of a more global,
integrated package type which properly anticipate the need
for and provision of all complementing inputs. In addition
the contextual factors likely to affect programme
performance should, likewise, be accomodated.
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6. Once agreed upon, programmes should have clearly defined
and fully equipped Project Cells with full - time staff
paying special attention to implementation, management,
monitoring and evaluation.

7. The Study Team has not had sufficient time to identify
full - fledged programmes for SIDA support but the following
tentative outlines are suggested for further consideration
by the two sides:

A. School Materials for Specially Disadvantaged Groups;

B. The Supply, Distribution, and Storage of School
Materials in Disadvantaged Areas;

C. Employment Creation for School Leavers through ZIMFEP;

D. Promotion of Systematic Research into Manifestations and
Causes of Gender Disparities in Education; and

E. Support to teacher education.

(For more details see end of Chapter 6.)



19

CHAPTER 3

ECONOMIC AND SOCIAL CONTEXT

3.1 ECONOMIC STRATEGY AND PERFORMANCE 1980 - 90

The economic objectives of the Government of Zimbabwe, aS
stated in the First National Development Plan included land
reform, raising the standards of living of the population,
and particularly of the peasants, enlargement of employment
opportunities, and manpower development. Owing to a strong
investment emphasis upon the human sectors, the last of
these has seen good progress. Little headway has been able
to be made towards the others, however, primarily owing to
the serious difficulties that have beset the economy. Sharp
growth in 1980 and 1981 gave way to recession, with the
onset of drought and falling prices for minerals exports.
With the exception of a brief spurt of growth in 1985,
output growth was sluggish for the remainder of the decade.

The record is summarized in Table 3:1. It shows an
interesting pattern. Over the first eight years of
independence the three main productive sectors of the
economy (agriculture, mining and manufacturing) expanded at
rates which were very modest in aggregate only slightly
exceeding the rate of growth of population, and falling
well below its natural (net of migration) growth rate. The
trade and hotels sector was stagnant over the period,
construction output (included under "other" in the table)
declined by 20 per cent as a result of a steep decline in
investment spending, and the transport and real estate
sectors also remained seriously depressed. The situation
was, however, different in public and social services. The
government itself grew at 4 per cent per year over the
1980's, but the social services sector increased much
faster at an average rate of over 7 per cent per year.
This strong growth was led by spending upon education,
where real expenditures increased at 11 per cent per year
a remarkable record, given the sluggish performance land
therefore the real expenditure constraints) in the rest of
the economy. The net result of these developments for per
capita incomes, however, was very disappointing. Hardly any
real growth in income per head was achieved. Consequently,
the government's ambitious aims for employment creation and
poverty alleviation were severely constrained.

Although Zimbabwe's economy is well diversified, and
fundamentally much stronger than those of many surrounding
countries, the interaction of a large balance of payment
deficit inherited from the colonial regime, of a series of
bad agricultural seasons (with the singular exception of
1985), and of a rapidly rising public sector budgetary
deficit fueled importantly by the security requirements in
Mozambique, largely explain the slow economic progress
since independence.
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Table 3:1

Economic Indicators, 1980 - 88.

Sector Gross Domestic Product (constant MZWD '80)
1980 1988 Av. Ann. Growth

1980 - 88

Agriculture
Mining
Manufacturing
Distribution
Public Admin.
Ed., Health & Serv.
Other
Total GDP

Population (ths.)

GDP per capita

3

7

451
285
802
451
291
413
531
224

360

438

4

8

580
291
993
442
397
739
608
050

880

456

3.2
0.3
2.7

4.0
7.5
1.7
2.9

2.4

0.5

Source: Calculated from Quarterly Digest of Statistics,
Marc 1989, Tables 1.1 and 9.2.

There have, nevertheless, been some remarkable
achievements. The government managed to reduce the current
account balance of payments deficit from over 11 per cent
to less than 2 per cent of GDP by 1986. This was
particularly surprising in that it coincided with the sharp
increase in the government's budgetary deficit (from 3 per
cent to 12 per cent of GDP by 1986). Monetary management
remained tight, however, and the deficit was financed
mainly by borrowing rather than money creation. This kept
an important cap upon inflation, but it also had the
consequence that funds that might otherwise have gone into
investment were taken up by recurrent spending (an
important part of which nevertheless went to the social
sectors, with highly productive consequences for the longer
term).

Macro - economic adjustment has thus been achieved at some
cost to the production structure. A strong mechanism for
the rationing and allocation of foreign exchange has kept
both import demand and foreign remittance to a minimum.
Whilst this was probably necessary in the short - term, in
order to reduce the external deficit, it prevented
producers having sufficient access to imported capital
items to allow renewal and expansion of the capital stock.
Consequently, capital formation was hardly able to keep up
with replacement needs, and net investment fell to
negligible proportions by the mid - 1980's. Under these
circumstances growth could not be regained, and, indeed the
prospect of real decline was in prospect in the absence of
policy change.(l)

The government embarked upon a somewhat different set of
macro - economic policies in 1988. It was increasingly
accepted that economic growth consistent with a stable
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balance of payments situation would require sustained
export growth. This would mean dependence upon the
traditional tradeable sectors of agriculture, manufacturing
and mining, although with greater flexibility at the sub-
sectoral level to restructure production into products in
line with the country's long - term comparative advantage. It
was accepted that the liberalizing of incentives would be
critical to this process, and that, in order to stimulate
investment in the productive sectors, the government budget
deficit should be reduced and incentives for foreign
investment in the economy should be reviewed.

Early in 1988, new regulations covering investment
promotion were promulgated by the Minister of Finance. They
sought to stimulate domestic investment and to attract
investment from abroad. Foreign investors were given
privileged treatment in securing access to local markets,
and they were provided with a range of guarantees
concerning the use and repatriation of profits. In
addition, price control measures were partially relaxed,
and the budget deficit was reduced to around 9 per cent of
GDP. Recurrent spending was held back, whilst capital
spending rose almost 20 per cent in comparison with the
previous year. External debt service declined from one
third to just over a quarter of the value of exports in
1988. Meanwhile, the depreciation of the currency, which
had been modest in 1987, accelerated to a rate of about 1
der cent per month during 1988, a rate which was further
sustained throughout 1989. No major changes have as yet
been made to the institutional framework for the conduct of
trade. However, GOZ has indicated its intention to
liberalize existing arrangements in order to promote a more
competitive environment, and reduce the internal
orientation of the manufacturing sector and its markets.

These measures that were introduced in 1988 occurred in
the context of some recovery of production, particularly in
agriculture, where output was reported to have risen by
more than 20 per cent. Manufacturing was in turn stimulated
by agriculture recovery, with a reported real growth rate
of some 8 per cent during the first half of 1989. Overall,
however, the rate of economic growth remains modest at an
estimated 4 per cent in real terms during 1989. It is too
soon to know the extent to which the limited set of
economic reforms that have been introduced will be
successful in securing a return to growth. Although the
record of 1988 -89 seems promising in this regard, the up -
turn was probably more a product of the recovery in
agriculture than of the reform measures themselves.
However, investment does seem to have risen over that
period. This will continue to be one of the most crucial
indicators as to whether or not a return to healthy
economic growth will be achieved.

3.2 DEMOGRAPHIC CONTEXT

The 1982 census found the population of Zimbabwe to be
7.55 million. The rate of growth, at around 3 per cent per
year was higher than had been expected, and as a result
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total population in 1990 15 likely to be slightly above 10
million. Although the mortality rate has been decreasing as
a result of improved health, the birth rate continues to be
high. Improvements in family planning hardly manage to
offset the decrease in mortality so the growth rate can be
expected to remain at a high level. It can be assumed that
total population will be 13-14 million at the end of the
present century.

The population density, which in 1982 was recorded at
around 19 persons per sq.km, has risen to close to 26
persons per sq.km. Urban population has increased its share
in the last eight years from around 23 per cent to more
than 30 per cent and the growth rate is higher than that
for rural areas, as a result of the urbanization process.
The urban population is presently increasing by around 4.5
per cent annually as compared to less than 2 per cent in
rural areas, and can be expected to be close to 37 per cent
of the total population around year 2000. About 15 per cent
of the population live in the two main urban centers, i.e.
Harare (including Chitungwiza) and Bulawayo.

The sex ratio is slightly in favour of women who, in
1982, constituted around 51 per cent of the population.
This share had fallen insignificantly to 50.90 per cent in
1989. A special case is found in some border areas where
the surplus of women is considerable due to male migration
to South Africa and Botswana. In these, as well as in other
parts of the country, polygamy is a common practice.

The dependency ratio in Zimbabwe has been, and remains,
comparatively high. The be1ow- 15 population was around 47
per cent of the total in 1982 and has not changed
significantly over the years. The school - age population
(corresponding to Grades 1-7) was 1.9 million in 1987 or
about 22 per cent of the total population. The figure will
have increased to more than 2 million in 1990 and can be
estimated to be around 2.8 million by year 2000. Although
life expectancy has increased considerably since 1960, when
it was 45, it is still comparatively low at a little over
60 (compared to close to 80 for the most developed
countries). The population pyramid can thus be expected to
retain its broad - based and narrow- topped character for some
time.

Although the great majority of the population are black
African (about 98 per cent) there are also small groups of
Whites, Coloureds and Asians. Shona and Ndebele are by far
the largest language groups accounting for around 95 per
cent of the population, but there are several minority
groups such as Tunga, Sotho, Venda, Hlengwe, and Shangani.
Some of these face great difficulties in retaining their
culture and written languages due to a high level of
illiteracy and lack of printed material, e.g. school
textbooks.

The number of children born per year in the early 1980's
who have reached school - entry age in the last few years is
around 140 000 to 150 000. In 1987, about 148 000 children
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reached school - entry age. The number of children born each
year has gone down somewhat in recent years to around
140 000 per year.

The differences in living standards between the modern
and the traditional sectors are striking. This is to a
large degree a heritage from the colonial past, but there
has been little change in the distribution of wealth in the
last decade. The Riddel Report (1981) found that the ratio
of income differences between the high - income urban elite
and those in rural areas dependent on subsistence
agriculture was about 39:1. The differences within the
modern sector were also high but varied considerably
ranging from a ratio of 35:1 to 14:1.

A World Bank study (1983) found that one third of the
commercial farm children were below 75 per cent of their
expected weight for height, compared to one fourth for
children in communal areas. Stunting was found in 44 per
cent of the former and 36 per cent of the latter.

There are still considerable pockets of poverty in the
country with especially vulnerable groups such as farm
workers, poor peasants, the un- or under- employed, low- paid
urban workers, some resettled people, and people in the
remote and sparsely populated areas some of which also have
special security problems. Among the vulnerable groups,
women often constitute a specially disadvantaged group.
Another group facing great difficulties is the handicapped
and disabled. The National Disability Survey in 1981 found
250 000 people with disabilities in Zimbabwe. The number
today can be expected to be at least around 300 000, some
20 per cent of whom are school - age children. Still another
vulnerable group is the illiterates. The 1982 census found
that 35 per cent of the 15+ population had never been to
school and could be expected to be illiterate. The present
rate is probably around 30 per cent.

3.3 LABOUR MARKET TRENDS

The results of the recently published Labour Force Survey
1986 -87 suggest that in 1987 the total labour force
comprised about 3.3 million people. These represented 77
per cent of the population aged 15 years or more (about 4.3
million persons). About 51 per cent of the labour force
were females correctly reflecting the dependence upon
the work of women, particularly in the traditional economy.

It is useful,to distinguish between formal sector wage
employment (and within this group, between agricultural and
non- agricultural employment), subsistence activities in the
communal areas, and informal non - agricultural activities.
Estimates based upon the LFS and the CSO quarterly returns
for the division between these activities are shown in
Table 3:2, below. They indicate that approximately one
third of the labour force are involved in formal sector
work, of whom about one quarter are working in the
agricultural sector. Approximately 58 per cent of the
labour force work in the communal areas mainly, although
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not entirely, in agricultural work. In addition, it is
estimated that just over 5 per cent of the labour force
work in informal, non - agricultural activities. This latter
magnitude is small in comparison with many countries, but
it has probably been growing rapidly in Zimbabwe recently,
for reasons which will become plain from what follows.

Table 3:2.

Working Population by Broad Category of Activity,1987. ('000)

Formal Informal Total

Commercial Agriculture

Non-agriculture

Communal Agriculture

Total

275

850

1125

94

1 750

1 846

275

946

1750

2 971

Notes Labour Force Survey (LFS) classifies communal lands workers as
formal, mainly. We have chosen to reclassify as informal the whole of
this group.

Sources: Estimates, based upon Labour Force Survey 1976 -
77,Table 3, and Quarterly Digest of Statistics, March,
1989, Table 7.1.

A comparison of the results of the Labour Force Survey
(LFS) with those of the population census of 1982 15 shown
in Table 3:3. There are some anomalous aspects to this
comparison: for example the implied labour force growth of
5.6 per cent per year is too large to be plausible as is
the implied increase in the number of communal farmers, of
70 per cent between 1982 and 1987. The LFS offers the
explanation that a higher proportion of those living in the
communal areas have been classified as farmers than was the
case in the population census. This probably also means
that a greater proportion of those living in the communal
areas were classified as being in the labour force than was
the case in 1982, and that this is the main source of the
apparent difference. However it could also mean that some
of those who would have been classified unemployed using
the conventions of 1982, were in 1987 shown as being
communal farmers. Unfortunately this implies that the
welcome fall in rates of unemployment shown by the LFS
from 10.8 to 7.2 per cent of the labour force between 1982
and 1987 cannot be taken to be reliable evidence for a
declining trend.

Of course, to an important extent, aggregate unemployment
rates do not mean very much in a strongly dualistic economy
like Zimbabwe. No matter how carefully defined, it is not
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easy to interpret the significance of unemployment amongst
communal farmers or of those in the urban informal sector,
for example, without considering other of their
characteristics, such as income and hours worked at the
same time. It is therefore of more interest to disaggregate
unemployment rates for different groups of the population.

Table 3:3

Labour Force Characterietics Reported for 1982 and 1987

1982 1987
No.('000) % No. %

Employed
Communal Farmers
Unemployed

Total Labour Force

memorandum item:
Outside Labour Force
Total Aged 15+ years

1177
1038

268

2484

1428
3912

47
42
11

100

1237
1789

234

3260

979
4239

38
55

7

100

Sources: Labour Force Survey 1986 - 1987, p6, and "Main
demographic Features of the Population of Zimbabwe: an
Advance Report", 1982 Population Census, CSO, Harare
1985,Tables V6 and V9.

Here, a comparison between the results of the census and
the LFS becomes more significant. Notwithstanding the lower
aggregate unemployment late suggested by LFS, it indicates
that the rate for those aged 20- 24 had increased markedly
over the 5 year period. Table 3:4 shows that this was true
for both sexes separately, and in particular for males,
where a 25 per cent increase in the unemployment rate is
shown. Equally, Table 3:5, which compares unemployment
rates by age and education, suggests that the
methodological differences between the two surveys possibly
resulted in most of the estimation errors being
concentrated amongst those with no education. In fact it
can be seen that reported unemployment, according to the
results of LFS, had become a strong positive function of
the level of education possessed, and that it was most
heavily concentrated amongst young secondary school
leavers.

Unemployment amongst secondary school leavers aged 15-24
years was reported, by 1987, to be extremely high - having
almost doubled over the previous five years, to affect
approximately one fifth of the age group. Rates of this
magnitude are cause for considerable concern. (Of course,
there is also a large number of uneducated people, outside
the formal employment sector living in considerable
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poverty, who are not included in these statistics.) Given
that the LFS generally had a more conservative approach to
the measurement of unemployment than the 1982 Census, it
can be confidently asserted that the reported increase in
the unemployment rate for those aged 15 - 24 with some
secondary schooling is a minimum estimate. It does,
therefore signify a real increase in the extent to which
the ambitions of secondary school leavers have been
frustrated over the last few years. Furthermore, the
continued rapid increase in secondary school enrolments
after 1987, combined with the rather slow progress with job
creation, documented below, implies that the proportional
incidence of unemployment amongst young educated persons
already very high - continues to increase.

Table 3:4

Unemployment Rates by Age and Sex, 1982 and 1987.

Males

Females

Total

Age

15- 19
20-24
All 15+

15- 19
20-24
All 15+

15- 19
20-24
All 15+

1982

12.9
15.9
10.9

17.0
15.8
10.7

15.0
15.8
10.8

1987

11.4
20.6
6.5

11.9
16.5
7.9

11.6
18.4
7.2

Sources: LFS and 1982 Population Census, op.cit.

Table 3:5

Unemployment by Age and Education, 1982 and 1987

Age All No Ed. Primary
82 87 82 87 82 87

15-24 15.5
All 15+ 10.8

14.9
7.2

18.7
10.3

2.2
1.6

16.1
11.6

10.6
6.8

Secondary
82 87

11.4 19.3.
8.1 11.6

Sources: LFS and 1982 Population Census, op.cit.
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3.4 THE FORMAL SECTOR: EMPLOYMENT AND SKILLS

Employment growth in the formal sector in Zimbabwe has
been very disappointing over the 1980's. The distribution
by sector is shown in Table 3:6, below. The major
explanation for the different sectoral growth rates
revealed in the table is the differential sectoral economic
performance discussed in the opening section of this
chapter. The most noteworthy feature, for our purposes, is
the extremely rapid growth of employment in the education
sector: at more than 12 per cent per year, its expansion
has been, on average, more than three times as fast as any
other sector of the economy (except health). Health,
finance, public administration and other services have been
the other reading sectors, from an employment point of
View, each with rates of growth of about 4 per cent per
year. Other sectors have grown very slowly indeed, and some
- mining and agriculture in particular have shed workers
over the period. The results have been dismal from the
point of view of job creation: non - agricultural employment
in the formal sector increased at only about 2.5 per cent
per year over the 1980's, and total employment growth,
including agriculture, scarcely managed to reach 1 per cent
annually to 1985. There is little reason to suppose that
these trends have been more than marginally changed since
1987.

Table 3:6

Formar Employment by Sector, 1980-87 (thousands).

Agriculture
Mining
Manufacturing
Utilities
Construction
Finance
Distribution
Transport
Public Administration
Education
Health
Domeetic Service
Other

Total excluding Ag

Grand Total

1980

327.0
66.2

159.4
6.7

42.2
12.5
70.3
45.6
71.1
41.9
15.2

108.0
43.8

682.9

1 009.9

1985

274.6
54.5

171.3
7.8

44.0
15.2
79.1
50.1
92.9
91.8
20.1
99.2
59.9

787.0

1 061.6

1987

n.a.
57.9

180.1
8.1

49.4
16.8
83.6
50.8
95.0
99.6
21.5

101.0
59.3

823.1

n.a.

Av ann Growth

n.a.
- 2.0
1.6
2.6
2.1
4.0
2.3
1.5
3.9

12.2
4.7

- 1.0
4.1

2.5

n.a.

Notes: Data for 1985 and 1987 are for September of each year. Those
for 1980 are annual averages. Thus, the period for calculating growth
rates is taken to be 7.5 years.

Source: Quarterly Digest of Statistics, CSO, 1989.
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Over the 1990's, between 250 and 300 thousand children
per year will reach working age. Of these, well over 200
thousand will be leaving school with O' levels, the
remainder being graduates from higher levels of education,
and school drop - outs from lower down the system. At
present, the formal sector is generating (even allowing for
the recent up - turn in the rate of economic growth) loss
than twenty thousand new jobs, net, per year. Retirements
and mortality amongst those already employed will be
providing, at most, an additional thirty thousand jobs. It
follows from this that between 200 and 250 thousand labour
market entrants each year will be unable to find jobs in
the formal sector of the economy. Of these, 150 - 200
thousands, respectively, will be O' level leavers, the
remainder being mainly people who left primary school in
earlier years. Even with a return to rapid economic growth,
of say 5 or 6 per cent annually, the impact on labour
absorption is likely to be perhaps a further 20 thousand
new jobs per year, at most, and in any event very modest in
comparison with the needs indicated above.

Inevitably, then, rates of "job - search" unemployment will
continue to increase over the next few years. Evidence from
other countries which have experienced this kind of
transition suggests that the expectations of school leavers
will adjust to the labour market reality that confronts
them. This is no reason for complacency, however. Much can
be done, particularly within the secondary schools, to help
children's expectations adjust. In general the reality will
be that access to the formal sector, even at unskilled
levels, will be impossible for those who leave school
before Form 4, and the vast majority who stay in school
until then will also be disappointed. This must be
recognized, and confronted, within the schools.

Although the general situation will, then, be
characterized by a surplus of labour to the formal sector,
there will continue to be structural shortages of high
level,and in particular, of technical skills for some
years. No data are presently available to allow
quantification of the magnitude, and occupational incidence
of skill shortages at the national level. Although a
substantial amount of work was done shortly after
independence (National Manpower Survey, 1981) to document
the scale of manpower shortages, very little recent
information exists. The Ministry of Labour, Manpower
Planning and Social Welfare published its Annual Review of
Manpower until 1985, which contained much useful
information on labour market trends. However, the annual
occupational survey of employees, upon which the Annual
Review is strongly based, uses highly aggregated skill
categories which are of only limited use for the purposes
of planning education and training. The situation in the
skilled labour market has changed so sharply since
independence until recently a continued net emigration of
people who had been holding higher level skilled and
professional positions in the economy, a rapid upgrading of
the skills of many Zimbabweans together with a major
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increase in the capacity of education and training - that
some further detailed labour market studies seem well
overdue.

There is, meanwhile, a large amount of informal but
convincing evidence that skill shortages are one of the
important constraints upon the growth of the economy. In
one recent survey, for example, 14 per cent of sampled
employers in the formal non- agricultural sector cited
shortages of skilled labour as one of the most important
factors preventing their expansion at present. (2)

There is widespread agreement between different sources
that there are significant skill shortages in the technical
and professional fields. Architects, engineers, life
scientists, veterinarians, together with technicians in
each of these fields are frequently cited as being in
particularly short supply. Shortages of many hundreds of
doctors and other senior medical personnel are reported.
(3) The Ministry of Higher Education and Culture currently
faces a shortage of over 5 000 graduate teachers,
particularly in mathematics, science and practical
subjects. Study of vacancies in the public service reveals
that, again, it is in the technical occupations where it is
particularly difficult to attract or retain qualified
staff. Two-thirds of registered public service vacancies in
early 1987 were in technical training institutions, or were
for technicians, tax officials or customs staff. This type
of partial evidence is plentiful, and is sufficient to
build up a convincing case for attaching strong priority
to technical training at the tertiary level and for
strengthening the maths/science teaching at secondary level
which provides the basis for this type of occupational
specialization. These themes are developed further at a
later stage in this report.

3.5 THE SITUATION OF WOMEN

Examining the situation of women in areas such as law,
employment, income - generation, land, agriculture, and
sexuality, E. Batezat et.al. (in C. Stoneman, Ed.,:
Zimbabwe's Prospects, 1988) found that "there continue to
exist deep and serious contradictions for women in post -
independence Zimbabwe."

Women in Zimbabwe have been and continue to be under -
represented in the modern sector, in high - level jobs, and
in higher education. The 1981 National Manpower Study found
a racial/gender bias in that black women comprised only 7
per cent of the total blacks in the professional, skilled,
and semi - skilled categories of employment, while white.
coloured, and Asian women comprised a third of their
respective groups in the same categories. In 1981, women
constituted 13 per cent of the total workforce in formal
employment and there was little change in the subsequent
years. In fact, it had fallen by 1985 to 12 per cent. Where
women were employed they were found in a few areas and a
limited range of jobs such as teaching, nursing, and
clerical jobs as well as in unskilled jobs in manufacturing
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all of them low- paid. Some change was seen in the civil
service, however, where the proportion of women at the
level of Assistant Secretary or above increased from less
than 1 per cent in 1981 to 9 per cent in 1984.

The 1985 Annual Review of Manpower found that women
constituted 26 per cent of all professional workers. The
proportion of women in the skilled category was 23 per
cent, and the proportion of women in the semi - skilled and
unskilled categories was 8 and 9 per cent respectively. It
was, however, only 1 per cent of all women in the major
occupational categories who were professional workers
compared to 4 per cent of all men. In the skilled category,
the proportions were 3 per cent of the women and 10 per
cent of the men.

Some legislation, such as the Equal Pay Regulation of
1981, the Industrial Conciliation Act, and the Labour
Relations Act of 1984, has led to some improvement in the
provisions for women but only a limited proportion of women
in paid employment have benefited from this. The United
Nations Decade for Women had some positive effect in
sensitizing many to the needs of women but the actual
impact on the situation of women was limited.

In education, the general pattern is that girls are
nearly on a par with boys in the lower levels of the'system
whereas they are considerably under - represented at higher
levels. In the first four grades, girl pupils constitute
more than 49 per cent of the total and there has been
little change over the years. In the upper grades, however,
girls drop out more than boys and their share falls as seen
in Figure 3:1. The situation has improved in recent years,
however, and whereas in the mid - 1980's only a little more
than 44 per cent of the pupils in Grade 7 were girls, by
1987, the proportion was more than 47 per cent.
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Source: Ministry of Education and Culture (MEC) statistics.

The proportion of girls dropping out varies considerably
across the regions. According to UNESCO figures, whereas in
Harare only 6.8 per cent of the girls drop out from primary
education, the corresponding figure for Manicaland is 39.6
per cent. The Midlands and Masvingo also have high dropout
rates of 29.6 and 27.4 per cent respectively.

Secondary education is highly selective for both sexes.
Of the 1982 cohort in Form I, only 5.89 per cent were still
enrolled in Upper 6 (46) 1987. (Repetition and transfers
have not been considered in these calculations.) For the
cohort two years later (i.e. Fl in 1984 and U6 in 1989),
the corresponding survival rate was even lower, at 5.55 per
cent. Comparing the gender - wise survival rates for the 1982
Fl cohort we find that is was 7.16 per cent for boys
compared to 4.61 per cent for girls. If we follow the 1982
Fl cohort we also find that the percentage of girls drops
from 41.4 per cent in Fl to 31.3 per cent in U6. The trend
is shown in Table 3:7.

As noted by B.J.Dorsey in a study (HRRC Working Paper,
NO.3, June 1989), O' level pass rates are considerably
lower for girls than for boys. In 1986 and 1987, about 7
per cent of the girls got five or more O' levels compared
to 15 per cent of the boys. Of those that got five or more
O' levels in 1986, 22 per cent were girls. In 1987, the
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corresponding proportion was 24 per cent. Dorsey concludes
that girls are under - represented in secondary schools and
that they underachieve when compared to boys.

Table 3:7

Per cent Female Enrolment in Secondary School 1982 Cohort

Form/year

F1/1982
F2/1983
F3/1984
F4/1985
L6/1986
U6/1987

per cent girls

41.10
40.46
39.60
37.78
28.82
31.26

Source: Ministry of Education and Culture statistics.

At university level, girls account for 25 per cent of the
students. This is not a very low proportion by
international standards in the South, but a clear
indication that the problem should be looked into. The
Commission of Inquiry into the Establishment of a Second
University did not pay much attention to the issue but
noted that one reason for the gender disparity is the poor
representation of girls in A' level science subjects.
Unfortunately the Commission had no solution to offer.

In another study on women's career prospects at the
University of Zimbabwe, Dorsey (ZJER, forthcoming) also
found that not only are women under - represented on the
academic staff, appointed more frequently at lower ranks
than men, and less frequently promoted to higher ranks of
senior lecturer and above, but their appointment or
election to positions of responsibilities in the university
is significantly less than that of their male colleagues.
The same is, of course, true also for many other countries
and there is no reason to believe that the situation is
worse in Zimbabwe than in other comparable countries.

3.6 OTHER EQUITY ISSUES

The major achievement of the government in the area of
equity has, of course, been the ending of all forms of
discrimination which previously had attended access to
education, training, jobs, and the wider set of social
relations in the labour market.

In addition, as indicated in the opening section of this
chapter, the government gave early priority in its planning
to the need to reduce the large disparities between rich
and poor families and communities, which were part of its
inheritance. However, the pressure on public resources
imposed by the need to reduce both external and internal
deficits has had to involve restraint. Progress therefore
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has been more measured than initially hoped and intended.
The major exception, however, is in the area of access to
services, which provides a critical constituent of real
income. Health services have been much improved and
expanded, particularly in the area of basic health care for
rural communities. As indicated earlier, however, the
biggest change has been the provision of schooling for all
at primary level, and also at secondary level for those who
can afford, and who are willing to meet some of its costs.
This is a topic which is analyzed at some length later in
this report.

A second area of policy which has affected equity in the
country has been the government's policy towards wage and
salary differentials. Over the period 1980 - 85 successive
wage awards have reflected the objectives of narrowing
income differentials between the highest and least well
paid, and raising the income levels of those who are least
well off. These objectives have also been pursued within a
framework designed to contain inflationary pressures. Two
instruments have been used for these purposes: firstly
minimum wages were introduced and revised at intervals in
the light of changes in economic conditions;secondly direct
controls were introduced which established maximum and
minimum permitted increases at different levels of income.

The net result of these policies was initially to
preserve standards of living for those at the base of the
wage structure and indeed to increase it in some sectors;
secondly, there has been a reduction of differentials
within the public sector, although there is little evidence
of this in the private sector; thirdly, and particularly
since 1986, the anti - inflationary objectives have been
emphasized, with permitted increases in wages being set at
levels which have been significantly lower than the rate of
inflation. This has fairly sharply reduced real average
earnings in the public sector, although, again, the
evidence suggests that the private sector has been loss
affected. Consequently, wage and salary differentials
between the public and private sectors appear to have
become more, rather than less marked over recent years (4) -

Notes:

(1) Useful analytic discussions of these economic trends of
the early 1980's can be found in Reginald Green and Xavier
Kadhani, "Zimbabwe: Transition to Economic Crises, 1981 - 83:
Retrospect and Prospect", World Development, Vol 14 No 8,
1986, and in World Bank, "Zimbabwe; A Strategy for
Sustained Growth", Southern Africa Department, Washington.
November, 1987.

(2) See Hawkins,A.M. et.al. "Formal Sector Employment
Demand Conditions in Zimbabwe", University of Zimbabwe,
1988, pp. 35-37.
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(3) See "Report of the Commission of Inquiry in the
Establishment of a Second University or Campus" February
1989, p16.

(4) A good discussion of these issues can be found in "The
Labour Market in Zimbabwe: Historical Trends and Policy
Analysis", Annex 1, Volume 11, World Bank, Zimbabwe, A
Strategy for Sustained Growth, op.cit., 1987. For evidence
on the falling real earnings in the public sector, see
Table 5:4 in Chapter 5.
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CHAPTBR 4

EDUCATION AND TRAINING

4.1 INTRODUCTION:

Formal education in Zimbabwe is divided into four levels:
Pre - school, Primary, Secondary and Higher Education.

Higher Education (Tertiary Education and Training) is
principally the responsibility of the Ministry of Higher
Education and also of other ministries such as the Ministry
of Health and that of Lands, Agriculture and Rural
Resettlement. The other levels together with Adult and Non-
Formal Education are all under the Ministry of Education
and Culture which until recently was known as the Ministry
of Primary and Secondary Education.

4.2 FORMAL EDUCATION.

4.2.1 Educational Policy

Colonial Education:

The Rhodesian education system was consistent with,
complementary to, and underpinned and sustained by the
political aims and objectives of the white settler minority

separate development and racial segregation. The result
was the establishment of a dual education system one
system for the Whites and Coloureds and the other for
Africans - with completely different aims and purposes. The
curricula were designed to prepare children for their
predetermined status in life: that of employer/master for
the white child; that of labourer/servant for the African
child. Thus the purpose of European Education was:

"to inculcate British type moral principles, minimize
ethnic tensions among the European settlers as well as
providing the general education base for advanced
technical and professional skills development consistent
with the white child's privileged position in society." (1)

The system provided each child with eleven (11) years of
free education.

African education, on the other hand was voluntary and
had (right from the beginning) two clear purposes:

"to facilitate conversion to christianity and to give the
Africans the training that they required to fulfill
European needs for African labour especially in
agriculture, mining and industry" (2).

Consequently, the few African children lucky to enter
schools were permitted primary education, often incomplete
though. Secondary and higher levels of education were for a
chosen few those who would take up semi - skilled and
unskilled jobs in the formal economy. African education was
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not free at any level parents had to pay tuition and
other types of fees.

With regard to manpower training, the various colonial
governments administered this through acts of parliament:
the Master and Servant Act (1889); the Industrial
Conciliation Act (1934); the Apprenticeship Act (1959 and
1968) and the Vocational Education and Training Act (1978).
The same dichotomous approach, as in education, was
reflected in manpower training. The system virtually
excluded Africans until about 1974. Even as late as 1978,
Africans made up only 25 per cent of the total enrolment in
technical colleges. In fact, colonial governments thwarted
attempts by missionaries to introduce basic technical
skills training courses for Africans.

Educational policy in independent Zimbabwe:

Soon after Independence (in 1980) the Government of
Zimbabwe embarked on the process of reforming the inherited
education system and redressing the disparities and
inequalities thereto. The ZANU (PF) Government regarded and
continues to regard education as a "fundamental human
right, a basic right of every child of school going age and
every adult outside the formal school."
(ZANU (PF) Election Manifesto: 1985 p.21)

ZANU (PF)'S 1980 and 1985 election manifestos and various
other papers e.g. "Growth with Equity", statements and
speeches by the President and government ministers form the
basis of current education policies in Zimbabwe (Refer to
Appendices 4.1, 4.2 and 4.3).

In his address to the "Seminar on Education in Zimbabwe:
Past, Present and Future" (August - september 1981) the then
Minister of Education Dr. D.B. Mutumbuka emphasized the
following points:

Education should be mass based in order to serve the
development needs of the masses.

Education must emphasize unity and equality.

The curriculum must be over - hauled so as to give it a
scientific and technological bias.

Every school must become a productive centre. At least
one third to half of the school time must be spent on
theory and practice of productive work.

All Zimbabwean children should have a working knowledge
of English as well as Shona and Ndelebe.

Teachers must be prepared to change their ideas and
expectations.

Higher education institutions must serve the people.
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Non- formal education should equip the masses with the
necessary skills to control their lives.

Mass literacy should be used as a weapon for
development.

He also said that: "Educationists must move towards a
unitary system of education which must provide eöual
educational opportunities for all Zimbabweans irrespective
of race and irrespective of whether they live in the urban
or in the rural areas." (3).

The Three Year Transitional National Development Plan
(1982/83 - 1984/85) specified the objectives of education
(re - emphasized in the First Five- Year National Development
Plan) as to:

develop curricula relevant to national socio - economic
objectives, cultural ethos, and intellectual and skill
needs of Zimbabwe. To this end, education would be
linked closely to productive activities and national
manpower requirements;

provide good quality universal primary education;

within the fiscal constraints of a developing country,
provide relevant secondary schooling to as many people
as required by the manpower needs of Zimbabwe's growing
economy;

provide constant upgrading and supervision of teachers
in order to improve the quality of teaching and
learning;

develop a strong non- formal education sector to enhance
opportunities of those who were unable in the past to
pursue their education due to policies of the past
colonial administration; and

ensure that education was not only quantitatively
improved but also as cost - effective as possible in
order to avoid the danger of education services sectors
depriving the productive sector and other sectors of
essential investments.

Therefore, the main orientations of educational reform
since independence have been guided by the following policy
principles: (1) decolonization of the system;
of the racial structures; (3) democratization
education; (4) localization of curriculum and
(5) vocationalization of the secondary school
(6) promotion of socialism; and (7) promotion
transformation.

Developments in the manpower training field

(2) abolition
of access to
examinations;
curriculum;
of social

since 1980
hinge on the establishment of the Ministry of Manpower
Planning and Development and on the findings of the
Manpower Development Survey conducted by that ministry in
1982. This survey showed that the country's high level
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economic and industrial development was underpinned not
only by the skills of the Whites but also by the
involvement of a large number of Africans with varying
skill levels (from basic to sophisticated). The majority of
these Africans were not recognized as skilled persons
because they did not have the required professional
certificates. The survey went on to recommend the urgent
need for a strong and progressive policy to remove
injustices in the skills categorization and to facilitate
the training and upgrading of large numbers of Africans
Overall, the manpower development effort since 1980 has
placed emphasis on:

quality and relevance of training;
development of science and technology;
management and entrepreneurship training;
development of skills that promote self reliance and
self - employment.

So far, Zimbabwe has not produced an education and
training policy document. However, the discussion above
gives the evolving policies and principles guiding the
development of this sector. In Zimbabwe, education is
intended to be available to all. Primary education is
regarded as a right of every child while four years of
secondary education should be within reach of those who
seek it and can afford it. All these principles and
policies were and are "intended to represent a policy shift
from a colonial elitist system of education to mass
education which would create a more egalitarian society,
expand and modernize the economy and generally act as an
essential element in nation building." (3)

4 . 2 . 2 Significant reforms in education and training

Significant reforms in education and training implemented
since 1980 include:

(1) Abolition of primary school tuition fees

Primary school tuition has been free since 1980 and
attendance is formally compulsory for all children of
primary school age. Parents are expected to pay general
purpose fees, building, sports and other fees charged by
the school. This move made primary education accessible to
most children. However, primary school attendance appear to
be influenced by such factors as the availability of
schools, motivation, cultural and religious considerations
and socio - economic factors within the family and the local
community. Secondary school attendance, on the other hand;
is optional and parents have to pay tuition and other fees.
The Education Act (NO. 5 of 1987) contains provisions to
this effect.

(2) Removal of racial discrimination in education

The government achieved racial integration in schools by
changing the school zoning system which had given the
Whites access to the best schools, and by introducing
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double - sessioning (hot - seating) teaching in almost all
urban and a few rural schools.

At the tertiary level, entry into technical colleges was
opened to all qualified applicants irrespective of race.
Government centralized the recruitment of apprentices and
in 1982 introduced the bonding of qualified apprentices to
work in Zimbabwe for a period equal to the period of
apprenticeship.

(3) Automatic promotion from Grade 1 to Form 4

Since 1980 each child has a chance of going through seven
years of primary education and four years of secondary
education. The increased access into school resulted in the
rapid expansion of both primary and secondary schools and
their enrolments, as well as tertiary institutions and
their enrolments. It is now estimated that about 97 per
cent of children of primary school age are in schools while
the transition late from Grade 7 to Form 1 rose from around
20 per cent in 1979 to approximately 70 per cent in 1987
and now is about 80 per cent. Largely due to this policy
initiative, secondary education is now within reach of most
communities including those in the remote rural areas.
Further, the reconstruction of schools destroyed during the
war of liberation, mainly in the remote parts of the
country, promoted increased access into schools. School
coverage is now a problem only in the commercial farming
areas, the very sparsely populated fringe areas, and, the
game reserves.

(4) Introduction of the ZINTEC teacher training programme

The Zimbabwe Integrated National Teacher Education Course
(ZINTEC), introduced in 1981, is a four year on- the - job
training course which has students in the schools
'teaching' for ten out of the twelve terms of the course.
Students only spend two terms at college. At its peak,
ZINTEC had five regional training centres with a total
capacity to produce up to 3 000 teachers annually. At the
moment only two teachers colleges Gwanda and Morgan
operate the ZINTEC approach to teacher training.

(5) The decentralization process

The establishment of regional education offices in every
province, and of district offices in each of the fifty - five
(55) districts in the country helped to streamline and
decentralize the management and administration of primary
and secondary school education. In addition, the
computerization of the data collection and processing
machinery at Head Office and all regional offices - with
four systems in operation namely the Schools Database (for
enrolments); the Personnel System; the Registry System and
the Budget and Expenditure Control System has also helped
improve the operational efficiency and the management
information system of the ministry.
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(6) The localization of curricula

Changes implemented at the primary school level have made
the curriculum more appropriate to the needs of the
children. At the secondary school level, the changes
introduced include doing away with topics, examples and
values associated with metropolitan countries while
creating a curriculum rooted in, and relevant to local
customs and culture. This meant not only changing the
content of examinations, but also introducing a range of
new subjects - particularly of a practical and technical
nature. Also, the teaching of secondary school science has
improved in rural schools due to the expansion of the
Zimbabwe - science (ZIMSCI) programme to cover O' level. The
ZIMSCI programme provides schools with a kit that enables
the teaching of science to take place in the absence of a
laboratory, running water, electricity or a trained
teacher. It also promotes the 'hands - on' approach to
science teaching. Schools are placing more emphasis on
scientific, technical and productive knowledge and skills.

In 1986, the Zimbabwe government adopted a new structure
of education which comprises a nine year general education
programme (Grade 1 to Form 2), followed by a more
specialized secondary education and training (Forms 3 and
4). The vocationalization of the secondary school
curriculum, introduced by this decision, is seen as an
attempt to provide appropriate education and is also
intended to emphasize the role of education in preparing
the young for the world of work over and above the normal
academic work. In other words, pupils will, in Forms 3 and
4, follow either the academic (the traditional) or the
practical oriented education according to their abilities.
However, practical subjects will be provided in both the
academic and practical streams but with different emphasis
Thirty eight high schools have been selected as pilot
schools in the vocationalization process. Out of these, 28
schools offer technical subjects leading to the Zimbabwe
National Craft Certificate (ZNCC) after four years. At a
more general level, each secondary school pupil is expected
to study at least two practical subjects agriculture,
woodwork, metalwork, building, fashion and fabrics, food
and nutrition, technical drawing, economics, typing, and
accounts. To this end, a programme to provide secondary
schools with practical subject kits is well under way. The
programme will facilitate the teaching of these subjects
especially at rural secondary schools.

At the same time the concept of education with production
was introduced and promoted. The Zimbabwe Foundation for
Education with Production (ZIMFEP) experimented on and
introduced this concept which aims at preparing students
for the world of work through their involvement in
productive units while at school and creating job
opportunities for them after they leave school.
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(7) The localization of examinations

While the Glade 7 and the Zimbabwe Junior Certificate
(ZJC) examinations have always been local issues, the O'
and A' level examinations were set, marked and graded by
the University of Cambridge Local Examinations Syndicate
and the Associated Examinations Board (AEB). In 1984,
Zimbabwe embarked on a process to localize these
examinations. So far only the A' level and a few odd O'
level subjects still remain to be localized. The rest of
the examinations are now set, marked and graded locally.
The first joint Cambridge/Ministry of Education (Zimbabwe)
O' Level certificates were issued in 1987. The process,
therefore, appears to be on course and should be completed
by 1992 except for the computerization process which will
be completed in 1994.

(8) The Single Teaching Service

The establishment of a single teaching service, provided
for in the 1987 Education Act, ensured that almost all
teachers are civil servants enjoying the same basic
conditions of service wherever they are stationed in the
country.

(9) Primary School Per - capita Grants

Formerly, these grants - in - aid to schools meant to help in
the provision of learning/teaching materials, were
disbursed through the schools responsible authorities
mainly district councils. Unfortunately, most of these
councils used the grants for projects outside education
thus depriving schools of the requisite learning/teaching
materials. This adversely affected the quality of education
offered to students. Hence, the Ministry of Education and
Culture felt obliged to ensure that the grants were used
for their intended purposes by directly controlling their
disbursement. This decision has caused problems and
misunderstandings between the Ministry of Education and
Culture and that of Local Government, Urban and Rural
Development. The latter controls district councils and
hence is the responsible authority for the bulk of schools
in the country.

4 . 2 . 3 Planning and research

In an effort to stimulate and improve overall economic
development and performance, the Ministry of Finance,
Economic Planning and Development (MFEPD), through its
Circular Minute No. 2 of 1982, advised all other ministries
and parastatals to set up planning units within their
sectors. These units were then expected to work closely
with MFEPD as part of the national planning machinery.

From 1983 each ministry became responsible for most of
the planning work related to its sector in order to
appraise, identify, formulate, and submit for approval by
the government programmes/projects intended to contribute
towards the attainment of sectorial plan objectives.
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Ministry submissions were to include brief accounts of
projects/programmes in progress and an assessment of each,
details of the constraints/problems experienced during
project/programme implementation, and, some indications of
the extent to which each completed programme/project
achieved its intended objectives.

It was during this period that the Planning Division of
the then Ministry of Education was created. The mere fact
that planning was given a division status right from the
beginning indicates the importance and prominence the
Ministry of Education accorded the planning tasks. The
functions of the division are given in the section on the
structure of the system.

At its peak, just before the split of the Ministry of
education into the Ministry of Education and Culture (MEC)
and the Ministry of Higher Education (MHE) the Planning
Division had the following personnel at Head Office: 1 x
Deputy Secretary (Planning); 1 x Chief Education Officer; 1
x Deputy Chief Education Officer; 1 x Education Officer
(Planning); 2 x Education Officer (Building); 3 x Education
Officer (Research & Evaluation); 1 x Education Officer
(Statistics & Computers); and 1 x Education Officer
(Projects & Aid); plus an executive officer and a number of
clerks.

Each regional office had two officers Education Officer
(Planning), Education Officer (Buildings). Though located
in the regions these two officers more or less reported
directly to Head Office in the initial stages in order to
speed up resolution of planning issues and problems. Later,
they were directed to report through the Deputy Regional
Director (Secondary) thereby lengthening the decision
making process.

From the outset, the Planning Division was confronted by
some daunting tasks and challenges. Some of these were:

(i) Expansion of the education system

The division had to battle with the enormous task of
rationalizing the process of rapid expansion of the
education system in general; allocating the scarce
financial and material resources to the various levels of
education and the numerous projects (on - going and newly
established); ensuring equitable spatial distribution,
particularly of new secondary schools. The decision to
expand the education system at a fast rate was more a
political decision than anything else. Political decisions
rendered the Planning Division a crisis management
organization, i.e. ensuring that the decisions taken by the
politicians were translated into workable plans and
strategies, and implemented successfully. The ZANU (PF)
government had to be seen to be fulfilling the promises
made during the struggle for independence not just in
education alone but across the board. Consequently, it may
be concluded that the division was never given the chance
to go about its assigned tasks in the proper way for
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example by carrying out feasibility studies, or researching
into proposed policy shifts thereby coming up with sound
recommendations. Despite all this, the division did a good
job as evidenced by its rule in the phenomenal growth of
the education system during the past decade.

(ii) Shortages of planning staff

At no time was the Planning Division adequately staffed
and as a result the execution of planning activities was
adversely affected. A number of posts remained unfilled for
long periods at a time. Obviously, financial constraints,
at a national level, prevented the allocation of adequate
posts to the division.

In 1988, when the Planning Division was beginning to
settle down and gear itself for the challenges ahead, the
personnel in the Planning Division at Head Office were
transferred en bloc to the new Ministry of Higher
Education. Consequently, the Ministry of Education and
Culture had to start afresh to build a planning unit.

(iii) Financial constraints

Financial constraints experienced by all divisions of the
ministry affected the operations of the Planning Division
adversely. Buildings officers could not supervise and
monitor projects at secondary schools as often as was
required. Planning officers often failed to go out and make
on- the - spot assessment of situations; and Research and
Evaluation officers found their operations highly
restricted. That many functions were successfully executed
was mainly due to the financial assistance provided by
doner agencies.

4 . 2 . 4 Structure, organization and administration of
education

Detailed below are the structures, organizational and
administrative arrangements of the two ministries of
education. The "Culture" aspect was in 1988 transferred to
the Ministry of Education and Culture from the then
Ministry of Youth, Sports and Culture. By 1990 its location
within the ministry remained unclear. (For ministry
organograms, see Appendices 6 and 7.)

Primary and Secondary Education

The Ministry of Education and Culture can be divided into
two levels viz. Head Office (located in Harare) and
regional offices (nine altogether, located in the seven
provinces of the country and in Harare and Bulawayo).

The ministry is made up of four divisions each headed by
a Deputy Secretary who reports to the Permanent Secretary.
The four divisions are:

Education Development Division;
Schools Division;



4 4

Administration, Finance and Planning Division; and
- Adult and Non - Formal Education Division.

The divisions are made up of a number of sections each
headed by a Chief Education Officer or an Under Secretary
in the case of the Administration, Finance and Planning
Division.

The Education Development Division is responsible for the
development of school curriculum, learning and teaching
materials, teaching methods and examinations. The division
is made up of:

the Examinations Branch;
the Curriculum Development Unit; and
the Audio - visual Services.

The Schools Division is in charge of all activities that
go on in the school system such as the teaching and
learning processes, staffing issues, etc. The following
sections make up this division:

Professional Staffing;
Standards Control;
Psychological Services (including Special Education);
Pre - schools.

The Adult and Non - Formal Education Division, which is in
charge of mass education, adult literacy and distance
education is made up of two sections, viz.:
- Adult and Distance Education; and
- Adult Literacy and Mass Education.

The Administration, Finance and Planning Division is
responsible for non - professional staffing, general
administration and finance, and for the following planning
functions:

Planning of schools and implementation of projects;
Statistics and Computers;
Projects and foreign aid;
Buildings;
Research and Evaluation;
Joint agreements/commissions with other countries.

Regional Offices.

Each regional office is headed by a Regional Director who
is a Chief Education Officer. Under him/her are two Deputy
Regional directors namely the Deputy Regional Director
(Primary) who is responsible for pre - schools, primary
schools, psychological services and special education, and
professional staffing and, the Deputy Regional Director
(Secondary) responsible for planning, buildings, adult
literacy and mass education, secondary schools,
professional staffing and examinations. Non - professional
staff fall under the Principal Executive Officer who
reports directly to the Regional Director.



4 5

The structure of the regional offices includes district
education offices located in each of the fifty five (55)
districts in the country and all the schools in the
province.

The 1987 Education Act provides for the establishment of
schools by government itself, local authorities,
organizations and individuals. However, government has
completely delegated the establishment of new primary
schools to the other agencies. There are, therefore, two
distinct types of schools in Zimbabwe, namely Government
and Non- Government schools. Government operated 7.6 per
cent of all primary and secondary schools in the country in
1989. Thus, the bulk of the schools were non- government
schools. This situation continues to obtain today.

Schools in Zimbabwe are operated by various responsible
authorities who include the government itself, local
authorities i.e. district or rural councils, urban
councils, local communities, mission or religious
organizations, committees or individuals (mainly in the
commercial farms, farms and estates), and trustees or board
of governors (in the case of the High Fee private schools).

Central government provides funds for all teachers'
salaries and grants - in - aid to schools. The grants in aid
include: (1) tuition grants - payable to all schools; (2)
building giants - payable to all secondary schools to
assist in capital developments; (3) boarding grants
payable to boarders at secondary schools and with respect
to blind pupils who are boarders. Statutory Instrument 243
of 1989 gives the current rates and conditions governing
payment of these grants. (For further discussion see
Section 5.3 below.)

Tertiary Education and Training

The Ministry of Higher Education was established in 1988.
It is made up of departments and sections hived off from
other ministries particularly the Ministry of Labour,
Manpower Planning and Social welfare and the then Ministry
of Education. The ministry is divided into three divisions
each under a Deputy Secretary. In addition, the National
Commission for UNESCO is located in this ministry.

The Policy Planning Division is in charge of buildings,
projects and aid, research, evaluation and policy
formulation. It consists of two departments namely Policy
Planning and Research and Evaluation.

The Institutions Division is in charge of what goes on in
all the institutions registered by the Ministry of Higher
Education such as teacher education, apprenticeship
training, trade testing, professional staffing,
examinations, curriculum development and also handles
government relationship with the University of Zimbabwe.
This division is made up of four departments namely Teacher
Education, Industrial Training, Technical Colleges and High
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Schools, Professional Staffing and Administration, and the
National Examinations and Curriculum Development.

The Administration and Finance Division is responsible
for general administration and finance and is made up of
three departments, Finance, Administration, and Zimbabwe
Manpower Development Fond (ZIMDEF).

The specific functions and responsibilities of each
division and department are detailed in Appendices 6 and 7.

4.2.5 Pre - school education

Pre - school education became the full responsibility of
the Ministry of Education and Culture in 1988. Previously
it was the task of the Ministry of Community Development
and Women's Affairs to standardize and co - ordinate early
childhood activities throughout the nation while the
Ministry of Primary and Secondary Education assisted with
the registration of pre - school facilities and the training
of pre - school teachers.

Since taking over, the Ministry of Education and Culture
has put in place an administrative structure designed to
vigorously promote and develop pre - school education. This
includes the establishment, registration and proper running
of creches (for the 0- 3 year old children) pre - schools and
play - centres (for the 3 -5 year olds). The thrust is in
establishing pre - school facilities in the rural areas where
such facilities were completely absent before Independence.
Pre - schools already existed in the urban areas where they
continue to be established and run by individuals and
private voluntary organizations.

By the end of 1989, it was estimated that these were
6 238 pre - school facilities throughout the country. 4 238
of these were in rural areas while 2 000 were in urban
centres. However, only 184 of the urban centre pre - schools
were, registered while all those in rural areas were
unregistered.

The development of pre - schools in rural areas is being
promoted under the Early Childhood Education and Care
(ECEC) Programme. This programme is mainly community - based.
Communities are responsible for the establishment of pre -
school centres, their upkeep and the nomination of a
community member to take charge of the centre. Community
support and co - operation is, therefore, crucial to the
success of the programme. The Ministry of Education and
Culture provides training for the selected pre - school
teachers and supervisors and pays them a nominal allowance
of ZWD 12 and ZWD 15 monthly respectively.

4.2.6 Primary school education

There were 4 504 registered primary schools in Zimbabwe
in 1989, 263 government, 4 216 non - government plus 3

government and 22 non - government special schools.
Government, therefore, operated only 5.9 per cent of all
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primary schools in the country. The total 1989 primary
school enrolment was 2 274 178. (See Tables 4:1 and 4:2).

Officially, children enter the primary school cycle at
the age of 6 or 7. However, children are often admitted
without regard to age and - without discrimination. For easy
access, the Government's alm is to locate primary schools
within walking distance, at most 6km one way from the
furthest home.

Instruction in the first three grades is conducted in the
mother- tongue of the majority of pupils in each particular
school. The languages in use are Shona, Ndebele, Venda,
Kalanga, Tunga and English. Considerable switching from the
mother tongue to English and back takes place during the
third year in preparation for the change over to English as
the medium of instruction in Grade 4. English is taught as
a second language until Grade 4.

Table 4:1

Number or Primary Schools (1989).

Region Govt Reg'd Govt
Non-Govt Special

Harare
Manicaland
Mashonaland Central
Mashonaland East
Mashonaland West
Masvingo
Matabeleland North
Matabeleland South
Midlands

Total 1989

Total 1988

108
16

4
6

26
6

63
7

27

263

263

102
747
314
439
390
654
469
420
681

4 216

4 183

1

0
0
0
0
0
2

0
0

3

3

Non-Govt
Special Total

7 218
2 765
0 318
2 447
1 417
3 663
5 539
2 427
2 710

24 4 506

22 4 471

Source: Ministry of Education and Culture.

From Glade 4 onwards the mother- tongue is taught
formally and is accorded as much learning time as English.
In Grade 7 pupils are examined in numeracy (mathematics)
and literacy (English) skills. From 1990 pupils are going
to be examined in Shona/Ndebele and in Social Studies as
well.
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Table 4:2

All Primary Schools: Enrolment by Glade (1989).

Region Grader Gradez Grade3 Grade4

Harare 35 755 31 779 30 134 28
Manicaland 70 292 57 181 52 115 47
Mashonaland
Central 32 255 27 783 25 427 22
Mashonaland
East 42 289 34 682 31 875 28
Mashonaland
West 38 741 33 447 31 442 28
Masvingo 63 937 50 742 47 116 42
Matabeleland
North 44 770 36 314 33 187 30
Matabeleland
South 27 690 22 886 21 282 19
Midlands 64 911 51 931

Total 1989 420 640 346 745

Total 1988 384 746 330 962

48 704

321 282

303 528

003
959

655

903

938
820

850

189

Grades

25 921
47 109

21 296

28 171

27 581
41 511

31 222

19 715
44 965 43 837

294 282 286 363

291 426 292 288

Gradeb

25 950
48 497

25 008

28 690

27 454
43 229

32 397

21 294
45 661

294 180

300 809

Gradet

26 403
49 128

20 737

31 768

28 384
46 178

32 536

21 917
49 783

Is 07 8 3 4

314 629

Spec

906
212

121

199

55
323

711

39
286

Total

204
372

171

226

217
335

241

154
350

851
493

282

577

042
856

987

012
078

2 852 2 274 178

2 579 2 220 967

Source: Ministry of Education and Culture.

There is automatic promotion from one glade to the next
although headmasters can allow repeaters if this will
benefit the child concerned. The repetition rate is very
small except in some disadvantaged areas. According to our
estimates, the gross enrolment ratio at primary school
level is 118 per cent which seems to indicate the presence
of a backlog of over - aged pupils of close to 20 per cent.

There were a total of 58 362 primary school teachers in
1989. Of these, 29 690 or 50.9 per cent were trained, 4 325
were student teachers while 28 672 or 49.1 per cent
(including student teachers) were untrained. The breakdown
of the 1989 primary school teachers by qualification is
given in Table 4:3. Of interest to note is the fact that
there were 5 409 ZINTEC graduates equivalent to 18.2 per
cent of the total number of trained teachers.

4 . 2 . 7 Secondary school education

In 1989 government operated 12.8 per cent of the 1 502
secondary schools in the country. The rest of the schools
were non - government. The total 1989 secondary school
enrolment was 695 882 (see Tables 4:4 and 4:5).

The secondary school cycle is made up of three two - year
stages. The first two years (Form 1 and 2) culminate in the
ZJC examination; the next two years lead to the General
Certificate of Education (O' Levels) or the ZNCC; the last
two years prepare pupils for university entry and entry
into other tertiary institutions after a Higher School
Certificate (A' Level) examinations.
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Table 4:3

Teachers by Qualification in Primary (1989).

Qualification Government
Schools
Male Fem Tot

Non-Government
Schoole

Certificated
Honors Graduate
Certificated Grad.
Bachelor of Educ.
Uncertificated
Honours Graduate
Uncertific. Grad.
ZINTEC Graduate
O' Level + 4
years teacher
train. (Primary)
(Secondary Acad.)
(Secondary Tech.)
O' Level + 3
years teacher
train. (Primary
(Secondary Acad.)
(Secondary Tech.)
O' Level + 2
years teacher
train. (Primary)
(Secondary Acad.)
(Secondary Tech.)
Junior Certificate
+ 3 years
teacher training
Junior Certificate
+ 2 years
teacher training
Standard 6 +

2 years teacher
training
5 years of
teacher training
4 years of
teacher training
Journeyman
ZINTEC trainee
Student trainee
Untrained

1

5

12

0
0

229

139
0
0

652
2

0

255
1

0

€96

325

348

0

19
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There is no selection for entry into secondary school.
All primary school graduates who are interested and can
afford it gain entry. At the same time progression through
Form 1 to Form 4 15 automatic. This is to afford every
child, who enters Form 1, an opportunity to complete four
years of secondary school education if they so wish. In
other words, the ZJC examination (based on at least 6
subjects) is meant to assess pupils' performance and help
determine their areas of interest and capability so that
pupils are channeled into appropriate classes in Form 3

where the emphasis is on academic or practical subjects.

The Form 1 and 2 curriculum is very broad with academic
and practical subjects given equal treatment. Where
facilities are available each pupil takes up two practical
subjects. Subjects studied for the ZJC examination include:
Science and Mathematics; the languages, i.e. English,
Shona, Ndebele, French, and Latin; Social Studies, which
include Geography, History, and Religious Education;
Practical Subjects, such as Agriculture, Building,
Metalwork, Woodwork, Technical Drawing, Fashion and
Fabrics, Art and Craft, Food and Nutrition, and Typing.

Table 4:4

Number of Secondary Schools (1989)

Region Govt. Reg'd
Non-Govt

Harare 51 22
Manicaland 17 231
Mashonaland Central 8 96
Maehonaland East 10 185
MaBhonaland West 16 133
MaBvingo 14 217
Matabeleland North 36 94
Matabeleland South 11 104
Midlands 2£9 22£3

Total 1989 192 1 310

Total 1988 192 1 292

Total

73
248
104
195
149
231
130
115
257

1 502

1 484

Source: Ministry of Education and Culture.
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Table 4:5

All Secondary Schools: Enrolment by Form (1989).

Region F 1

Harare 24 712
Manicaland 31 103
Maehonaland
Central 12 963
Maehonaland
East 22 959
Haehonaland
West 18 638
Maevingo 28 184
Matabeleland
North 21 906
Matabeleland
South 14 394
Midlands 31 777

Total 1989 206 636

Total 1988 215 502

F 2

23 114
29 297

11 597

21 284

17 194
25 699

20 330

13 194
29 546

191 255

178 118

F 3

22 337
25 314

8 420

16 448

13 246
21 194

17 145

10 457
24 722

159 283

132 592

F 4 FL 6 #0 6

18 832
17 180

6 319

12 136

11 360
17 779

12 347

5 710
20 455

122 118

112 965

2 637
89

253

944

427
655

1 270

388
904

8 376

7 502

503
848

207

877

419
638

083

351
779

194
0

0

5

66
0

201

5

38

509

473

Total

94 329
104 640

39 759

74 653

61 350
94 149

74 282

44 499
108 221

695 882

653 353

Source: Ministry of Education and Culture.

A ZJC student studies an average of eight to nine
subjects. However, more time is allocated to Mathematics,
Science, English and practical subjects averaging 5- 7
periods of 40 minutes each per week. The remaining subjects
are allocated 3 -4 periods per week.

The third and fourth years (Forms 3 and 4) of secondary
school are extremely important in Zimbabwe. Every pupil
attempts to obtain at least 5 0' Level passes in order to
qualify for entry into post secondary school training and
compete favourably on the job market. In other words, Form
4 15 not only terminal for the majority of pupils who
attempt it but also controls access to tertiary institu -
tions and to better paying jobs in the modern sector.
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The O' level curriculum offers mainly a general secondary
school education with some pupils able to specialize in
academic or practical subjects as envisaged in the 1986 New
Structure and Content of Education. The subjects offered
and their average period per week are as follows:

English 6- 7
Literature in English 4
Science 6
Mathematics 6
Shona/Ndebele 4
History 4
Geography 4
Bible Knowledge 3 -4
Practical subjects 5- 7
Commerce/Accounts 4
Modern language 4

A small per centage of O' level graduates proceed to do
A' levels in preparation for entry into the university and
other institutions of higher learning. At this level
students choose to study either Arts or Science subjects
taking at least three subjects. Each subject is allocated 8
periods of 40 minutes each per week. The subjects offered
at A' level are:

(a)ARTS SUBJECTS (b)SCIENCE SUBJECTS

Literature in English Mathematics
Geography Biology
History Physics
Shona/Ndebele Chemistry
French Geography

In

Mathematics
Economics,principals of Accounts

1989 the secondary school teacher force of 24 524 was
made up of 12 451 (50.8 per cent) trained and 12 073 (49.2
per cent) untrained teachers. The number of untrained
teachers included 3 528 student teachers. The distribution
of the 1989 secondary school teachers by qualification is
given in Table 4:6. Again it is of interest to note that
ZINTEC graduates made up 8.6 per cent (1 068) of the total
number of trained teachers. By 1989 the ZINTEC programme
had a total of 6 477 graduates in primary and secondary
schools.
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Table 4:6

Teachers by Qualification in Secondary (1989).

Qualification Government
Schools
Male Female Total

Non-Government
Schools

Total All Gov.
and Non-Gov.
Second.schools

Male Female Total Male Female Total

Certificated
Honours Graduate
Certificated Grad.
Bachelor of Educ.
Uncertificated
Honours Graduate
Uncertific. Grad.
ZINTEC Graduate
O' Level + 4
years teacher
training (Primary)
(Secondary Acad.)
(Secondary Tech.)
O' Level + 3
years of teacher
training (Primary)
(Secondary Acad.)
(Secondary Tech.)
O' Level + 2
years teacher
training (Primary)
(Secondary Acad.)
(Secondary Tech.)
Junior Certificate
+ 3 years teacher
training
Junior Certificate
+ 2 years teacher
training
Standard 6 + 2
years teacher
training
5 years of teacher
training
4 years of teacher
training
Journeyman
ZINTEC trainee
Student trainee
Untrained

Total

144
352
159

131
249

73

96
424
175

251
229
150

26
30
13

10

6

37

6

50
€46

15
3'77

78
232

79

65
158

46

62
249
188

217
278
208

26
26

9

8

12

7

5

<49

2;3

£3

5 ].2

1 084 565 1

222
584
238

196
407
119

158
673
363

468
507
358

52
56
22

18

18

<44

].1

€99

653

2.3

8E39

6449

1

1

5

213
489
177

189
301
765

518
036
313

626
652
175

70
53
47

16

2£5

22

6

2244

544

41

9445

3£39 1

59
202

56

66
111
184

183
326
124

225
166
104

13
28
13

6

11

5

1()

5;3

7

4l

£3£53

3'7'7

1

2

6

272
691
233

255
412
949

701
362
437

851
818
279

83
81
60

22

37

27

216

2'77
61.

8
6()£3

'7é5£5

1

2

6

357
841
336

320
550
838

614
460
488

877
881
325

96
83
35

26

32

159

J.2

2'74
1(J0

:19

322
-473

1

1

137
434
135

131
269
230

245
575
312

442
444
312

39
54
22

14

213

12

1.5

1()2
3(J

].2

1'75
9442

1

1

2

1

1

3

£3

494
275
471

451
819
068

859
035
800

319
325
637

135
137

57

40

55

71

2'7

376
130

31
497
415

4 133 3 110 7 243 13 310 3 996 17 304 17 418 7 106 24 524

Source: Ministry of Education and Culture.
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4.2.8 Tertiary education

Tertiary education includes all post secondary school
level institutions such as teachers training colleges,
polytechnics and technical colleges. It also includes
similar institutions operated by other public and private
organizations such as the Ministry of Health (health
education), the Ministry of Lands, Agriculture and Rural
Resettlement (Agriculture Education), the Forestry
Commission (training in forestry). These institutions
together train and produce Zimbabwe's high level
professional and skilled manpower. This study is
restricted to covering those tertiary institutions under
the responsibility of the Ministry of Higher Education i.e.
Teachers' Colleges, Polytechnics, Technical Colleges and
High Schools, Vocational Training Centres and the
University of Zimbabwe (UZ).

Broadly defined, vocational education covers programmes
of study and training in technical and other applied fields
that provide basic and specialized career/vocation related
skills. Technical education refers to that aspect of
vocational education oriented to technology and
characterized by the use of machines and tools.

Progression in technical - vocational education is
facilitated through three different routes:

(i) O' level school leavers take a National Certificate
(NC) after one year of study. This leads to a
National Intermediate Certificate (NIC) after a
further year and to a National Diploma (ND) after an
additional year. Yet another year of study leads to a
Higher National Diploma (HND). Further, degree
courses are linked at the end of HND.

(ii) A one year course leading to the ND is provided for
A' level graduates opting to join technical colleges.

(iii) Apprenticeships of three to five years in duration
can be taken up by people holding 5 0' level passes
which include English, Maths and Science or those
with 4 0' level passes which include a single
vocational or technical subject.

Technical Colleges

There are eight government technical colleges. Two are
polytechnics located in Harare and Bulawayo. The remainder
are located in Mutare, Gweru, Masvingo, Kwekwe, Harare and
Marondera. The two polytechnics currently house the
Bachelor of Technology Degree programme on behalf of the
UZ. Table 4:7 gives technical college enrolments by area of
study for the years 1984 to 1988. It shows that the highest
number of students is in Business Education followed by
Mechanical Engineering.

Each of the technical colleges offers a wide range of
courses. In addition, there are 105 smaller privately owned
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but government monitored technical colleges ranging from
the well equipped and endowed to the very poor. The Harare
Institute of Technology offers institutional training in
particular trades. It is also involved in curriculum
development, skills tests, examinations for upgrading and
apprenticeship programmes, and the training of Skills
Testing Officers.

Table 4:7

Enrolment at Technical Colleges by Area 1984 - 1988.

Type of Trade Number of Students
1984 1985 1986 1987 1988

1. Automotive Engineering
2. Civil Engineering
3. Electrical Engineering
4. Mechanical Engineering 1

5. Food Technology
6. Printing Graphic Arts
7. Science Technology
8. Business Education
9. Computer Studies
10. Library & Info - science
11. Hotel & Catering
12. Co-operatives
13. Mass Communication

Total

156
692
885
168

6

136
557
849

30
28
34

0

1

5

198
635
779
013

5

137
657
804

37
28
56

0

2

632
471
698

82
5

154
673
747

16
64

102
0

1

2

590
951
998
322

56
127
458
783

10
27

110
0

1

6

660
587
801
422

56
159
729
191
109
113
180

10
42 20 3 79 159

421 9 369 6 415 7 551 11 169

Source: Ministry of Higher Education.
Note: Figures do not include part - time programmes.

All government and a few private colleges offer local
examinations set, marked and graded by the Further
Education Examinations Board (FEEB). The majority of the
private colleges offer external examinations such as those
by Pitmans and the London Chamber of Commerce. External
examinations involve remittance of a substantial amount of
foreign currency in the form of examinations fees which
amount could be saved if all colleges were to offer local
courses only.

Vocational Training Centres (VTC).

Two centres, Msasa (in Harare) and Westgate (in Bulawayo)
provide upgrade training for unskilled workers. These
vocational training centres help participants go through
their relevant trade test in order to acquire skilled
worker and craftsman certificates. ZIMDEF funds cover the
cest of these courses. Table 4:8 gives the number of
trainees who went through Msasa and Westgate from 1984 to
1988.
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Table 4:8

Trainees by Trade at Msasa and Westgate 1984 - 1988.

Trade Year/Enrolment

Auto Electrician
Motor Mechanic
Fitting
Fabrication

Total

1984 1985 1986

52 52 8

274 412 134
92 192 66

11 45

418 667 253

1987

13
127

74
53

267

1988

64
239
167

53

523

Source: Ministry of Higher Education.

VTCS offer modular training separated by periods of
industrial experience. At the end, trainees are trade -
tested and upgraded if successful.

The rate of trade testing is about 2 800 annually.
Meanwhile the demand for trade tests is very high such that
the number of applicants is always almost equal to the
number tested. There is, therefore, a hugo backlog in trade
tests.

Technical High Schools

Technical High Schools are high schools whose students
sit for the ZNCC after four years. Of the 28 high schools
presently piloting the vocationalization of the secondary
school curriculum, 13 have been registered as technical
high schools. Apart from the above pilot scheme under the
auspices of the MEC, there are 5 other schools under the
auspices of the MHE offering the same courses.

Apprenticeship Training

Apprenticeship training is administered by the
Institutions Division of the Ministry of Higher Education.
This is an important form of skilled worker training
schemes where young men/women are taken on by private
companies, parastatals and government ministries for on -
the - job training as apprentices supervised by skilled
workers, and receive training at the polytechnics and
technical colleges through full - time block release,
sandwich or day release basis. At the end, after 3 to 5
years depending on the trade, successful candidates
graduate to be journeymen in their various trades and are
bonded to work in Zimbabwe for a period equal to the period
of apprenticeship. ZIMDEF funds are used to cover the cost
of apprenticeship training (see Section 5.3.1.3). The
trades in which such training is offered are: Aircraft
Industry; Building Industry; Electrical Industry;
Hairdressing Trade; Mechanical Engineering Industry; Motor
Industry; and Printing Industry.
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The distribution of apprentices by trade for the years
1984 to 1988 15 given in Table 4:9. Since 1985,
apprentice intakes have been going down due to, among other
factors, the slow growth of the economy and the reluctance
of most companies to take on new apprentices for a number
of reasons.

The University of Zimbabwe (UZ)

The UZ, located in Harare, is the major higher education
institution in Zimbabwe. There are ten (10) faculties at
the UZ, namely Agriculture, Arts, Commerce, Education,
Engineering, Law, Medicine, Science, Social Studies, and
Veterinary Science. The distribution of full - time 1989
students is given in Table 4:10.

Table 4:9

Intake of Apprentices 1984 - 1988.

Industry 1984 1985

Aircraft 84
Automotive 214
Construction 88
Electrical 269
Mechanical 472

109
245

85
279
582

Hairdressing 47 64
Printing 50 32

Total 1 263 1 286

1986

40
216

73
302
456

17
41

1 145

1987

186
206

56
216
372

27
34

1 097

1988

44
136
118
225
351

37
22

906

Source: Ministry of Higher Education.

In recognition of the demand for high level manpower, the
government has accepted the recommendation of the
Commission of Inquiry into the Establishment of a Second
University or Campus to establish a second university which
will have a scientific bias in Bulawayo. The project will
start as soon as funds allow.
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Table 4:10

Distribution of Full - Time Students at University of Zimbabwe,1989.

Faculty No. of No. of
Under Graduate Post Graduate

Agriculture
Art
Commerce
Education
Engineering
Law
Medicine
Science
Social Studies
Veterinary Science
B. Tech.

Total

361
1100

788
294
641
325
514
735

1513
123

1159

7553

38
69

1

35
1

2

137
47

238
2

570

Source: Students' Records, University of Zimbabwe.

Teacher Education:

There are 14 teachers colleges in Zimbabwe. Four of these
colleges, namely Gweru, Hillside, Belvedere and Mutare
train secondary school teachers. The rest are primary
school teachers colleges. It should be pointed out that
Mutare Teachers' College is phasing out the primary wing
and gradually converting to a full - fledged secondary school
teachers' college.

All colleges except three are operated by the Ministry of
Higher Education. The non - government teachers colleges,
operated by church organizations, are Bondolfi, Morgenster
and Nyadire. An additional government college, Chinhoyi
Technical Teachers' College, is due to open in 1991.

In 1989 all teachers colleges operated at full capacity.
Hillside managed to enroll 200 above its own capacity, as
day scholars. However, colleges experienced high dropout
rates mainly due to pregnancies. Out of the total 1989
college enrolment of 18 149 about 500 students withdrew
from the course.

Teachers are an important, if not the most important,
component in education. The quality of education depends,
to a large extent on the competences and dedication to duty
of the teachers involved. Teachers are supposed to
interpret correctly the aims and objectives of the
education system and curriculum, and translate these into
reality in the classrooms. Therefore, the training of
teachers and their retention in the schools is a crucial
matter.
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Teacher education in Zimbabwe includes both pre - service
and in - service training of teachers.

Pre - service Teacher Training

Pre - service training is of three - year and two - year
duration and consists of two aspects namely:

(i) non- graduate primary school teacher training;
(ii) non- graduate secondary school teacher training.

During their training, student teachers on the
conventional programme spend the whole second year in
schools, teaching on a full time basis. The other two years
are spent at college. While in schools, students are
supervised by their college lecturers, Education Officers,
District Education Officers, school heads and senior
teachers. It is during this teaching practice period that
student teachers develop and improve on practical teaching
skiljs and put into practice the theoretical principles
learnt while at college.

The distribution and breakdown of teachers' colleges are
given in Table 4:11. All primary teachers colleges except
ZINTEC, and some secondary teachers colleges, are on a
three - year programme. Applicants with at least two A'
levels are admitted on to two - year training programmes in
some secondary colleges.

All primary school teachers colleges except Morgan and
Gwanda, are "conventional" colleges. Morgan and Gwanda
Teachers' Colleges are on the ZINTEC programme. Students on
this programme spend an initial 32 - week period and a
similar period at the end of the course in college on a
residential course. For the rest of the four - year training
period, students teach classes on a full - time basis while
at the same time continuing their theoretical studies
through distance education and vacation courses.

The United College of Education (UCE) in Bulawayo is the
only college offering a one - year full - time Special
Education course. The course is offered to fully qualified
and experienced teachers to specialize in the teaching of
handicapped children in integrated classes or in separate
groups. After covering the core course, students are
offered to specialize in the following options: Impairment
Hearing; Mentally Retarded; Visually Handicapped; and
Speech Correction.

Currently the intake rate to the Special Education
Programme is 60 students per year. This is much less than
is required to meet the objective of providing each school
with a Special Education teacher qualified to handle
children with a variety of disabilities and needs. There
is, therefore, great pressure to expand the programme in
terms of both the intake level and its duration.



Table 4:11 Teachers' Colleges Enrolment (31 December 1989).

College First year Second year Third vear
M F Tor M F Tor M F

Fourth year In- service Totals Grand

Belvedere 314 203 517 277 203 é80 331 151
Gweru 312 22Q 536 374 181 555 296 130

Tnt

482
Q26

Hillside 229 155 38Ä 293 237 530 186 101 287
Mutare 96 82 178 114 7h 188 100 25 125
Sub- Total 951 664 1 615 1 058 695 1 753 913 Ä07 1 320

Mkoba 157 173 330 180 146 324 152 161 313
Mutare 165 165 330 148 161 309 223 20A Q27

Seke 167 177 344 111 177 288 164 150 31d
Masvingo 200 195 395 242 231 073 167 102 269
U.C.E. 119 128 2A7 153 126 279 155 101 256
sp. Educ. 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0 0
Sub- Total 800 838 1 6Q6 834 839 1 673 861 718 1 579 1

Marymount 127 117 244 96 116 212 0 0 0

ZIM- CUBA 340 17 357 0 0 0 0 0 0
Sub- Total 067 136 601 96 116 212 0 0 0
All Con Col 2 226 1 636 3 862 1 988 1 650 3 638 1 77h 1 125 2 899 1

Cwanda 269 192 Å61 105 88 193 0 0 0
Morgan 292 196 A88 140 97 237 0 0 0
Sub- Total 561 388 9Q9 265 185 430 0 0 0

Bondolfi 125 93 218 96 89 185 82 131 213
Morgenster 157 141 298 138 99 237 137 66 203
Nyadire 1Å0 62 202 49 66 113 109 93 202
Sub- Total 022 296 718 283 252 535 328 290 610

Grand Total 3 209 2 320 5 529 2 516 2 007 4 603 2 102 1 415 3 517 2

M

377
270
198
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909

161
27A
227

0
351

0
013

0
0
0

922

0
0

0

113
165
118
396
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1

1

F

165
159
102

19
A85

177
280
12Q

0
110

0
691

0
0
0

176

0
0

0

913
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bA

2136
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1

3
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0
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0
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0
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2

3

5

1

'7

F
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694
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200
25Q

690
846
668
5A9
497

38
288

233
17

250
792

280
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573

411
380
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096

459
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2 021
1 9Å6
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576
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Source: Annual College Reports (1989), Ministry of Higher Education.
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Student teachers at all primary school teachers colleges
study all the subjects offered at the primary school level,
and also specialize to teach either the Infants or Junior
grades. Secondary school teachers colleges fall into two
categories - the academic and technical colleges. Students
in academic colleges major in up to two subjects while
technical colleges require that a student takes up one
technical and one academic subject. In addition, all
student teachers study the Theory of Education.

All teachers colleges are associated to the UZ through
the Associate College Centre (ACC) (now known as the
Department of Teacher Education). While the Ministry of
Higher Education has overall responsibility over colleges
and teacher education in general, the ACC, has over the
years on behalf of the UZ, overseen the professional
aspects. It approves the various syllabuses, comments on
the standard of work in the colleges, and certificates the
successful students. Thus, teacher education is moderated
nationwide. In 1989, 2 069 and 1 292 students qualified
from primary and secondary teachers' colleges respectively.

Basic entry requirements for both primary and secondary
school teachers' colleges are the same i.e. at least a pass
in five O' level subjects including English. However,
applicants with at least 2 A' levels are considered for
two- year training programmes in some secondary teachers
colleges as mentioned earlier. Preference is given to
applicants who have spent at least a year out of school and
particularly those who have some teaching experience.

Student teachers at government teachers colleges receive
giants from government to cover their boarding expenses and
part of their tuition fees, and a loan to cover the
remainder of their tuition fees and book expenses. Students
at non- government teachers colleges pay fees, but receive
per - capita grants from government.

In - service Teacher Training.

The following in - service teacher training courses are in
operation:

(i) A two year part - time course for under- qualified
teachers and officers in education conducted at all
government primary teachers' colleges. This course is
designed to help participants acquire the same
minimum academic and professional qualifications as
the student teachers doing pre - school training.

(ii) Graduate Certificate in Education (Grad. C.E.): a
two- year part - time course for graduate teachers. The
UZ runs this course which gives graduates
professional training.
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Zimbabwe/cuba Teacher Training Programme:

In addition to the teachers colleges located inside the
country, Zimbabwe operates a pre - service teacher training
programme jointly with Cuba, in that country. This
programme is designed to train science and mathematics
teachers, through a five - year course leading to a joint
education/science degree. The 1989 intake was the last for
the programme. The first graduates are expected in 1991.
The programme has enrolled a total of 1 056 students from
1986 through 1989.

Lecturers

All teachers colleges experience acute staff shortages of
lecturing staff particularly in Mathematics, Science and
other specialist areas such as Music, Art and Craft, and
Physical Education. Colleges are therefore running with
very high vacancy rates (e.g. 30 per cent at UCE at the
beginning of 1990).

Some of the factors contributing to staff shortages at
the colleges are:

(i) the absence of local personnel trained and
experienced enough to be appointed lecturers,
particularly in the sciences and such specialist
areas as Music, Art and Craft, and Physical
Education;

(ii) poor salaries which cause a high turnover of
lecturers.

Colleges recruit lecturers from experienced school
teachers. Once appointed, a lecturer attains a glade higher
than that of a teacher and, therefore, soon gets promoted
to senior posts in schools or move to greener pastures in
the private sector. In 1989 alone, teachers' training
colleges lost about 200 lecturers this way. Strategies to
alleviate the problem include the recruitment of expatriate
personnel and the introduction of the Learner Tutor Course
at Hillside Teachers College designed to produce college
lecturers in Art and Craft, Music and Physical Education.

The staffing problem at technical colleges is even more
acute than that at teachers' colleges. Table 4:12 gives the
1989 staffing situation at all technical colleges by area
of study. Expatriates made up 30.5 per cent of the total
number of lecturers. The overall vacancy ratio was 37.2 per
cent and all the areas listed had a vacancy ratio of
between 31 and 45 per cent.
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Table 4:12

Lecturing Staff by Selected Area of Study 1989, All Technical Colleges

Subject Area Zimbab- Non- Total Estab-
wean Zimbab- liehment

wean

Automotive Engineering
Science and Technology
Civil Eng. Mining &

Building
Electrical Engineering
Mechanical & Production
Engineering
Computer Studies
Wood Technology
Printing & Graphic Arts

Total

34
21

27
41

47
3

5

13

191
(69.5%)

13
6

14
21

23
1

0
6

£34

( 3(J. Sis)

47
27

41
62

70
4
5

19

275

78
46

71
9(J

108
7

9
25)

4;38

No.

31
19

3(J

2£3

238

3

4
1()

1<53

Vacant
Posts

('ii)

39.7
41.3

42.3
31.1

35.2
42.9
44.4
34.5

37.2

Source: Ministry of Higher Education, First Term Staffing
and Enrolment Returns (1989).

Together with equipment shortages, the staffing situation
reflected in Table 4:12 resulted in low enrolments at
technical colleges. In other words, while there is a high
demand for skilled manpower (which technical colleges
should produce) and a hugo pool of unemployed youths ready
to be trained, the majority of the technical colleges
continue to operate at less than 50 per cent of their
capacity Again, poor salaries and conditions of service
are to blame. Improvements in the Public Service
remuneration packages would go a long way towards
attracting and retaining experienced personnel in technical
colleges and, thus, help slow down the drift of lecturers
to the private sector. Also, a recently implemented
strategy to staff technical colleges with retired
experienced personnel may offer a short term solution to
the problem.

4.2.9. Special Education

The 1981 Disability Survey found more than 276 000
disabilities among about 250 000 people in Zimbabwe. About
20 per cent or 50 000 were of school - going age. The main
types of disabilities were visual (25 per cent) , lower -
limb (24 per cent), upper - limb (12 per cent), mental (9.7
per cent) and hearing (8.2 per cent).

Approximately 10 000 children of school - age are visually
impaired. There are an estimated 4 000 school - aged children
with hearing impairment, and there are probably 20 - 25 000
cases of limb disability caused by accidents and polio (in
the 1970's). The number of mentally retarded or disturbed
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children is difficult to establish, and there is also a
considerable gray zone between mentally handicapped
children and slow - learners.

In spite of the magnitude of the problem, rather limited
services could be provided in the early years of
independence in the form of formal education for the
handicapped children. Starting in 1983, the United College
of Education in Bulawayo offered training to teachers on a
small scale in visual, hearing and mental handicaps. By
1987 about 100 teachers had been trained, but it was not
until 1987 that UCE offered a one - year diploma course for
teachers of the mentally retarded. At present UCE admits
about 60 teachers annually for a one - year course in three
specializations.

In the beginning, the Schools Psychological Services of
the Ministry of Education did not have specialized staff to
deal with the problem. In 1986, an Education Officer was
appointed and given the task of supervising Special
Education. At about the same time, the Ministry also for
the first time started organizing courses for teachers of
the blind. The first conference for teachers of the deaf
organized by the Ministry of Education was held in 1987.

A policy statement on Special Education was adopted by
the then Ministry of Primary and Secondary Education (MPSE)
in 1988. The main strategies outlined in the statement
were: (1) early detection, intervention and prevention of
handicaps; (2) integration of children with handicaps into
ordinary schools, wherever possible; (3) development of
local relevant training facilities at college and
university level; (4) procurement of equipment, funds
permitting; (5) development of resource centres in order to
localize integration; (6) establishment of Government
personnel to service, monitor and coordinate programmes;
and (7) assisting non - government organizations, funds
permitting. The Ministry of Finance did not, however, find
item 4 acceptable since there were no provisions in the
Education Act for procurement by the MPSE. Instead, it was
ruled that equipment like wheelchairs would be procured
via Ministry of Health involving, of course, a certain
amount of red tape.

By 1987, there were altogether 106 centres for 2 213
handicapped children with 214 teachers. Total enrolment in
primary special classes in 1987 was 2 982, most of them in
non - government schools where the government paid the
teachers. The corresponding enrolment in secondary schools
was 335.

In 1989, there were 211 centres under the Schools
Psychological Services catering for 5 780 children and
having 611 teachers.

The Special Education Section in the MEC is now staffed
by 1 Deputy Chief Education Officer (SE) and 1 Education
Officer (Physical Handicap). As the two Braille printing
presses presently operating are not sufficient to provide
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materials for all visually handicapped children, there are
plans to establish a National Braille Printing Press.
Mobile units provided by SIDA have also made it possible to
reach out to more schools and children (see Chapter 6).

4.3 NON-FORMAL EDUCATION

Since the attainment of independence, the government has
embarked on an alternative approach to education beyond the
formal system of primary, secondary and tertiary education
as this did not cover the whole population. Many adults,
the majority of whom are rural peasants who make up to 70
per cent of the population, and school drop - outs had been
left outside the main stream of education during the
colonial period. It was recognized that that section of the
population was so large that it could only be catered for
educationally through the creation in 1988 of a Division of
Adult and Non- Formal education within the MEC.

The Adult Literacy and Mass Education section of the
division deals with basic literacy in the mother tongue and
provides post - literacy programmes in both the mother tongue
and basic English. The post literacy groups can follow
either the Zimbabwe Adult Education Course (ZABEC) which is
basically the same as the normal primary school course
leading to the Grade 7 examination, or the functional
literacy programme which uses a variety of relevant
everyday life experiences. Both programmes are taught by
teachers, most of whom lack the relevant training required.

Two evaluations of the basic literacy programme were
carried out in 1985 and 1987. The results of the 1985
evaluation exercise indicated that 21 657 out of 28 520
participants (or 76%) were declared literate; 17 573 out of
23 069 participants (or 76%) were declared literate in
1987.

The other section of the division, the Adult and Distance
Education section, caters for adults and school drop - outs
who have missed out of the formal secondary school
education. It provides afternoon/evening classes and study
groups where students use distance learning materials with
the help of mentors.

The ZISSE (Zimbabwe Integrated System of Secondary
Education) I Pilot project was launched in January 1985.
The main objective was to develop through an experimental
design, methods of reducing teaching costs without
compromising quality by combining half - time face - to - face
teaching with qualified teachers with half - time supervision
of self - study groups by "mentors" (without formal
qualifications) using distance teaching materials. The
ZISSE concept had been developed by the Ministry of
Education but since the Cabinet had its doubts as to its
effectiveness it was decided to carry out an experimental
pilot project. By comparing the academic results of the
students in the experimental groups with their counterparts
in the control groups it was hoped that it would be
possible to show the viability of the low- cost method.
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Altogether 1 800 students were involved (1 440 in the
experimental groups, 180 in control schools, and 180 in
control study groups). The project was implemented by the
Non - Formal Education Section and conducted in six regions
under the management of the R.E.O.S but mainly in urban
areas.

Several serious problems were discovered in the course of
ZISSE I. There was a general shortage of staff at both
central and regional levels. There was a lack of suitable
learning materials and the CDU of the Ministry failed to
supply the materials agreed upon. Transport was inadequate.
Delayed payments of mentors led to a high rate of turn -
over, and many headmasters and teachers failed to grasp the
ZISSE concept or were not sympathetic to the objectives.

As a result of the problems experienced, it was felt that
ZISSE had not been given a fair chance to prove its worth
and it was decided that a second pilot project should be
launched. This was done, however, without the benefit of a
systematic evaluation of the first phase.

In spite of numerous requests for both formative and
summative evaluations, an evaluation report was not
published until April 1989 by the Policy Division (Research
and Evaluation Section) of the Ministry of Higher Education
(which had been set up in 1988). The evaluation was very
critical and claimed that the original design of the
project had (1) been unclear, and (2) had not been adhered
to anyway. Due to this and to the fact that the ZISSE
concept itself had got lost in the implementation, the
evaluation team found it impossible to draw any conclusions
regarding the viability of the ZISSE method. The Ministry
of Education and Culture does not seem to have made clear
what conclusions should be drawn from the two projects and
whether or not the concept has been completely discarded.

The Zimbabwe Institute of Distance Education (ZIDE),
established in 1989, produces distance education materials
for use by students who are doing secondary education
through private studies. These materials cost less and,
according to evaluation results, are superior to those
produced by commercial correspondence colleges. The work of
ZIDE is expected to popularize distance education and the
study group system.

This sector of education has undergone tremendous
expansion since Independence, as demonstrated by Table
4:13. These data show a consistent increase in enrolments
between 1979 and 1984/5, but thereafter the figures
fluctuate. It appears that the enthusiasm evoked during the
early years of independence has been dampened by poor
organisation of study groups. In addition there have been
insufficient resources with which to pay teachers and
mentors.



67

Table 4:13

Non-Formal Education (Adult and distance education.)

Year Enrolments No of Study Groupe

1979 6 347
1980 9 423
1981 11 176
1982 37 726
1983 41 050
1984 41 139
1985 42 072
1986 40 859
1987 40 067
1988 28 154

56
106
120
520
840
620
649
635
406
387

No of Mentors

208
242
832

1 005
909

1 084
1 022

706
824

Source = Ministry of Education and Culture: Computerized StatiBticst
December, 1989.

Similar trends are revealed for attendance in adult
literacy classes, as indicated by Table 4:14.

Table 4:14

Adult Literacy Classes

Year Enrolment

1979 4 065
1980 6 879
1981 11 603
1982 25 950
1983 35 847
1984 46 806
1985 39 944
1986 35 606
1987 28 001
1988 24 350

No of ClaBsee

26
56
66
89

227
228
251
254
190
160

No of Tutors

309
451

1 030
1 632
2 364
1 818
1 798
1 931
1 639

Source: Ministry of Education and Culture: Computerized
Statistics: December, 1989.
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Table 4:15

Success Rate in Literacy Classes (as per 1985 adult literacy evalua -
tion results.)

A.

B.

C.

Participants who joined
literacy claeses after
attaining literacy

Participants who joined
literacy classes before
attaining literacy

Total Number of Parti -
cipants cA and B)

Total No.
Tested

F 5 574
M 1.070
T 6 644

F 18 662
M 3 214
T 21 876

F 24 236
M 4 284
T 28 520

Total No.
Tested and

Declared Literate

5176
988

6164

12 989
2504

15 493

18 165
3492

21 657

Pass
Rate

92.9%
92.3%
92.8%

69.6%
77.9%
70.8%

75.0%
81.5%
75.9%

Source: Ministry of Education and Culture: Division of
Adult and Non - Formal Education: December, 1989.

What is clear from these figures is that:

1. 85 per cent and 15 per cent of the learners who
participated in the literacy evaluation of 1985 were women
and men respectively.

2. 75.9 per cent of the participants were declared
literate.

3. Of a total of 21 876 who joined literacy classes before
they were literate, 15 493 (70.8 per cent) of them were
literate by 1985.

It can therefore be asserted that adult literacy
education has raised the literate population of Zimbabwe by
an absolute number of 15 493 between 1979 and 1985 based on
the 1985 adult literacy evaluation. However against a total
of 2.3 million declared illiterate at independence, 15 493
hardly makes a dent and a great deal more has to be done.

4.4 CONCLUSION

The education and training system of Zimbabwe still bears
close resemblance to its predecessor, the colonial system,
in terms of its structure and mode of operation. The
differences between the two systems are mainly in their
aims and purposes, content, examinations and spatial
distribution. The system is now non - racial, accessible to
all, mass orientated and geared to promote and facilitate
economic development and national unity. Its development
during the last decade has been phenomenal quantitatively,
but less spectacular with regards to quality due to
financial, material and manpower shortages.
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Educational System in a Rapid Change", IIEP, 1981, p.25.
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CHAPTER 5

CURRENT IBBUEB IN EDUCATION AND CHALLENGES FOR THE FUTURE

5.1 INTRODUCTION

The critical issues confronting education policy makers
in Zimbabwe today arise from the phenomenal post -
independence expansion of education which has occurred. The
increased access to schooling represents a remarkable
achievement over a short time. But it has stretched
resources to the limit and created shortages which threaten
to undermine the viability and efficiency of the education
system as a whole. The main problems now concern the need
to sustain a reasonable level of educational provision with
minimal resources, especially in the rural secondary
schools, and particularly those in marginalised and
disadvantaged areas.

This chapter examines the nature and extent of these
problems and suggests some new directions for policy. It
begins by documenting the extent of expansion of the
education system since independence, and examines the ways
in which this expansion has been financed. The main
problems that have emerged from this pattern of provision
involve issues of equity, of efficiency, and, of the
content and structure of education. Each of these are
discussed in this chapter, and some policy responses are
proposed.

5.2 EXPANSION

5.2.1 Expansion of the primary system

Expansion took on a number of forms. These included the
rebuilding of schools destroyed during the liberation war?
building new schools in new resettlement areas; introducing
more streams in existing schools to cope with increasing
numbers of pupils in the light of the government's
declaration of free education in primary schools; the
mushrooming of new private schools largely initiated by
white parents who wanted to remove their children from
former government white schools which had now become
multiracial; a more intensive utilization of existing space
especially in former Group A schools where there had been a
general under - utilization of space and other teaching
resources; and the introduction of double- sessioning (or
'hot - seating').

As a result of the above, enrolments in primary schools
increased from 819 586 in 1980 to 2 274 178 in 1989. The
government estimates that up to 97 per cent of children of
primary school age are now in school. However, visits to
individual schools especially in the marginalized and
disadvantaged areas such as Nyami Nyami and Mwenezi suggest
that a somewhat higher proportion of primary - aged children
are still not enrolled than is indicated by official
estimates. Indeed nore recent estimates of primary school
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dropouts suggest that less than 75% of anyone Grade I
cohort complete Grade 7.

As can be seen from Table 5:1.A the number of primary
schools nearly doubled from 2 401 in 1979 to 4 504 in 1989
and the number of teachers increased from 37 773 in 1981 to
58 362 in 1989. These were indeed impressive quantitative
achievements.

Table 5:1.A

Number of Primary Schools and Enrolment by Year and Sex

Year No of schools Male Female

1979 2

1980 3

1981 3

1982 3

1983 3

1984 4

1985 4

1986 4

1987 4

1988 4

1989 4

401
161
689
880
960
161
234
297
439
471
501

1

1

1

1

1

1

1

437
647
892
991
060
101
142
160
116
122
176

685
761
680
111
154
899
480
166
361
662
749

1

1

1

1

1

1

381
588
822
916
984
030
074
104
104
089
092

901
233
489
114
333
405
390
887
958
441
212

% -Fem.

46.6
47.6
48.0
48.0
48.1
48.3
48.5
48.8
49.1
49.2
48.1

1

1

1

2

2

2

2

2

2

2

TOTAL

819 586
235 994
715 169
907 225
044 487
132 304
216 878
265 053
251 319
212 103
268 961

Source: Ministry of Education and Culture: Secretary's
Annual Reports: 1979 - 1989.

5.2.1.1 Issues arising

Initially, the rebuilding and expansion of old schools
and the building of new ones under post - war conditions were
not centrally controlled or planned. Resources were not,
therefore, optimally allocated.

Introduction of additional streams in existing schools
without additional buildings and the introduction of "upper
tops" in existing primary schools caused congestion in
schools and resulted in shortages of teachers
accommodation, classrooms and office space. Invariably it
was the primary school pupils who were forced to use
"learning shades" as the older, secondary school pupils
took over the classrooms.

Generally in rural schools run by District Councils, the
financial burden of providing facilities in schools lay
with the parents and yet parents in urban areas had these
provided by local councils. Rural - urban inequalities have
thus not been substantially corrected.

The mushrooming of new private schools initiated largely
by white parents who wanted to remove their children from
former Group A schools resulted in furthering elitism in
education which the government was trying to eliminate.
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Group A Schools were, prior to Independence, government
schools for Whites and Coloureds only.

5.2.2 Becondary level expansion

The secondary school sector has experienced the greatest
expansion from 177 schools at Independence in 1980 to 1 502
in 1989 an increase of 750 per cent. Before Independence,
although education for European, Asian and Coloured
children was compulsory up to the age of fifteen or sixteen
(thus ensuring an almost 100 per cent transition from
primary to secondary school), for Africans, the policy was
that only 12.5 per cent of children had access to academic
secondary education, 37.5 per cent to vocational secondary
schools and the remaining 50 per cent were not catered for
in post primary formal education. In practice, even fewer
African primary school leavers (about 20% of the total)
found places in either academic or vocational secondary
schools. After Independence, notwithstanding the fact that
fees are charged at secondary level, a 100 per cent
transition from primary to secondary became theoretically
possible with the removal of all legislative instruments
limiting entry of African children to secondary education.
The new policies resulted in expansion in this sector as
shown in Table 5:1.8.

As in the primary school sector, expansion was achieved
in a variety of ways. These included rebuilding schools
destroyed during the war; building new schools in new
resettlement areas by both local councils and government,
with at least one government school being built in each of
Zimbabwe's 55 administrative districts; the starting of
"upper tops" at selected primary schools intended to house
secondary school classes on a temporary basis; introducing
more streams in existing schools; utilising existing space
more intensively through double sessioning or 'hot - seating'
and the mushrooming of new private schools largely
initiated by white parents after the demise of the
community school concept. These measures resulted in a
maximum primary/secondary transition rate of above 80 per
cent in the middle 1980's. It declined to about 70 per cent
towards the end of the decade.
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Table 5:1.8

Number of Secondary Schools and Enrolment by Sex between 1979 and
1989.

Year No. of Schools Male Female % Fem. Total

1979
1980
1981
1982
1983
1984
1985
1986
1987
1988
1989

1

1

1

1

1

1

177
197
694
738
790
182
215
276
395
484
502

36
42
86

134
178
248
287
320
354
373
390

671
132
550
084
583
116
061
788
175
026
151

29
32
62
93

128
168
194
216
250
267
305

544
189
140
084
855
297
939
639
477
979
461

44.62
43.31
41.79
40.89
40.72
40.42
40.44
40.31
41.42
41.81
43.91

66
74

148
227
316
416
482
537
604
641
695

215
321
690
647
438
413
000
427
652
005
612

Source: Ministry of Education and Culture Computerized
Statistics December 1989.

Table 5.2 indicates that the average drop - out rate at
secondary level has been 13.2 per cent over successive
four - year periods during the 1980's. Given that parents
have to pay fees, this experience is not unreasonable.
However, the table suggests that the drop - out rates have
been rising in recent years. Separate evidence also shows
that girls are more likely than boys to leave secondary
school before completing four years, and that higher rates
are in general found in remote and disadvantaged areas.

5.2.2.1 Issues arising

(i) Attempts by government to utilize the space and
equipment in former Group A schools more intensively by
busing pupils from high density areas has resulted in a
negative reaction from some parents from high density
areas, who find it hard to afford the costs of their
children attending these schools.

(ii) The building of government rural day secondary
schools in each of the country's administrative districts
was laudable, but in reality these schools only benefit
pupils who live within walking distance. More worrying is
that the government provides most requirements of these
schools whilst parents at District Council secondary
schools a few kilometres away have to provide up to 95 per
cent of the infrastructure costs.

(iii) Rural government boarding schools in disadvantaged
areas are generally not benefiting the intended
beneficiaries because the latter cannot afford to pay the
fees. On the contrary it is the children of the richer
families who make use of these facilities.
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Table 5:2

Drop-out Rates in Secondary Schools Since 1980

Year Form Enrolment

1980 1

1983 4

1981 1

1984 4

1982 1

1985 4

1983 1

1986 4

1984 1

1987 4

1985 1

1988 4

1986 1

1989 4

Average Drop- out late 13.2%

22
24

83
71

97
89

110
97

138
113

148
112

166
122

201
569

491
051

752
517

725
820

904
915

002
965

168
118

Drop-out Hate

10.4%

14.9%

8.4%

11.6%

18.0%

23.7%

26.5%

Source: Ministry of Education and Culture Computerized
Statistics, December, 1989.

5.2.3 Tertiary level expansion

Pressure to expand the tertiary system followed fairly
automatically from secondary level expansion. Enrolment at
the university increased from 1 941 in 1979 to over 9 000
in 1989 and is expected to reach the 10 000 mark in 1990.
At the polytechnic and technical colleges student numbers
rose from 3 082 in 1979 to about 14 000 in 1989. These are
phenomenal increases within a short time and have had
serious implications for the provision of infrastructure
and of human and material resources. However the expansion
was inevitable and almost certainly desirable - given the
new government policies at primary and secondary level.

5.2.3.1 Issues arising

(i) Expansion at the university is severely
overstretching available resources. Measures are being
undertaken to alleviate the shortages but there remains a
real danger of compromising the quality of teaching and
research. The new university, which will be established at
Bulawayo, is a welcome development.

(ii) Shortages of staff and equipment in technical and
teachers colleges remain acute. Technical colleges for
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example, cannot offer attractive employment terms, in
comparison with industry, to technically qualified people.
The question of incentives for such staff will remain
critically important.

(iii) In spite of the enormous expansion in teachers
colleges and the converting of the post - graduate
certificate in education programme at the university from a
full - time to a part - time programme to allow more graduate
teachers to be trained, there are still severe shortages of
graduate teachers in general, and maths, science and
technical graduates in particular. In addition, a
significant proportion of existing graduates are expatriate
especially in maths and science. There is a need for an
ambitious programme of teacher education at degree level to
cope with the needs of the school system.

5.3 THE COSTS AND FINANCING OF EDUCATION AND TRAINING

The financing of the education and training system in
Zimbabwe is unusually complicated. Analysis of the extent
to which the mosaic of institutions at each level of the
system are differentially funded by the state, by local
government, by private enterprise, by private institutions
and households, and thus, of the total costs of this system
to society, would make an appropriate and exceedingly
useful research project. In the absence of sources which
provide this kind of information, the objectives of this
section of the report are as follows. First, to identify
and describe the major ways in which each level of the
system is financed; second, to discuss some of the problems
which seem to have emerged as a result of these funding
arrangements; and thirdly, to examine whether practicable
alternatives face the government, as regards the future
funding of the sector, which would better satisfy
efficiency and equity objectives.

5.3.1 Present modes of financing

As indicated in earlier paragraphs, the expansion of
education in Zimbabwe has been remarkable during the
1980's. This has not, however, been exclusively financed
from the public budget. Instead the government deliberately
devolved a considerable part of the responsibility for
planning, financing and implementing the expansion of the
school system to local communities and households. In the
absence of such a devolution of responsibility, the
doubling of the number of primary schools and the eight -

fold increase in the number of secondary schools that has
occurred since independence would not have happened.

The extent of devolution of financial responsibilities,
however, differs both between different levels of
schooling, and different types of institution at similar
levels. It is helpful to distinguish between government and
non- government, and primary and secondary schools. As can
be seen from the summary provided in Table 5:3, these are
the four axes along which the main differences occur. Each
will now be briefly treated in turn.
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5.3.1.1 Primary schooling

It is often stated that primary schooling in Zimbabwe is
free to the individual, or his parents. This derives,
historically, from the abolition of tuition fees at primary
level shortly after Independence. Although this act
certainly made primary schooling cheaper for many families,
it did not, by any means, succeed in making it free.

As regards government primary schools, parents and
communities have, since 1980, been responsible for
constructing all school buildings, and for the supply or
purchase of the building materials. The government, on the
other hand, takes responsibility for maintaining the
buildings, for paying the salaries of all school staff, for
providing all teaching materials and other consumables, and
for meeting the running expenses of the schools. The
financing of extra - curricular activities, however, is the
responsibility of the parents. Headmasters establish a
"general purpose fund", contributions towards which range
from ZWD 1.50 to ZWD 27 per year per child. This is
expected to finance sports activities, and other cultural,
physical or intellectual pursuits beyond the confines of
the formal curriculum.

In the case of non - government primary schools (comprising
over 90 per cent of the total number of primary schools),
the task of school management is delegated to a
"responsible authority" usually, though not always, the
individual or organization under whose auspices the school
was originally established. In these cases the division of
the financial responsibilities are somewhat different. The
parents or local community again have to construct the
schools themselves, including provision of building
materials. Central government pays the salaries of the
teaching staff. But the responsible authorities have to
provide the furniture, equipment and textbooks in the
schools, pay the salaries of non- teaching staff, if any,
maintain the buildings and cover the running costs of the
schools.

These expenses are met in two main ways. First, the
parents pay fees to the responsible authorities for these
purposes. Most non- government primary schools maintain a
"building fund", into which parents are expected to pay
fees each year. Their level varies from school to school,
but minimum annual payments seem to be around ZWD 5 per
child, and at most are around ZWD 20. Only one non-
government rural primary school amongst those we visited
did not have a building fund. This was a rural council
school in an area which had suffered substantial out -
migration, and where the school facilities were much more
substantial than were needed by the small number of pupils
presently enrolled. In addition, parents usually are
required to pay a "sports fee" of between ZWD 1 and ZWD 6
per year. General purpose fund fees can accommodate the
difference between building and sports fund charges and the
permitted maximum of ZWD 27 in fees annually, per child.
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Clearly, in non - government schools less of the parents'
contributions to the general purpose funds are available
for extra curricular activities than is the case in
government schools.

The second main source of funds for the responsible
authorities is a government grant to each non - government
primary school which is linked to the number of pupils
enrolled in each year of study. This "per capita grant"
currently stands at an average of ZWD 17.35 per pupil -
although the rates are lower for younger children, and are
higher in the upper grades of which the responsible
authorities keep 10 per cent as a contribution to their own
administrative expenses. This per capita grant is intended
to supply the pupils with exercise books and textbooks, and
boy all other teaching materials needed to run the school.
As we shall see, it is severely inadequate for these
purposes.

5.3.1.2 Secondary schools

A similar division exists at secondary level between
government and non - government schools. In the case of the
former, just as at primary level, the government pays for
the salaries of all staff, and meets the costs of
maintenance, teaching materials and running expenses.
Unlike the situation in government primary schools,
however, the government takes responsibility for the full
costs of constructing the school buildings at its own
secondary schools. Furthermore, tuition fees are also
charged. These are currently ZWD 135 for day students and
ZWD 510 for boarders, per year. These are in addition to
general purpose fund contributions, which vary between a
minimum of ZWD 6 and a maximum of ZWD 36 per year, per
child, and which are used for the same purposes as at
primary level.

In the secondary non - government schools, financial
arrangements are different again. As at primary level, a
strong degree of community support is expected by the
government. Here, however, 95 per cent (rather than all) of
the costs of building the facilities have to be met by the
parents or the communities themselves, with the other 5 per
cent being provided by the government. The latter also pay
the salaries of the teachers, as at primary level. The
responsible authorities most usually, a district council,
mission, farm, mine, or private foundation arrange for
the purchase of furniture equipment and textbooks, pay the
salaries of the non - teaching staff, and for the maintenance
and running costs of the schools. Just as at primary level,
the non - government secondary schools receive a per capita
grant which is supposed to fund the purchase of books and
teaching materials - which currently stands at ZWD 15 per
pupil per year (subject to a 10 percentage deduction by the
responsible authority, as at primary level).

In addition to these sources of funds, however, the non -
government secondary schools charge tuition fees, the
levels of which vary enormously amongst different
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categories of schools. They vary between ZWD 60 and ZWD 190
for district council day schools, ZWD 315 - ZWD 900 for
mission boarding schools, ZWD 315 - ZWD 3 000 for the
"trust" (former independent schools) day schools and ZWD
2 500 - ZWD 8 000 for the "trust" boarding schools.
Clearly, with resource inputs per student which at the
extremes differ by a factor of 50, the educational
experience of children in different kinds of secondary
school are by no means uniform.

5.3.1.3 Tertiary education

In comparison with the school system the means of
financing post secondary education is more straightforward.
The university is funded by means of a direct grant from
the Ministry of Higher Education, currently amounting to
some MZWD 78. In addition, the students are fully funded by
the government, but receive half of their costs as a grant
and half as a loan. The level of annual support varies
between ZWD 4 100 for arts and social science students, and
ZWD 5 700 for medicine. These amounts cover university
fees, residence charges and spending money. All students
who are citizens of Zimbabwe become eligible for this
support on gaining admission to the university. However,
the loan element is sometimes raised above 50 per cent in
cases where the student comes from a rich home background.
The terms of the loan are that it should be repaid within 5
years of graduating. Interest at the rate of 5 per cent per
year accrue from that date. It is, however, well known that
the rate of default on loan repayments is very high. Except
in cases where the graduates join the government, tracing
themis found difficult, and the loan element of the scheme
is at present far from being self - financing. These general
provisions and conclusions also apply to those undertaking
teacher training which absorbs some MZWD 30.

In the vocational training sector the means of funding is
different. Here a large part of the costs of the
polytechnic and the technical colleges is funded via a 1
per cent payroll tax levied on the wage bill of all
employers for whom wages amount to more than ZWD 2 000 in
annual payments. This levy, which is paid into a Manpower
Development Fund, finances the college training of all
apprentices on approved schemes, the expenses of skilled
workers attending courses at government vocational centres,
and provides rebates of training costs to employers who
incur training costs which are approved under the scheme.

5.3.2 Problems arising from the modes of financing adopted

The methods of financing described above have led to the
emergence of a number of rather pervasive problems in the
pattern of provision of education in Zimbabwe. The
government is in a sense presented with a paradox arising
from its own success. The major achievement, of course, is
the enormous expansion of access to schooling which has
been documented earlier in this report. The promises which
were given to the people during the immediate pre -
independence period in terms of providing universal access
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to schooling have been kept - to an extent which most
observers did not believe would prove possible. But the
ways in which this has been achieved have led to a pattern
of provision which is highly unequal, and which
discriminates much more strongly in favour of the richer
groups in society than is compatible with the longer term
social and economic objectives of the government. There are
a number of dimensions to this problem which are of
particular concern.

First, the heavy dependence upon individuals, families
and communities for the provision of facilities, equipment
and materials, through fees and voluntary contributions at
both secondary and primary levels, has led to a highly
differentiated structure of schooling. Many schools in the
rural areas of the country and particularly those in the
more disadvantaged areas are operating under
circumstances which make it very difficult to provide a
worthwhile service. The reasons for this, at both primary
and secondary level where it occurs, are the same: that the
support provided by the government, together with that
which the parents can afford to give, is insufficient to
provide schooling which is adequately resourced. On the
other hand there are many other schools, particularly in
the urban centres, where the parents can afford to pay fees
which finance a high level of resources per child over and
above those provided by the government, or where they
volunteer to provide such resources if fees are not
charged.

Thus, this highly differentiated provision of schooling
is itself highly correlated with the incomes of the parents
of the pupils. It generates a system of bad schools for the
poor majority, and good schools for the rich. Yet, if no
tuition charges are made at primary schools, if both
primary and secondary schools receive grants to purchase
learning materials from government, and if all teachers'
salaries are paid by the government, how can this situation
arise?

As regards materials support, the main reason is that the
per capita grant from government is insufficient to
purchase the books and equipment needed. One primary head
indicated that his pupils needed two exercise books per
term for each of six subjects taught. Each exercise book
costs ZWD 0.77, which would amount to some ZWD 27.72 per
pupil per year. Even one exercise book per term for each
subject would cost ZWD 13.86, which would almost exhaust
the average per capita grant of ZWD 15.62 (after deduction
of the 10 per cent service charge payable to the
responsible authority). This would leave less than ZWD 2
per year per pupil to finance the cost of textbooks and
other learning materials needed for each child. Clearly
this is completely inadequate, and accounts for the
widespread sharing of textbooks between many children at
all levels of the non - government primary school system.
Thus unless parents are able and willing to supplement
school resources by buying additional materials, the
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quality of the education available to their children will
be seriously affected.

The situation is further complicated by the fact that
many families are unable to pay the non- tuition fees that
are expected from them at primary level. The sense in which
it is true that primary schooling is free, is not that fees
are not charged (indeed judging from our field visits, the
total of general purpose, building fund and sports fees,
plus a ZWD 15 charge for practical subjects, in the more
expensive rural non- government schools appears to be not
much lower that the costs of the fees charged at the least
expensive secondary schools; the fact is that the levels of
support extended by the government to non- government
schools at both primary and secondary levels are basically
the same). Rather it is that those who are unable to pay
are not expelled from school, as happens at secondary
level. Although this policy is surely right, its effects
are perverse. Many rural non- government schools appear to
be able to collect only about half of the amount in fees
that parents are expected to pay. The result is that the
resource base of the school is further undermined, with the
available funds (excluding the per capita grant) being
expected to accommodate the needs of up to twice as many
pupils as intended.
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Table 5:3

Summary of Financing Mechanisms for Primary and Secondary Schooling.

TYpe Of * Items Provided and * Items Provided by * Items Provided/Finan-
School * Financed by * "Responsible *

* Government * Authorities *

Govern-
ment
Primary

Non-Gov.
Primary

Govern-
ment
Secon-
dary

Non-
Gov.
Secon-
daly

- Salaries of All Staff
- Maintenance
- A11 other Material

and Running Expenses

- Salaries of Tea- - Maintenance
ching Staff - Salaries of non -

-Per Capita Grant: teachers
ZWD 17 - 35 per - Furniture, equip -
child (average) ment, textbooks

- Running Expenses
of Schools/parents

- Construction of
School Buildings
and Provision of
Building Materials

- Maintenance
- Salaries of All Staff
- A11 other materials

and Running Expenses

- Building Grants to
cover up to 5% of
costs of construc -
tion of buildings
and materials

- Salaries of Tea-
ching Staff

- Per Capita Grant:
ZWD 15 per child

-Maintenance
- Salaries of non-

teachers
- Furniture, equip-
ment, textbooks

- Running Expenses
of Schools

ced by Parents/
Community

- Construction of
School Buildings and
Provision of building
materials

- General Purpose Fees
ZWD 1.50 to ZWD 27 p.a

- Voluntary additional
community support

- Construction of School
Buildings and Provision
of building materials

- General Purpose Fees,
Building Fund, Sports
Fees

- Voluntary Additional
community support

- Fees: ZWD 135
tuition p.a.
ZWD 510 boarding p.a.

- General Purpose Fees
ZWD 6 to ZWD 36 p.a.

-Voluntary additional
Community Support

-95% of construction
costs and materials
for school buildings

- Fees: ZWD 60 - ZWD

3000 tuition p.a.
ZWD 300 - ZWD 8000
boarding p.a.

- General Purpose Fees
Building Fond, Sports
Fees ZWD 6 to ZWD 36 p.a.

Source: Ministry of Education and Culture; Statutory Instrument
No. 243 of 1989; Education Act (NO. 5 of 1987); Interviews with
School Personnel.
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At secondary level the pressures on the poor are even
more intense. On the one hand, the main reasons for the
non- participation in secondary schooling by 20 per cent of
the age group, is that their parents cannot afford to pay
the school fees. This was cited as the main reason for low
continuation rates from Grade 7 to Form 1 by teachers in
all the eighteen rural schools visited. Although this is a
small sample, it is unlikely that the picture would be
fundamentally changed in other areas, particularly so in
the relatively disadvantaged parts of the country. On the
other hand the per capita grant provided by the government
IS, at ZWD 15, lower than that for the primary sector, yet
the cost of textbooks and materials at secondary level is
considerably more. For schools in poor areas, where parents
cannot afford to pay large fees, the schools are therefore
faced with a difficult choice: either to charge high fees
yet not be able to enrol many of the eligible pupils in
their catchment area, or to charge fees that are affordable
for most families, but which will be incapable of
generating sufficient resources to enable the school to
provide a reasonable education for pupils who are
enrolled.

There are two other aspects of the system of financing
primary and secondary education which further strengthen
the resource bias in favour of schools which serve the
richer communities. Firstly, all schools receive the same
per capita grants, irrespective of whether they are already
well resourced from high fees charged, and afforded, by the
parents. Particularly in the case of the "trust" schools
this additional subsidy from the government seems
unnecessary. Secondly, the practice of paying the actual
salary bill for teachers in post (subject to a quota on the
number of teachers, determined by a target teacher - pupil
ratio at each level) implies that those schools with the
most experienced and the best qualified teachers receive
the highest per pupil subsidies. Since such schools are
usually in urban centres, and are already well - resourced
(these are the schools that can attract the best teachers),
the best schools, accessible only to the children of the
richer families, receive the highest per capita subsidies
from the state.

In summary, we can say that the present system of
financing primary and secondary education in Zimbabwe has
very unfortunate consequences for equity. The children of
the poorest 20 per cent of households do not generally go
to secondary school. Furthermore many of them only go to
primary school because their parents are able to avoid
paying the fees. This reduces the quality of schooling
available to those of their neighbours who are able to pay.
Secondly for those who do go to school the quality of
education available to them is strongly correlated with
their household incomes and with the prosperity of their
local community. Those schools in areas where families
cannot afford either to pay high fees, or to provide
voluntary monetary contributions, are seriously
disadvantaged in comparison with the better off
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communities. All of this institutionalizes the privileged
access of the richer groups to good quality education, to
better prospects for promotion to higher levels of
education, and thence to the better jobs in the labour
market. The critical question, therefore is whether
anything can be done by government to alleviate these
circumstances, bearing in mind that the public resources
available to the ministries of education are likely to
remain severely constrained over the medium run. In order
to address this issue, we now turn to an examination of
government expenditures in the education sector.

5.3.3 Public expenditure on education, 1980-90

Government spending on education increased dramatically
in the first year of independence. This was a result,
firstly of the expansion of primary and secondary
enrolments initiated in 1979 and its consequent impact upon
the demand for teachers, and secondly of the sharp increase
in African teachers' salaries introduced in 1979/80 in
order to reverse the earlier practice of salary
discrimination. Accordingly, Table 5.4 shows that public
spending on education doubled between 1979/80 and 1980/81.
It rose from 14 per cent to almost 23 per cent of total
recurrent expenditures, and from 12 per cent to 19 per cent
of total government spending in that year. The proportion
of total spending going to education fell back slightly to
around 17 per cent in 1983/84, but it is remarkable that it
remained at that level during the rest of the 1980's, given
that statutory appropriations (which include debt service)
increased from 14 per cent to 19 per cent of total spending
over those years. Unlike the situation in many other
countries facing a rising debt burden, education spending
actually managed to capture an enhanced proportion of the
non - debt - service recurrent spending at this time (Table
5:4).

It is important to note that out of 59 low and middle
income countries for which data are available, only 15 (25
per cent) allocated a greater proportion of total budgetary
resources to educational expenditure than Zimbabwe in the
mid - 1980's (Lockheed et.al., 1989, Table 15). The weighted
average proportion of government spending devoted to
education in such countries in 1987 was around 12 per cent
(World Bank 1989, Table 11). These comparisons, whilst not
decisive, do indicate that Zimbabwe would be likely to find
it extremely difficult to allocate a higher proportion of
public spending to education than it does at present,
except, perhaps, for short periods of time.

Not only has government expenditure on education
increased in proportional terms over the last decade, but
its absolute real rate of increase has been very marked.
Table 5:5 converts the nominal series for education
recurrent expenditures shown in Table 5:4 into real terms,
using the high income Consumer Price Index (CPI). It shows
that the real value of educational spending almost tripled
over the nine years, representing an average annual rate of
growth of 12.7 per cent.
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The table also identifies spending on primary, secondary
and university education, and indicates the publicly
incurred unit costs at each level (in 1980 prices). A
sharply different pattern at each level of the system is
revealed by these data. Although primary unit costs rose
steeply to 1980/81, and then again to 1988/89, those at
secondary.fell monotonically throughout the period, and at
university they appear to have been subject to large
fluctuation over the decade.

Table 5:4

Public Expenditures, Total and Educatino, 1979/89 - 1988/89. (MZWD)

79/80 80/81 83/84 88/89
EDUCATION

1 Recurrent
2 Capital
3 Total

TOTAL
4 Recurrent
5 Capital
6 Appropriations
7 Total

PROPORTIONS
1/4(%)
3/7(%)
6/7(%)

119.0
3.4

122.4

828.3
54.9

143.2
1 026.4

14.4
11.9
14.0

216.9
6.1

223.0

958.7
65.8

177.7
1 202.2

22.6
19.1
14.8

2

2

455.9
24.5

480.4

232.7
208.0
425.4
866.1

20.4
16.8
14.8

1

1

4

1

6

012.6
27.0

039.6

437.1
523.0
167.0
127.2

22.8
17.0
19.0

Source: Financial Statements 1984 - 89.
Quaterly Digest of Statistics, 1989.
Statistical Yearbook, 1987, Tables 7.6 and 7.7.
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Table 5:5

Real Expenditures on Education, 1979/80 - 1988/89 and Unit Costs by
Level (1980 Constant Prices). (MZWD)

Total Recurrent Ed. (Nominal)
High Income CPI ca)
Total Recurrent Ed. (Real)

Primary Recurrent Nominal
Real
Enrolm. (b)

Real Unit Costs

Secondary Recurrent Nominal
Real
Enrolments

Real Unit Costs

University Recurrent Nominal
Real
Enrolments

Real Unit Costs

1979/80 -

119.0
100.0
119.0

72.2
72.2

1 235 99lA

58

30.9
36.9

7b 321
670

8.lJ
bA

1 873
Å085

1980/81

N63
H4A
ml3

1010
U95

1 715 169
7b

466
607

168 690
U3

86
15

25~
29m

1983/8å

Ö519
1717
~66

2810
1597

2 132 3Ué
74

1066
600

016hl3
lbb

3Ql
19.2

6130
A669

1988/89

101L6
290£
3Q&5

5505
1896

2 267 269
bb

3096
1055

695 612
153

58J
200

8000
2500

Notes = a. Weighted average value for last calendar year mentioned in
each column. b. As at January for last calendar year mentioned in each
column.

Source: Report of the Secretary for Education, 1987.
Quarterly Digest of Statistics, March 1989.
Ministry of Education and Culture.
Estimates of Expenditure,1990.

Some clues as to the explanation for these movements are
given by the data shown in Table 5:6. This table compares
movements in employment, and nominal and real average
earnings, for employees in the education sector, the public
service and in manufacturing between 1979 and 1987. Since
salary costs are by far the greater part of recurrent
expenditures on education in Zimbabwe (primary recurrent
costs in 1987 were approximately ZWD 200 per pupil, of
which about ZWD 15 represented non - salary costs) movements
in the real earnings index shown in Table 5:6 should, in
conjunction with the employment data, be revealing.

It can be seen that average earnings in education rose by
53 per cent between 1979 and 1980. This was the result of
the upward revision in African teachers' salaries mentioned
earlier. This was followed by a prompt fall the following
year of 20 per cent considerably faster than the reported
rate of inflation between 1980 and 1981. The explanation is
probably found in the first column of the table, where it
is indicated that employment in the education sector rose
by more than 40 per cent between those two years. The
decline in average earnings was therefore most probably a
result of structural changes in the employment profile of
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teachers; a big increase in the numbers of young teachers
and in the proportion of untrained teachers marked this
period of rapid primary level expansion.

These trends almost certainly explain the large jump in
unit recurrent costs of the primary school system in the
first year of independence shown in Table 5:5.
Subsequently, that table suggests that real unit costs
stabilized for a few years, but then rose again towards the
end of the decade. Again this is consistent with the
evidence of Table 5:6, where it can be seen that after
falling back in the mid 1980's, average real earnings in
education rose by some 13 per cent by 1987. (This, again,
is explained by structural change - giving increased
proportional importance to the salaries of secondary school
teachers in the total wage bill - rather than by wage
increases. In fact teachers' salaries increased by only 28
per cent between 1986 and 1989, in comparison with reported
inflation of some 46 per cent over the same period.
Incremental drift will have reduced the impact of the
implied fall in real salaries of some 12 per cent over
those years, but it is likely not to have completely
eliminated it). The decrease in unit costs to 1988/9 was
similar, in comparison with 1983/4. Thus, although there is
some difference between financial and calendar years, the
tables appear at primary level to tell a mutually
consistent story.

This is not so obvious as regards explaining the trend in
real unit costs at secondary level, however. Here, data
suggest that these have been cut by more than one- third
over the years 1979 - 88. Again it should be noted that the
major decrease in unit recurrent costs occurred in the
early 1980's, since when they have remained stable. Other
evidence provides the explanation however. Most secondary
enrolments prior to independence were accounted for by
children of settler families who were enrolled in very high
cest schools. The restructuring of access, and the changed
resource input associated with rapid expansion and the
ending of discrimination, was responsible for the real unit
cost trends at secondary level. The fact that these costs
have subsequently remained stable rather than having risen
in real terms is tribute to the tight control maintained by
the Ministry of Education over pupil teacher - ratios and
other critical cost factors at the school level. This
remains true without begging the question of whether such
economies have gone too far from the point of view of
educational quality.

The unit cost pattern at university level is more
difficult to explain. Too much weight cannot be put upon
these results since the university, over this period, was
transforming itself from a very small to a medium sized
institution in international terms. Such periods of
transition are often marked by strong changes in unit
costs, since the staffing pattern often lags behind changes
in enrolments - with somewhat unpredictable consequences
for changes in unit cost patterns. Further work to explain
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the changes shown in the table at university level would,
however, appear to be desirable.

Table 5:6

Wage/salary Employment and Real Average Earnings, Selected Sectors,
1979 - 87.

Education

~

Empl.:Av. Annual
Year Thous.: Earnings

: ZWD

:Nom Real

1979 33.8
ia

890 2 620
1980 141.9 4 020 4 020
1981 59.1 3 660 3 220
1982 71.8 4 310 3 230
1983 78.2 4 400 2 880
1984 83.8 4 970 2 890
1985 89.9 5 830 3 050
1986 95.7 6 440 2 950
1987 98.6 7 970 3 260

~public

Administration 9Manufacturin

Empl£:Av. Annual Empl.:Av.'Annual
Tbous.: Earnings Thous.: Earnings

: ZWD : ZWD

Ind :Nom Real Ind :Nom Real

100 73.7 3 300 2 990 100 144.7 2 120 1 920
153 71.7 3 700 3 700 124 159.4 2 520 2 520
123 83.2 3 380 2 980 100 173.2 3 120 2 750
123 81.3 4 050 3 040 102 180.5 3 610 2 710
110 82.5 4 090 2 680 90 173.4 4 100 2 690
110 88.9 4 400 2 560 86 166.3 4 590 2 670
116 90.8 4 730 2 480 83 169.6 5 220 2 730
113 90.8 5 130 2 350 7 176.9 5 650 2 580
124 94.2 5 600 2 290 77 176.2 6 030 2 470

Ind

100
131
143
141
140
139
142
134
129

Source: Calculated from Quarterly Digest of Statistics May
1989, Tables 7.1 and 8.1.

5.3.4 Policy alternatives for the 1990's

The above analysis confirms that there is a pressing need
in Zimbabwe to upgrade the quality of schooling and its
uniformity at primary and secondary levels. The system
also has a built - in demand for additional resources
determined by the rate of population growth, which in turn
requires increased numbers of teachers at primary and
secondary levels. Furthermore, the demand for more
technically and tertiary - trained workers will continue to
increase. How then, can these educational needs be met from
the likely availability of resources in Zimbabwe? The
alternatives confronting government fall into two main
categories: policies to reduce unit costs and policies to
raise additional resources for education. The two main
variables which affect the levels of unit costs are average
earnings of teachers and the teacher - pupil ratio, each of
which are in turn affected by an array of other variables.
The main influences upon average earnings are, of course,
the salary scales themselves, and the structure of the
profession, i.e. the proportion of teachers trained and
untrained, and their relative levels of seniority.

As regards salary levels, it is not possible to change
these significantly, separately from introducing broader
changes to salaries in the public service. In fact, as
indicated earlier,the real value of salaries in the
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teaching service, and the public service more generally,
have declined over recent years. It is unlikely that
teachers could be singled out for stronger treatment than
their public service colleagues. There is no "objective"
way of determining what salary levels in the teaching
profession are appropriate. Ultimately, of course, there
has to be a viable and sustainable relationship between
labour productivity and wage levels. But otherwise the
question has to be settled by comparing the earnings of
teachers with other comparable groups. At the international
level, although wages in Zimbabwe have been high relative
to those in surrounding countries, this has been
justifiable in view of the country's higher productivity
levels. The earnings of primary and secondary school
teachers, as a multiple of income per capita was estimated
to be around 5.6 in 1983, which compared with 5.3 for Sub
Saharan Africa as a whole (World Bank 1988: Table A23).
Subsequently, the evidence suggests that this multiple has
increased a little, yet not sufficiently so for Zimbabwe to
be significantly out of line with other states in Sub-
Saharan Africa. In general, then, it is unlikely that there
is much scope for real salary reductions. Indeed, in many
areas of the profession particularly technical
instructors and teachers in rural schools - the need is to
increase levels of remuneration relative to other
occupations in order to increase the incentives to take up
these jobs.

Changes in the structure of the profession, in particular
the increased use of untrained teachers, or teaching
assistants, is a potent way of decreasing the unit costs of
schooling. As will be clear from the foregoing, however,
untrained teachers in primary and secondary schools already
account for half of the total numbers employed. From the
point of view of the quality of schooling, the need is to
reduce this proportion substantially, rather than to
increase existing levels of dependence upon the untrained.
The costs of this, however, will be very large. An
illustrative calculation is shown in Table 5:7. below. It
suggests that the costs of replacing 25 000 untrained
primary teachers with trained teachers at JC and O level
(50 per cent in each case) would amount to some MZWD 135
per year more than 10 per cent of the total recurrent
cest of education, and more than one fifth of the recurrent
spending on primary schooling at the present time. Although
the costs of upgrading axisting teachers would be somewhat
lower, these levels of costs probably could be accommodated
over, say, the next five to ten years , provided budgetary
growth continued to exceed the rate of population growth in
real terms (which latter is needed to prevent a fall in
real per capita spending on education). Given the need to
reduce the budgetary deficit, however, and the other
demands within the education sector, this level of teacher
upgrading will in fact be very difficult to achieve, even
if the proportion of the budget allocated to education
remains unchanged.
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Table 5:7

Financial Impact of Replacing/upgrading Untrained Primary
Teachers: Illustrative Calculation.

Teachers
Category Number

Untrained

JC + training
O' level + training
Total

Total additional Cost

25 000

12 500
12 500

Av Earnings
ZWD

per annum

5 400

8 600
13 000

Total Cest
ZWD millions
per annum

135

107
163
270

135

Notes Average earnings are taken to be the 5th incremental point on
the relevant 1989 scale for each category of teacher shown.

As regards the other main way of reducing recurrent unit
costs in education increasing pupil - teacher ratios much
has already been done over the years since independence.
Class sizes have increased and the number of teachers per
pupil have been standardized at 40:1 at primary level, 33:1
for Forms 1 and 2, 30:1 at Forms 3 and 4, and 20:1 for
Forms 5 and 6. Repetition though it still exists does
now seem to be down to minimal levels, and there is little
scope for further reductions. Boarding schools, which, in
the government sector, are almost three times more
expensive, per pupil, than day schools, have been
proportionally much reduced in comparison with the pre -
independence period. In all these ways, much has been done
to reduce the level of unit costs in the schools.

Nevertheless, there are some potential sources for
increased efficiency savings. The convention of "hot -
seating" has been frequently used, particularly in the
urban centres, as a means of increasing enrolments in
schools with no spare classroom accommodation. This has
not, however, been used in conjunction with requiring
teachers to teach more than one shift. Yet double - shift
teaching has been shown in many countries to be a very
strong means of making economies in recurrent costs. There
are many methods employed. But a common approach is to
increase teaching loads in selected schools by, say 30 per
cent, and to increase the pay of the teachers concerned by
something less than that amount. In cases where teachers'
pay is low as at primary level a limited experiment
with double shifting may prove both popular and cost -
effective. From our visits to rural schools, there seemed
to be a number where, owing to a shortage of classrooms,
children were being taught out - of - doors, yet the schools
finished teaching at 1 p.m. Even where children have a long
walk home after school it is possible to continue teaching
until 3.30 p.m. or so. This, then, appears to be a
situation where, prima facie, double shift arrangements
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could both solve the accommodation problem and reduce the
number of teachers required. Even if the number of schools
in similar circumstances are fairly few, some limited use
of this approach, on a pilot basis, would seem to be
sensible: saving one teacher in only one hundred schools
could save up to MZWD 1 per year in recurrent expenditures.
This could be used as a test to see whether the system
could be more generally applied. A second potentially major
source of efficiency savings would be the introduction of
an efficient materials supply and distribution system,
particularly to rural schools. This represents a set of
expenditures which would be repaid many times over, and is
the focus for proposals made later in this report.

Turning now to policies which may be
resources available for education, the
here are to raise general revenues via
to increase the revenues raised within
itself via fees or other cost recovery

used to increase the
main alternatives
the tax system, or
the education sector
approaches.

It is generally believed in government circles that the
marginal rates of income and corporate taxation are already
high, and that more revenues could not be easily raised by
these means without undermining incentives in ways which
may deleteriously affect economic performance. Judgments on
this matter are both political and economic in nature and
as with the general level of wages cannot be
"objectively" adjudicated. Moreover, it has to be
recognized that the economic realities in Zimbabwe imply
that marginal additions to revenue are, in the short term,
more likely to be directed towards budgetary savings for
the purpose of reducing the deficit, than towards further
increases in expenditures on education by the government.

Notwithstanding these circumstances, the inequitable
present means of financing education, documented above,
needs to be more fully recognized and confronted. The fact
that primary and secondary education are heavily dependent
upon the payment of fees implies that, in one sense at
least, further taxable capacity exists. The argument is
made, however, that to the extent that these fees are paid
by the poor, who are, and who would remain, non- taxpayers,
fees represent a real addition to resources captured by the
state which would not otherwise exist. For the argument to
hold one would have to accept that education acted as a net
"incentive good" which served to generate additional
production in the peasant sector which would not otherwise
occur in the light of the large range of marketed
commodities that are available in the rural areas, and the
very high levels of poverty and unsatisfied needs, the
argument is not, a priori, very plausible. It is difficult
to believe that a large segment of the peasant population
is producing less than it might because its demands for the
consumption of wage goods are satisfied, rather than that
other constraints which prevent such production are
operative. The question remains, therefore, as to whether
there are more efficient and equitable means of raising
finance for education than extending the existing
dependence upon fees at primary and secondary levels.
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One possibility would be to extend the scope of the
vocational education and training levy to cover a broader
segment of education and training costs than is currently
the case. It appears that the current levy ( 1 per cent of
the wage.bill for all establishments paying more than ZWD
2 000 per year in wages and salaries) raises about MZWD 30,
together with a further MZWD 8 in interest on existing
balances. This, of course is indexed to inflation (or,
strictly to real wage growth), and also grows in line with
the rest of the formal sector. As an instrument, it appears
to be a highly efficient means of raising resources for
education and training purposes. Being a payroll tax it has
slightly different implications for resource use than
profits and income taxes. But its ultimate effects are the
same, in that its costs are divided between employers and
consumers. The rationale for its use to finance education
and training, however, is strong. Industry benefits from
the educational expenditures of the state, but in the
absence of the latter would not invest to the same extent
because of the presence of externalities. Those firms using
the greatest amounts of human capital provided by the
education and training system pay more in the way of levy
owing to the positive association between the educational
backgrounds of workers and the wages they command in the
labour market. It would indeed be possible to introduce
differential rates of levy according to the skill
composition of employers' labour forces. Thus those who use
high level, tertiary trained workers more intensively could
be charged higher rates than those whose labour force was
primarily unskilled (as in, for example, parts of the
construction sector). This kind of approach would be
supportive of other aspects of government policy in the
labour market including the additional incentives it
provides both to minimize the rate of wage increases, and
to minimize the relative demand for scarce high level
skills.

A further promising possibility - albeit in some ways
less attractive than increased dependence upon the
employment levy would be to increase the repayable fee
element of tertiary level education and training. Given the
extent to which primary and particularly secondary
education is financed by the parents of pupils, the much
higher proportional subsidies extended to tertiary students

who are from the richer and more privileged families, and
will enjoy substantial future returns from their education

is anomalous. The comments made earlier about the
difficulty of making loans schemes at tertiary level self
financing should be noted. However, it may prove possible
to improve the present rates of default. Notwithstanding
this, the introduction of fees at tertiary level which were
directly repayable by families, is more easily justifiable
than at lower levels of the education system, given the
relative prosperity of the two groups. Informal means
testing is currently practiced for recipients of loans and
grants. This could be extended in the context of a more
widespread introduction of fees and loans at tertiary level

particularly where this was associated with attempts to
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lighten the burden facing the poorer families at primary
and secondary levels of schooling.

The final means of raising more resources for educational
spending would be via substitutions within the existing
budget from lower to higher priority areas (implicitly
changing the structural incidence of fees) and, where
possible, making savings in other sectors. The latter is
very important but will not be discussed here. It must be
recognized, however, that the world of the 1990's may be
one in which there is significantly less tension at an
international level than hitherto, including in the
southern African region. There may well be more productive
opportunities for some of the presently high levels of
spending upon national security if these changes do in fact
take place. Education would, under such circumstances, be a
major candidate for the use of such budgetary savings.

At a more detailed level, however, there is a clear need
to reduce the present extent to which all schools are
recipients of per capita grants and subsidies to teachers
salaries. The "trust" schools should not generally be
recipients of these subsidies. Moreover, the expenditures
at school level need to take much more account of the
extent to which local resources can be successfully
mobilized. In cases where only half of the requisite fees
are raised at primary level, the quality of education for
the whole community suffers. The very poor areas need more
subsidies from the centre if a tolerable level of resources
are to be made available.

Finally, there is an urgent need to introduce scholarship
provision for the children of the poorer households.
Although such provision already exists, the levels and
frequency of support are totally inadequate in comparison
with the needs. Cross subsidization from increased fees for
tertiary level education towards meeting fees for the needy
at primary and secondary levels could help to alleviate a
substantial part of the inequity in the existing financing
mechanisms. Shifting the financial burden of university
education to the individual beneficiary, together with an
increase in the percentage take by the training levy to 2
or 3 per cent could raise upwards of MZWD 100 per year.
Considerably more resources could thereby be generated to
finance the schooling of the most disadvantaged groups in
the society, whose children presently receive little more
than a primary schooling of very dubious quality.

5.4 INFRASTRUCTURE AND LOGISTICS

5.4.1 Primary education

Generally, the country is well endowed with a network of
tarred and gravel roads which make the majority of schools
accessible. There is also a good telephone service although
it is not always efficient during the rainy season.
However, the distribution of both human and material
resources still tends to be biased towards urban and well
developed rural districts.
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The announcement of free and compulsory primary education
by government in 1980, created a strong momentum of school
construction. In 1981, one region reported that the number
of schools increased daily and it was some time before the
situation stabilized. Consequently there were shortages of
classrooms, teacher's houses, administration blocks,
workshops for practical subjects and in some cases even
toilets. Even ten years later, visits to some disadvantaged
areas indicated that there are still many pupils learning
under self - help shades which leak when it rains. The pupils
sit on togs supported by bricks or stones. Most of the
chalkboards in these shades need painting and what is
written on them is hardly legible. On some former
commercial farms, old tobacco barns and store rooms serve
as classrooms with little effort spared to transform them
into viable classrooms. There are primary schools where up
to nine teachers share a three - bedroomed house. Those
married are often forced to live apart from their families
due to accommodation shortage. In some new resettlement
areas where families live far apart, some pupils are forced
to walk up to seven kilometers one way to school. During
the rainy season, some pupils stay away from school because
local streams might be in flood and therefore impassable.

By contrast there are some schools on commercial farms
and in communal lands endowed with such facilities as
libraries, staff - rooms and in one case, even an open air
theatre. This is usually as a result of local initiative
where the headmaster has a good working relationship with
either the parents in the case of communal lands or the
farmer and parents in the case of commercial farms. In such
well endowed schools, the majority of the teachers are
trained and in one case on a commercial farm, near an urban
centre, all the teachers are trained. Thus the main issue,
it would appear, is to find a way of bridging the gap in
educational provision between the rich and the poor in the
light of the government's social and economic policies.

5 . 4 . 2 Secondary level

The condition of secondary schools in disadvantaged
districts of the country also leaves much to be desired.
There is a severe shortage of classroom blocks and in some
cases as many as twelve streams share eight classrooms.
Pupils and teachers have resorted to building shades. There
are no administrativa blocks hence no staff rooms or
offices for the headmasters. In the majority of Council
Schools there are neither secretaries nor clerks let alone
typewriters or strong rooms for storage of important
documents or examination papers. Teachers' accommodation is
also in short supply with as many as three teachers sharing
a room in some schools. There is invariably no running
water or electricity in the majority of the rural schools.

There was evidence of illegal boarding in some of the
rural schools. Where this existed the pupils live under the
most appalling conditions as the schools cannot take
responsibility for them. The responsibility for
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infrastructural development within the schools lies with
the responsible authorities and the local P.T.A. but the
impression created during the study was that the P.T.A.'S
are weak and the responsible authorities especially the
councils do not provide much assistance although they
collect fees. In the majority of rural schools visited
there were neither libraries nor laboratories. These
problems are not typical of the secondary school system as
a whole but they are representative of the experiences of
schools in the disadvantaged areas. Much more needs to be
done both at central policy level and at local levels to
provide these schools with the minimum conditions required
for effective learning to take place.

At present, the distribution of resources (tutorial and
teachers accommodation, qualified teachers,
teaching/learning materials etc.) are still concentrated in
urban and well developed rural districts. The condition of
secondary schools in disadvantaged districts of the country
leaves a lot to be desired. In almost all cases the primary
school has more superior infrastructure and is better
organized than its neighborhood secondary school.

5.4.3 Tertiary level (Infrastructure and Logistics)

Financial constraints at tertiary level have meant that
the development of infrastructure (lecture rooms,
equipment, lecturers accommodation, physical plant etc.)
has not kept pace with enrolments. There has also been an
acute shortage of technical manpower to the extent that
none of the technical colleges have been able to operate at
more than 70 per cent of capacity. The main reason appears
to be that salaries in technical colleges are far less
attractive than those in industry.

Given the government's fiscal constraints on the one hand
and the need to indigenize manpower especially at
technician level on the other, government needs to take
steps to attract and retain instructors and lecturers in
the polytechnics, technical colleges and teachers colleges.
Furthermore the whole question of technical training
capacity and policy is in serious need of review in the
light of continuing manpower shortages on the one hand, and
the rapidly growing numbers of O' level and A' level
leavers, on the other.

5.5 INTERNAL EFFICIENCY

The success of educational institutions is measured by
their ability to provide the best possible knowledge and
skiljs to pupils/students at a minimum cost in terms of
human and material resources as well as time. Internal
efficiency is an important dimension of the concepts of
success and quality of education. It is usually measured by
indicators such as: student input/output ratios or
survival/attrition rates, learning efficiency, teacher
utilization, and teacher effectiveness.
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At a national level, Zimbabwe has achieved a reasonable
level of efficiency in primary education with a coefficient
of efficiency measuring pupil survival between Glade 1 and
Grade 7 ranging between 0.85 and 0.95. The real problems
are found in the disadvantaged schools where the efficiency
coefficient may drop to 0.50 0.60. In such schools, even
less than 50 per cent of the pupils who entered Grade 1 may
actually pass in Grade 7.

At secondary level, the survival rate is, of course, even
lower. With a transition rate of 75 per cent and accounting
for the primary dropout, the net result at national level
is that out of every 1 000 primary school entrants one year
about 600 enter Form 1 eight years later. In the
disadvantaged areas the figure may come down to less than
200 (i.e. 20 per cent of the age - group). Between Fl and F4
the survival rate is a little above 80 per cent, or in
other words of those 1 000 who entered primary school, a
little more than 500 will be found in Form 4 11 years
later. In many areas, however, attrition between Fl and F4
may be much higher or in the area of 20-40 per cent.

More dramatic attrition takes place between Form 4 and
Lower 6. In many rural schools in remote areas it is not
uncommon that there are no '5 O-level' passes at all in
certain years. In Upper 6, only about 30 of our original
cohort remain in the system. With a transition rate of
about 40 per cent, about 12 of the original cohort (or 1.2
per cent of the relevant age - group) actually enter
university. The cohort flow through the whole system
(academic stream) is summarized in Table 5:9, below. Of
those 12 that enter university, 3 are female (or 0.6 per
cent of the girls that entered primary education compared
to 1.8 per cent of the boys).

Shortages of material and human resources have badly
affected the efficiency of all stages of education. Some of
the main problems at each level of the system will now be
briefly discussed.

5.5.1 Primary education

Manpower shortages affect the administration and
management of the system and the actual delivery of
instruction in the classrooms. Of the 57 120 primary
teachers in 1987, 25 451 or (45 per cent) were untrained.
The primary school system has lost a good number of its
best qualified teachers (i.e. those with 5 0' levels or
better and three to four years training) to the new rural
secondary schools. Trained teachers could be expected to be
more resourceful especially in augmenting the available
teaching materials by producing locally made, relevant
materials. Shortages of finance have also taken their toll.
In some classes up to five pupils share a textbook. Pupils
are not allowed to take books home for homework. StationarY
and exercise books are not always sufficient. Thus, in
some of the very poor schools the lack of resources, both
human and material, and of infrastructure have considerablY
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undermined the guality of the actual learning that takes
place.

Where rural/district councils are the responsible
authorities, they have often done little to assist, and not
infrequently they have even used money designated for
education for other purposes.

The shortage of transport has militated against the
provision of sufficient supervision and professional advice
to the schools. At the time of the study officers in the
Masvingo Region had been grounded for sometime halfway
through the financial year. Primary training colleges have
Voiced similar concerns about transport shortage. Their
staff cannot visit the students in schools as often as they
would like. This already affects the quality of the
teachers which the colleges produce.

Partly arising from the above constraints, the system is
inefficient in retaining the pupils who register/enrol. An
Evaluation Report on Primary School Dropouts in Zimbabwe
(1978 - 1984) carried out by the Ministry of Education,
Planning Division (1985) lists a numbers of factors as
contributing to children dropping out. These include
financial difficulties where parents fail to raise the
building fund or buy school uniform for the child; girls
leave school to marry; some leave school to go for
employment to augment the family income; some leave for
religious reasons and others leave because of jack of
interest. The system has the extra burden of repeaters
especially in grades 6 and 7. This is in spite of the fact
that official policy does not encourage repeaters.

5.5.2 Becondary education

The quantitative expansion of the secondary sector placed
heavy demands on the available financial and manpower
resources which meant that quality was very much
compromised. The majority of teachers in the new rural
secondary schools are either primary trained or untrained.
It is estimated that by 1984 only 20 per cent of teachers
in upper tops were secondary trained. Indeed the whole
secondary sector suffers from an acute shortage of trained
teachers. In 1986, for example, only 10.5 per cent were
graduate secondary trained, 17.7 per cent non graduate
secondary trained, 18.8 per cent primary trained, 11 per
cent non graduate student teachers, and 36 per cent were
untrained.

The shortage of trained teachers has been accompanied by
a decline in the pass rate at O' level. For example in
1980 66.6 per cent of O' level candidates had five or more
passes representing 4 008 pupils. By 1986 the percentage
pass had dropped down to 11.4 per cent. But by that date,
it represented some 14 566 pupils. Drop - out rates have
been worsening at secondary level over the past few years.
They increased from 8.4 per cent for the 1982 cohort to
26.5 per cent for the 1986 cohort. In the disadvantaged
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areas, the figure is much higher ranging from 35 to 50 per
cent. Early marriages, pregnancies and religious reasons
appear to be the main reasons for dropouts among girls
whilst shortage of money for fees and dropping out of
school to work on farms and fisheries, especially in the
Nyami - Nyami area, tend to affect the boys more.

With such a high failure rate at O' level, some parents
in the marginalized areas are beginning to question the
wisdom of keeping their children at school for four years.
Of the six secondary schools in the Nyami - Nyami and in the
Chiredzi areas visited during the study, the number of O'
level candidates who passed with five or more subjects
ranged from 0 to about 3 per year except for one school in
the Chikombedzi area which had 14 out of 60 in 1986, 10 out
of 70 in 1987 and 7 out of 65 in 1988. This school has a
graduate trained headmaster but the rest of the teachers
are primary trained and untrained.

The shortage of finance has meant that Education Officers
cannot visit schools to provide professional advice in
subject areas. A number of school heads could not recall
when they had last been visited by E.O'S. Furthermore,
their concerns focussed upon administrative issues like
confirming teachers on probation or inspecting acting heads
for substantive appointments. Their prolonged absence from
schools has also meant that the new inexperienced T.I.C'S
have been left to themselves to run the schools as they see
fit. Most of the T.I.C'S and often their deputies were
absent at the time of our visit ostensibly on school
business. There was little evidence that the absent
teachers had made arrangements to keep their pupils busy
during their absence. This problem, of course, contributes
to an inefficient use of time and resources in the system.

5.5.3 Tertiary education

Efficiency at tertiary level has also been badly affected
by shortages of manpower in general and particularly in
technical and specialist areas. There has been a shortage
of transport in teachers' colleges to supervise the
students. New colleges, like Masvingo Teachers' College and
Masvingo Technical College, lack basic infrastructure such
as an administrative block and physical plant for
workshops. The combined impact of these shortages has
tended to reduce the quality of college leavers over the
last decade.

5.6 RELEVANCE AND LOCALIZATION

5.6.1 Primary education

The localization of the curriculum is usually justified
on the grounds that the curriculum must be relevant to the
needs of the local people. This is more visible in the area
of African languages where pupils are taught in local
minority languages from Glade One to Grade Three. There are
problems however in that most materials centrally produced
by CDU are designed for national rather than local
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consumption. Local teachers in disadvantaged areas are
generally not only untrained but they do not often
originate from these areas. They are children of immigrants
from the interior who do not share the same language and
culture with the minority groups. Thus there is a sense in
which they are regarded as outsiders by the local people.

There is a great need for positive discrimination in
teachers colleges for students who originate from the
minority tribes if curriculum relevance and localization
are going to have meaning. These would then be used as
resource persons in curriculum design and materials
development that incorporate their local languages and
cultures.

5 . 6 . 2 Secondary level

Since Independence, attempts have been made to make the
secondary curriculum more relevant to the perceived
economic and cultural needs of Zimbabwe. Emphasis has been
on developing new teaching materials, for example, the
ZIMSCI kits and the technical subjects kits. The philosophy
behind Education with Production was to prepare pupils for
the world of work. The same philosophy is inherent in the
1986 vocationalization initiative. It is too early to pass
judgment on the success or failure of this latest
initiative, as it is still at pilot stage, but there is
evidence that it would need more generous provision of both
human and material resources, which the fiscus cannot at
present meet. Indeed the evidence from Zimbabwe, and
elsewhere shows that vocational subjects at secondary
school level involve levels of unit cost which are several
times greater than those associated with academic subjects.
Thus, any decision to further expand this aspect of the
curriculum would have very serious implications for an
education budget which is already over stretched. It also
seems clear that the practical subjects are in no way
sufficient to prepare pupils fully for self employment.
(See Section 6.4.11.)

The localization of the examination system is on course
and this will further assist in making the school
curriculum more relevant especially to the scientific,
technical and cultural needs of the country.

A rather disturbing factor is the low level of co-
ordination between C.D.U., which is responsible for kits
development, the teachers colleges that train the teachersl
and the schools themselves. There is evidence from ZIMFEP
and the technical kits projects that the co- ordination
between C.D.U. and the teachers colleges should be greater
and more sustained. The production of language materials
especially for minority languages needs to be reviewed as
commercial publishers find it not economically viable.
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5 . 7 EQUITY

5.7.1 Resource allocation and equity

As the section on costs and financing (5.3) has already
pointed out, the present policy on the disbursement of
government funds for construction and purchase of
reading/learning materials is neither equitable nor
adequate. For example for each pupil boarder at an ordinary
school the government pays a grant of ZWD 29.00 and for
each pupil boarder at a special school the government pays
ZWD 67.00 per annum. In addition, it pays a tuition grant
of ZWD 15.00 per pupil at an ordinary school and ZWD 10.00
for each pupil at a special school. (Statutory Instrument
243 of 1989.) With the escalation of the cost of living in
Zimbabwe today, the giants awarded do not go far enough to
meet the cost of basic school materials. But of even more
concern is the fact that the plight of families and
children in disadvantaged areas is not being taken into
consideration by using a grant system which does not
discriminate in favour of the poor communities.
Furthermore, these communities are expected to contribute
about 95 per cent of the total cost of providing basic
facilities for a 2 stream entry secondary school with the
government only contributing the remaining 5 per cent.
According to the Ministry of Construction and National
Housing rates of 1989, the total cost of constructing basic
secondary school facilities (administration block,
library, 6 classrooms, geography room, 2 laboratories and
toilets, but without practical subjects rooms) is ZWD

1 859 000. Of this the government only pays ZWD 137 650 in
the form of building grant - in - aid which is paid through the
responsible authority. In reality it is the local villagers
who are expected to raise the balance as the responsible
authorities especially District and Rural Councils
contribute nothing more than "moral support" as one
headmaster of a rural day secondary school put it. It has
also been alleged that the District and Rural Councils
sometimes misappropriate the giants by borrowing from the
education vote to cover debts incurred in other projects.

The other area of concern and discrimination is that
government still provides secondary education in urban
centres, while giving a building grant to District and
Rural Councils. This alone means that the government spends
much more on an urban child than on his rural counterpart.
It comes as no surprise therefore that the construction of
the majority of secondary schools in remote areas has not
taken off the ground and whole classes of Forms I -4 are
still being hosted at the host primary schools. Those
secondary schools that have moved to their own sites have
done so before the completion of the basic facilities.

One does not envisage any improvement in the provision of
tutorial and staff accommodation and teaching and learning
materials without significant policy changes which alm at
discriminating in favour of the poor communities. It can
further be argued that without the above facilities, it
would still be difficult to attract trained teachers
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desperately needed in the remote rural secondary schools.
As of 1986, rural secondary schools had the least number of
trained secondary school teachers. The estimation was that
20 per cent of teachers in rural secondary schools were
trained, as against 86 per cent in government Group A
schools, 44 per cent in government Group B, 72 per cent in
mission schools, 44 per cent in government rural secondary
schools and 99 per cent in private schools. This also
affects the pass rates of pupils at 0' level as shown in
Table 5:8.

Table 5:8

O' level Passes by Type of School, 1984

Type of school 5 passes or more(%)

private 57
mission 4 5
government 3 0
rural Council 14

Source: Dorsey B.J. 1989

Thus unless bold and deliberate measures are taken to
redress the situation the marginalized rural areas will
continue to suffer. Indeed pupils in these areas are
already beginning to compare and contrast the schools in
their areas and they tend to choose those with better O'
level results and hence contributing to problem of illegal
boarding. Equally there is need to redress high levels of
inequality of provision between schools within urban
centres.

5.7.2 Attrition and equity

At Independence, Zimbabwe faced enormous problems in the
area of equity in the provision of education. The main
types of in - equalities were:

racial, ethnic
regional (urban/rural, advanced/disadvantaged)
socio - economic (high/low - income)
gender
physical/mental status (healthy/handicapped)
age- groups (young/old)

Entering the second decade of independence, Zimbabwe has
eliminated racial discrimination in education and basically
achieved equality of opportunity in primary education. In
post - primary education many problems remain, however, and
although much in the Sociology of Education still needs to
be explored through systematic research, it is safe to say
that a young, healthy male from an urban high - income family
stands a much better chance of making it through secondary
and higher education than a young, disabled female from a
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low- income family in a remote border region. It is equally
safe to say that the above young man stands a much better
chance of realizing his potential than someone who was
young 20 - 30 years ago and now has reached the age of 35 - 45.

It can be assumed that retention is highly correlated
with socio - economic status and it has clearly been shown to
be correlated with gender and residence. There is thus a
great need for a coherent policy of government support
through subsidies, scholarships and other targeted
interventions in order to offset the disparities, not only
for the sake of equity but also for the sake of human
resources development and the mobilization of a large and
untapped reserve of talent. There is likewise a great need
to create more recurrent educational opportunities for
those who missed the first chance.

Table 5:9

Approximate Cohort Flow through the Education System

PRIMARY LOWER SEC. UPPER SEC. UNIVERSITY

1,000
600

500
42.5

30
12

Source: Calculated from MEC transition rates.

5.8 SPECIAL EDUCATION

There has been no nationwide survey of the disabled in
Zimbabwe since 1981 when about 276 000 handicapped and
225 000 disabled persons were identified. It can be
assumed, however, that there are at least 300 000 disabled
in the country at present, about 60 000 of whom are of
school - going age. The services in the form of formal
education provided under the Ministry of Education and
Culture (including non - government schools supported by the
government) cater for less than 10 per cent of those in
need. Although other institutions and agencies also reach
out to the disabled, there is obviously a great need for
extended provision of education.

At a time when the principle of "education for all" is
given more prominence it is important to identify those who
have not yet been given the opportunity to benefit from
basic education. Many of the disabled obviously belong to
this group.
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5 . 8 . 1 Issues and needs

In order to make progress in this area in Zimbabwe, many
issues have to be addressed, Some of the more important
ones are:

Basic information on types and numbers of
disabilities in the country needs to be updated through
surveys and systematic research;

there is a great need for teachers and experts in
the various specialities of special education; the courses
offered at the United College of Education need to be
expanded and replicated elsewhere in the country; there is
a great shortage of high - level university trained
specialists in the field (at present staff development
programmes involve sending 18 people overseas at the
approximate cost of ZWD 33 000 each - money that could, for
instance, have been invested in setting up a section in the
University of Zimbabwe);

- the two ministries of education do not have
sufficient resources and staff in the area of special
education. The inability to procure equipment directly is
particularly problematic in this areas of education because
of the need for special equipment;

there is a need for better coordination between all
those involved in working with the handicapped;

planners and policy - makers as well as teachers and
the general public need to be sensitized to the needs of
the handicapped;

All these problems point to the need for an overriding
policy guiding the work to service the handicapped. Basic
policy guidelines need to be worked out regarding:

(1) allocations of responsibilities and mandates among
all the different government and non- government
organizations and agencies involved,

(2) improved coordination and streamlining among the
various line ministries working with the handicapped such
as the ministries of Education and Culture, Higher
Education, Labour, Manpower Development and Social Welfare,
Health, etc.,

(3) responsibilities and resources for teacher training
in special education and the inclusion of more special
education components in the regular teacher education
programmes,

(4) basic policy principles regarding integrated classes
and schools as opposed to special institutions,

(5) the promotion of research and fact - finding on both
scope and type of problems involved and development of
different methods and avenues to tackle the problems; and
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(6) the localization of high - level staff development, and
the setting up of university - level base for training and
re - search.

5.9 NON-FORMAL EDUCATION

A number of issues arise out of the review of non - formal
education in Zimbabwe made in chapter 4 which merit further
consideration.

Non - formal education provides basic education for those
who have either never been to school or mops up those who
drop out of the formal system. It is part of the
government's grand strategy to create a literate society
and yet the resources allocated to it both human and
material are inadequate to meet the demand and hence the
fluctuating enrolments noted in chapter 4. The greater
percentage of the country's population is in rural areas
and yet except for adult literacy classes which are under
resourced, most non - formal education facilities are in
urban centres.

In quantitative terms, the division of non - formal
education and adult literacy has undergone some
transformation from a section before the establishment of
the two ministries to a full division. Although a lot of
expansion has taken place since Independence in terms of
enrolments and number of study groups, much still has to be
done particularly in the coordination of the activities of
the division in rural areas. There is a need to link adult
literacy effort to skills development in order to encourage
adult participation in the programmes. According to an
evaluation carried out by the division in 1985, women's
participation in literacy programmes out - numbered that of
men by almost 8:1. This apparent lack of interest by men
may be because they did not perceive the programmes as
relevant to their everyday life.

Afternoon/evening and study groups normally follow
academic curricula to make - up for failed subjects at
school. Participation in these classes is dominated by
unemployed youths who want to use the opportunity to better
their academic background while waiting to secure a job or
by those already in employment who seek promotion through
the same channels. There is much scope for improving the
education offered in this way by introducing skills
training.

The principle that formal and non - formal education should
be linked by a common examination at each level is
plausible in that it reduces the proliferation of
equivalent certificates, but in a situation where there is
a shortage of trained teachers even in the formal system,
the chances of those in the non - formal system getting
qualified teachers and hence passing the formal
examinations are limited. At present teachers of adults
are, when trained, given the same preparation as teachers
in the school system. However, over the medium term, it may
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be best for the government to provide separate and somewhat
different training for teachers of adults in recognition of
their different needs. Indeed due to examinations
requirements it is possible that opportunities are being
lost to teach the adults more relevant content in pursuit
of what examination syllabi require.

5.10 CONCLUDING ISSUES

There are a few major general observations to note about
the expansion of the education system in Zimbabwe since
Independence. The first observation is that the greatest
expansion over the past decade has taken place at the
primary and secondary levels which meant that more
resources were absorbed by these two sectors almost at the
expense of the pre - school and tertiary levels. The
expansion of teacher education seems to have occurred only
in so far as it responded to the need to produce the
required number of teachers to cope with the expanding
primary and secondary sectors. Hitherto the pre - school and
the training aspect of the tertiary system other than the
training of teachers have not been given sufficient
attention.

The second observation is that the significant reforms
cited in chapter four of this report managed to achieve
quantitative expansion rather than the quality of education
offered. This weakness was not, however, inherent in the
reforms themselves but rather quality could not be achieved
because of the financial and manpower resource constraints
during implementation. For example the decentralization of
administrative machinery to provincial and district levels
which was aimed at improving the quality of supervision was
rendered ineffective due to lack of recurrent funds and
transport. Localization of curricula and supply of
materials to schools were similarly affected.

The third observation is that too many responsibilities
for the construction of schools, both primary and secondary
levels, have been given to local communities through the so
called responsible authorities. 75 per cent of Zimbabwean
population lives in communal lands which administratively
fall under the district councils of the Ministry of Local
Government Rural and Urban Development. Unlike their urban
counterparts district councils have virtually no source of
revenue and yet under the Education Act of 1987 they are
required to meet the total costs of constructing primary
schools and 95 per cent of the total costs of constructing
secondary schools. Our evidence has shown that the
financial burden for constructing schools in rural areas
has been pushed onto the peasant farmers. On the other hand
because urban councils have sufficient sources of revenue,
the resident family households have not been required to
contribute towards the constructing of schools. The
government still has the sole legal right to provide
secondary education in urban centres which leaves the urban
councils with the worries of providing primary schools
only. Consequently the development of the school physical
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infrastructures has very much favoured urban centres and
those rural areas which are more economically developed.

Fourthly, as regards pre - school education, this was non -
existent in rural areas during the pre - independence period.
The only pre - schools during that period were therefore
found in urban centres. Thus the regulations that govern
the establishment, running and maintenance of nursery
schools were designed to suit urban situations and
conditions. The first ten years after Independence have
experienced a new thrust to develop the pre - school
education sector that covers all areas of the country.
However, the fact that until 1988 the standardization and
co - ordination of all early childhood activities throughout
the nation were the responsibility of the Ministry of
Community Development and Woman's Affairs with the Ministry
of Education and Culture only assisting with the
registration of the pre - schools and the training of
teachers created problems of co- ordination. This may, in
part, be explained by the fact that of the 6 238 pie-
schools throughout the country, only 184 are registered.
All of the latter are in fact in urban centres. The reasons
for this are found in the regulations themselves which were
meant for urban pre - schools rather than rural ones and the
fact that pre - schools in urban centres are predominantly
privately owned. With this sector now under one ministry
Ministry of Education and Culture - the problems that
affect the provision of early childhood education can best
be solved by the Ministry taking on the responsibilities of
establishing, staffing and supervision of early childhood
facilities and learning activities as well as controlling
fees which can be paid at any pre - school. Only in this way
can we ensure a standardized provision of this type of
education. Similarly, there is a need to increase both the
intake and the number of training institutions for pre -
school teachers in order that, in future at least, all pre -
schools are staffed by qualified staff.

Finally, as regards planning and research, this division
has not attracted or engaged qualified people in planning,
economics, or statistics, and has failed to train all the
officers in the division due to financial constraints. The
fact that political decisions involve frequent
organisational changes has rendered the planning division a
crisis management unit. Thus the division has not carried
out its intended assignments, and the importance of
sectoral planning has not been fully realized. However it
can be said that rationalization of the rapid expansion of
the education system in general; allocation of scarce
financial and material resources to various levels of
education, particularly equitable spatial distribution of
new secondary schools were some of the successes of the
planning division. These were achieved mainly as result of
the decentralization of the planning machinery to regional
level.
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CHAPTER 6

SIDA SUPPORT TO EDUCATION IN ZIMBABWE
Past record and future orientation

6.1 INTRODUCTION

In comparison to many other African countries, external
support to Zimbabwe is rather limited. In all, support in
1987 was estimated at 5 per cent of GNP (compared to 10 per
cent for Botswana and 41 per cent for Mozambique). Sweden
contributed 11 per cent of external support, in the same
year, and this amounted to 0.5 per cent of the GNP of
Zimbabwe.

External support is, all the same, of great strategic
importance to Zimbabwe, and it is no exaggeration to say
that many development programmes would never have been
possible without support from outside.

The following sections look at external support to
Zimbabwe in general and then deals with SIDA development
cooperation with Zimbabwe in particular.

6.2 A BRIEF OVERVIEW

The main part of external support to Zimbabwe is
bilateral and in the form of giants. Total disbursements in
1985 were MUSD 241, nearly 90 per cent of which was
bilateral and almost 70 per cent of which was grant
support. In 1987, the total amount had gone up to MUSD
301.4 (272.1 million bilateral and 212.6 in giants).

Among the bilateral donors, the largest contributors in
the 19805 have been West Germany, The Netherlands, United
States, and Sweden. Actual disbursements by donor and year
are given in Table 6:1.

Probably as a result of, among other factors, the
relatively limited experience of external support to
Zimbabwe, the country still faces many problems in
utilizing that support. The GOZ has repeatedly expressed
its dissatisfaction with central level ability to manage
and coordinate external support. Several other donors have
also noted weaknesses in economic planning, lack of liaison
with different ministries, lack of initiatives, etc.. SIDA
has, however, been rather fortunate in being able to
develop good working relationships with its counterpart
line ministries.

6.3 SIDA SUPPORT TO EDUCATION - GENERAL POLICY

Sweden provided 15.5 per cent of grant aid in 1987 being
the most important bilateral source of grant aid. Due to
the special political situation in Southern Africa in the
last decades, this region has received special
consideration as a major concentration area for Swedish
international development cooperation. Between 1980 and
1989, Swedish assistance to Zimbabwe (within the so called
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country frame) amounted to MSEK 1 035. Since financial year
1987/88, Swedish support goes to six different sectors,
i.e. education, health, transport, administration, import
support, and a personnel and consultancy fund. Estimated
support for the 1989/90 financial year amounted to MSEK
204.5 (including 24.5 left over from 88/89), a little more
than 28 per cent of which was for education.

Table 6:1

External Support to Zimbabwe, 1985 - 87; from a eelection of bilateral
donors (MUSD)

Type/Donor

Bilateral:
West Germany
Netherlands
United States
Sweden
Italy
Norway
Great Britain
Denmark
Finland

1985

27.7
17.7
56.0
23.5
7.5
8.3

24.6
6.0
4.5

1986

41.8
24.2
27.0
20.9
5.2

16.4
15.3
9.5
4.3

1987

46.3
35.3
35.0
32.9
26.7
22.0
16.4
8.2
7.1

Source: SIDA, DCO, Harare.

SIDA allocation to the different sectors is given
6:2.

in Table

Table 6:2

Allocation of SIDA Support to the Different Sectors in Zimbabwe
1989/90 (MSEK)

Component/sector

Education
Administration
Health
Transport
Import support
Personnel, consultancy

Total:

MSEK

57.8
29.5
26.8
39.4
44.3

6.7

204.5

%

28.26
14.42
13.11
19.27
21.66

3.28

100.00

Source: SIDA, DCO, Harare.

According to the general policy guidelines, Swedish
support to developing countries should promote equity,
economic development, independence, democracy, and
environment protection. In recent years, much attention has
also been paid to women's issues. SIDA'S development
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cooperation with Zimbabwe has so far been directed at
remote and disadvantaged areas, the social sectors, and
administrative support, in other words, the so called non-
productive sectors. Support to the productive sectors is
provided by other Swedish agencies, e.g. BITS, IMPOD, and
SWEDFUND .

Over the years since Independence, Swedish aid to
Zimbabwe has increased considerably in importance. In 1980 -
81, that country was the fourteenth largest recipient of
Swedish aid, receiving 1.2 per cent of the total aid
budget, i.e. bilateral and multilateral. By 1987 - 88, it had
risen to the tenth in order of importance, accounting for
1.9 per cent of Sweden's total aid. Its total value then
amounted to some MZWD 28, accounting for about 10 per cent
of total development assistance to Zimbabwe in 1988
(Development Cooperation in the 1990's, OECD 1989, Tables
40 and 33).

Aid to Zimbabwe from Sweden grew rapidly each year from
1980/81 to 1984/85, since which year disbursements have
remained approximately constant at around MSEK 150 - 160. The
single largest share of Sweden's assistance to Zimbabwe
continues to be allocated to education.

All indications are that continued SIDA support to
Zimbabwe will primarily aim at promoting equity and be
geared to the needs of the disadvantaged areas. As regards
the education sector, SIDA seems to be in full agreement
with Zimbabwe's policy for the 1990's to improve quality,
cest efficiency, and the rate of utilization of the
existing infrastructure, but the Swedish side would
probably like to see more emphasis on equity.

In contrast to the case in many other recipient
countries, SIDA support to Zimbabwe has to a large extent
covered local production of goods and services. As much as
82 per cent of SIDA support to the education sector in
1987/88 was spent locally. This is a consequence of the
much more highly developed manufacturing sector which
exists in Zimbabwe, in comparison with many other countries
at similar levels of income per capita. It implies,
however, that procedures governing the disbursement of the
local cost element of aid funds acquire particular
importance. We shall come back to this question.

SIDA favours more concentrated support and would not like
to diversify into other sectors. Given the high level of
unemployment and need for rural development, SIDA
economists have, however, pointed to the need for the
development of labour intensive, small - scale cottage
industries in Zimbabwe. If this were to come about it would
have obvious implications for the provision of vocational
training and skills formation.

In recent years, SIDA has been forced by Swedish
Government policy to economize and cut costs in, among
other areas, personnel. The current reduction target is 4
per cent for the three - year period. The result is less SIDA
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per cent for the three - year period. The result is less SIDA
staff working on project identification and the monitoring
of programme implementation. The general trend is therefore
to shift more responsibility for these tasks to the line
ministries in the recipient countries in order to both save
on SIDA costs and also encourage recipient countries to
develop their own capacity. Where the recipient countries
do not have the adequate resources, however, the end result
may be that SIDA has to rely on consultants and the costs
thus incurred may actually be higher than what has been
saved on reducing SIDA personnel. In the case of Zimbabwe
with the large numbers of vacancies in various ministries
and the record of delayed implementation, it is quite
obvious that it will require several years before the
relevant ministries will be ready to accept more of the
responsibilities and functions now taken care of by SIDA.

In spite of the fact that women in Zimbabwe still are
disadvantaged in many areas, not the least in education,
and that SIDA has emphasized the need for support to women
for many years, it is not until quite recently that more
concrete plans regarding Zimbabwe have taken form. In fact,
so far, no definite projects aimed at women in SIDA
supported programmes have been identified. It can be
expected, however, that this area will receive increased
SIDA attention in the future. Several studies are under way
that seek to collect and systematize information on various
gender issues.

During the preparations for the current joint education
sector study, SIDA expressed hope that the study would
recommend possible reforms and steps to improve the
situation for women, e.g. to reduce the numbers of young
girls that drop out from secondary education and to
increase the percentage of women teachers and education
administrators. ZIMFEP has in this context also been seen
by SIDA as a possible way to provide vocational training to
women.

6.4 SIDA PROGRAMMES IN EDUCATION AND TRAINING

6.4.1 Introduction

The current agreement regarding support to education in
Zimbabwe covers the period July 1987 June 1991.
Disbursements to the sector are planned to be MSEK 57.8 for
1989/90 and MSEK 55 each for the following three years
(through 1992/93). The originally agreed sum for the
current period was MSEK 200 (MSEK 50 a year). Support has
been going to 11 different programmes (9 in primary and
secondary education and 2 in higher education). The 11
programmes can be further divided into some 20 projects. A
total of MSEK 325.2 have been disbursed up to June 1989.

The main objectives for SIDA support to the education
sector are to:



111

increase educational opportunities up to O' - level,
especially in rural and disadvantaged areas;

facilitate educational services to specific target
groups among the disadvantaged;

promote quality, relevance, and cost - effectiveness
in education; and

strengthen educational administration at central
and local levels.

The modes of assistance are summarized in Table 6:3.

Table 6:3

Accumulated Disbursemente up to June 30th, 1989

Mode MSEK Per cent

Cash
Tech. Ass.
Equipment
Total:

240.4
7.9

76.9
325.2

73.92
2.43

23.65
100.00

Source: SIDA, DCO, Harare.

The main part of SIDA disbursements, or nearly 40 per
cent in 1989/90, went to construction of primary schools
(30 per cent) and houses, offices, and store rooms for
Education Officers and District Education Officers. The
second largest recipient sub- sector is curriculum
development and materials production (CDU), which received
close to 16 per cent in 1989/90. Most of the other
allocations are small or very small (all of them below 10
per cent). (For a summary of total disbursements so far,
see Table 6:9.) The general pattern that emerges is that of
considerable diversification and the spreading out of
resources rather thin. Both parties have in fact agreed in
connection with the joint annual education sector reviews
to concentrate the programmes in order to render them more
effective. Allocations to the various sub- sectors are
summarized in Table 6:4.

It should be noted that the provision of education for
children in the commercial farming areas has been on the
agenda since 1987. A general agreement exists on SIDA
support in this field, but so far it has not been possible
to reach a final decision on what type of support should be
provided and no definite plans have been worked out. The
issue is, of course, complex since it involves besides the
MEC, the Ministry of Local Government, Urban and Rural
Development and private landowners.
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6 . 4 . 2 Construction in Disadvantaged Areas

The objective of the construction programme is to support
the construction of classroom blocks and teachers' houses
in remote and disadvantaged areas. Since 1984, the building
of primary schools is the responsibility of the local
communities on a self - help basis. In the more disadvantaged
areas, the local authorities were not, however, able to
collect the necessary funds for this purpose, and this is
why SIDA offered to provide assistance in the form of funds
for materials and transport.

After a pilot project in 1985, the programme has
comprised six phases. Table 6:5 summarizes the programme.

So far, a little over MZWD 11 has been committed to the
Ministry of Local Government, Rural and Urban Development.
Expenditures have reached the sum of ZWD 7 710 738 and the
balance with the Ministry is ZWD 3 491 262 (earmarked for
the import of cement). SIDA has disbursed about MSEK 34.
The fund utilization rate has thus practically been
optimal.

According to the budget, the total average cost per
school is around ZWD 23 700. The actual cost, however, for
material and transport for a classroom block and a
teacher's house in Masvingo, to quote one example, was
around ZWD 12 600 in 1984/85, and the cost had increased by
1988/89 to close to ZWD 16 600.

Each phase has allowed for the building of a 2-classroom
block with 2 storerooms, a standard three - bedroomed
teacher's house, and the completion of unfinished
structures built by parents. According to the programme
design, the local communities are supposed to cover
building costs. In some disadvantaged areas this may prove
difficult. In such cases, SIDA, as opposed to other donors
in Zimbabwe, will step in and cover also that component.
This is probably the main reason why committed SIDA funds
may exceed actual costs for material and transport.

Two criteria have been used for the selection of schools
to receive support. Schools with structures of pole and
dagga have been given priority over schools with at least
one or two conventional buildings. Secondly, according to
the principle of self - help, the local community, i.e. the
parents, the Parents Teachers Association (PTA) or the
School Development Committee, must be committed and
contribute local materials and labour to the extent
possible.
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Table 6:4

SIDA Education Sector Support 1989/90

Sub-sector MSEK per cent

A. PRIMARY AND SECONDARY

1. Conetruction in
disadvantaged areas 22.0 39.00

2. Teacher houses in rural
eecondary day schools 4.0 7.09

3. Curriculum development
and materials production 9.0 15.96

4. Planning 2.2 3.90

5. Supplies 2.0 3.55

6. Non-formal education 2.0 3.55

7. Special Education 4.0 7.09

8. Standards Control,
School management, and
in - service training 2.0 3.55

9. ZIMFEP 4.5 7.98

Sub-total 51.7 91.66

B. TERTIARY

10 Teacher training 4.1 7.27

11. Planning 0.6 1.06

Sub-total 4.7 8.33

Gmum MHML 56.40 100.00

Source: SIDA, DCO, Harare.

SIDA has also provided one Scania truck each for the
eight provinces to assist the local communities in the
transportation of local materials. Nine Toyota Landcruisers
have also been supplied for the supervision of the
programme.

Although basically a successful programme, given the
circumstances, many constraints have also been faced.
Progress has been slowed down in areas bordering on
Mozambique and South Africa due to lack of securitY -

Shortage of building materials, especially cement, has
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slowed down the pace of construction. SIDA eventually found
it necessary to provide forex for the importation of cement
from Zambia.

Table 6:5

Primary School Construction

Phase disbursement (ZWD) No. of schools

Pilot 340 000
Phase I 400 000 76
Phase II 3 890 758 136
Phase III 3 174 602 134
Phase IV 3 317 623 211
Phase V 5 278 990 184
Phase VI 4 324 683 132

period

1984
1985
1985/86
1986/87
1988/89
1989/90
1990/91

Total: 20 726 656 873

Source: Ministry of Local Government, Rural and Urban
Development.

During the first four phases, a total of 248 classroom
blocks and 133 teachers' houses were built at a total cest
of ZWD 7 710 738. Planned and actual construction so far is
given in Table 6:6.

From Table 6:6 we can see that 41 per cent of the planned
classroom blocks and 25 per cent of the teachers' houses
have been completed so far. The ability to implement the
construction has thus been rather limited due to a number
of constraints, some of which have already been mentioned
above.

Table 6:6

Planned and Actual Construction, Phase 1 -4

Phase

1

2

3

4

Total:
Implementation

Classroom blocks
planned built

169 159( - 10)
131 67( - 64)
127 19( - 108)
178 3( - 175)

Teachers' houses
planned built

605 248( - 357)

69
127
148
187

531

61( - 8)
43( - 84)
26( - 122)

3( - 184)

133( - 398)

rate 41% 25%

Source: Ministry of Local Government, Rural and Urban
Development.
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Total funds allocated for the first four phases amounted
to ZWD 13 955 485 of which ZWD 7 710 738 (or 52.42 per
cent) have been spent so far. The ability to move the money
has thus also been quite limited, but construction
continues and it is hoped that all the planned houses, i.e.
phases 5 and 6 as well as the back- log from the other
phases, will be completed by June 1991.

According to the plans for the fifth phase, 1989/90, 142
classroom blocks and 171 teachers' houses are to be built.
School desks and Blair toilets are also being added to the
programme schools. During Phase 6, 1990/91, another 114
classroom blocks and 138 teachers' houses are planned to be
built. It is recommended that a detailed evaluation of the
programme be made in early 1991 together with an assessment
of the possible needs for continued support to the
construction of classroom blocks and teachers' houses.

6.4.3 Houses for Teachers and District Education Officers

In order to facilitate the recruitment of qualified
teachers for rural day secondary schools and to reduce
turn - over, efforts have been made to provide staff
accommodation. Sweden has funded this programme since 1981,
and up to June 1989, a total of MSEK 42.1 had been
disbursed (20.8 millions actually went through the Ministry
of Local Government between 1981 and 1984.). In all, 774
schools have been included in the programme so far, but
only 300 (39 per cent) have been paid Final Award as yet
(406 have been paid Progress Award). The year 1984 was a
real peak year, and 353 schools were offered, 345 got
Initial Award, 272 got Progress Award, and 219 got Final
Award. After that year, the rate has gone down
considerably, and in 1988 only one school got the Final
Award and in 1989 there was none. Total expenditure, since
1985 (when programme implementation was taken over by
MPSE), has been ZWD 4 961 760 which is in fact close to 100
per cent of SIDA disbursements. To complete the projects in
1991, it is expected that MZWD 1.6 will be required for all
out - standing payments.

It was decided in 1985 that Sweden should also fund the
construction of staff houses for district and regional
education officers in disadvantaged areas. So far, 20 D30
houses have been constructed or are at different stages of
completion. MZWD 2.2 have been spent and another
ZWD 300 000 15 pending. The unit costs for the SIDA funded
teachers' houses are ZWD 7 500 which was paid as a building
grant - in - Aid between 1984/85 and 1986/87. Since 1987/88,
the grant has been raised to ZWD 10 800 per house. The
D.E.O.'S and E.O.'S houses unit costs vary from centre to
centre but the normal cost for the E21/2 houses in early
1990 was about ZWD 65 000 per house. It has been estimated
that another MZWD 0.5 will be needed for the construction
of six E21/2 houses in 1990/91. SIDA has disbursed about
MSEK 12.4 for the officers' staff houses.
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The D30 houses are a bit extravagant and so far, no
Office Blocks have yet been constructed, the result in some
cases being that the D30 houses have been converted into
offices. There are plans for the building of another three
D30 houses and nine E21/2 houses and the MEC, Construction,
are now waiting for SIDA go - ahead for the Office Blocks to
go up.

The provision of houses and offices can be seen as
important steps towards the decentralization of educational
management and supervision and towards attracting qualified
teachers to the schools in disadvantaged areas. Still,
implementation has been slowed down and many constraints
have been felt such as transport problems and shortage of
building materials, especially cement.

6 . 4 . 4 Curriculum Development

The Curriculum Development Unit (CDU) is responsible for a
number of activities related to the development of new
curricula and teaching materials for schools, teachers'
colleges, and the non - formal education system. CDU has been
the largest single recipient of SIDA support to education
with more than 20 per cent of the allocations to education.
The SIDA supported CDU programme comprises five different
projects, viz. ZIMSCI, Geography Materials, Supplementary
Readers, Research and Development, and Practical Subjects.
Total SIDA disbursements up to June 30, 1989, were MSEK 69.

The ZIMSCI project, which was supported by SIDA from the
very start in 1981, was originally a joint venture between
the Ministry of Education and the University of Zimbabwe.
It was completely taken over by the Ministry in 1984 when
it became one of the many responsibilities of the Science
Team in CDU. The basic idea was to produce a low - cost and
locally produced science kit together with a Study Guide
and a Teacher's Guide for the teaching of science in
secondary day schools without laboratory facilities. A new
Z.J.C. syllabus was developed in 1983 and revised in 1987.
At O' level, Study Guides and Teachers' Guides were
developed for, what was later to become the Cambridge
General Science syllabus, in 1985. In 1987, a new Zimbabwe
Science syllabus was introduced in the schools. In the
early years, the low - cost kits for Z.J.C. were distributed
free of charge to new rural day secondary schools and some
disadvantaged urban schools. In 1986, when the O' level
kits were distributed, the costs were deducted from the per
capita giants. A total of more than 5 000 kits of different
kinds and for different levels have been produced.

Money received from the schools is deposited in the CDU
Revolving Fond and it is hoped the project will be self -
financing in the future and that SIDA funding will no
longer be required.

Initially, the Z.J.C. kits were procured through informal
tender. Later on, formal tendering was resorted to, and
gradually more components were procured overseas contrary
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to the principle of local production and the Revolving
Fund.

Total SIDA disbursements to the ZIMSCI by June, 1989, was
MSEK 43.6 but that includes about MSEK 17 that went to the
University of Zimbabwe during the period 1981 - 84. CDU had
received a total of ZWD 4 577 549 by the end of January
1989. The cumulative expenditure (by the end of December
1989) amounted to ZWD 4 094 238. In all, more than MSEK 14,
or one third of SIDA support to CDU has been spent on
overseas procurements.

Although conceptually a sound project, many constraints
and problems have affected the actual impact. A major
problem has been staff shortage within CDU. At present
there are only three officers in the Science Team. An
evaluation published in 1989 found that "the officers with
direct responsibility for the implementation of the
programme are significantly overloaded with a burden of
administrative and bureaucratic duties which appear not to
be the proper function of a curriculum developer." The
evaluation furthermore found that the "Science Team is also
grossly understaffed, further retarding the curriculum
development and implementation process. The investigation
suggests that the inability of the Programme to attract
suitably qualified and dedicated staff is partly due to the
poor salary and career prospects available within CDU." The
evaluator concluded that the curriculum development within
the ZIMSCI programme was essentially at a stand - still.
(A.W. Dock, April 1989.)

Another serious problem is the shortage of teachers who
can actually use the kits. Most of the science teachers in
the schools are untrained and under - qualified, and among
the trained teachers the staff turn - over is considerable
since the private sector offers better opportunities.
Furthermore, most of the teacher training colleges do not
seem to actually integrate the ZIMSCI approach in the
training curriculum. It is also not quite clear how the
ZIMSCI approach relates to the current teaching of "core -
science" in the schools.

Lack of transportation is another bottle - neck at CDU, and
both CDU and the individual schools face storage problems.
Procurement of items for the kits has also become more and
more time consuming. It now takes almost two years for
suppliers to deliver items. The series are too small to
allow cost - effective production, and the tendering
regulations make it difficult for CDU to offer incentives
for local manufacturers and give long - term contracts.

The Geography Materials project started in 1983/84 and
aims at providing schools with supportive materials in the
form of maps. In 1985/86, the production of a Practical
Geography Kit for Forms 1- 4 (O' level) was started. By
1990, all the kit items had been received and the first
kris for Manicaland Region had been dispatched. It has thus
taken about five years from the initiation of the project
to actual delivery and delays have been serious. In all,
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975 kits, with 18 items each, are presently being
distributed (the total number of schools is about 1 500),
and the cost per kit is ZWD 600.

So far, a total of ZWD 641 029 has been spent on the
project out of a total amount released of ZWD 850 000.
Utilization rate is thus 75 per cent. Total SIDA
disbursements up to June, 1989, was MSEK 13.7. Like the
other projects, this project has suffered from lack of
storage space and transport.

The project on Supplementary Readers started in 1984 and
aims at providing supplementary books in English, Shona,
and Ndebele to primary and secondary schools as well as new
literates through the identification and training of
creative writers and the production and distribution of
books. About five workshops a year have been held, and 32
titles have been published (a total of 1.5 million copies).
The cost for the workshops has been about ZWD 20 000 and
total cost (including salary paid by the University of
Zimbabwe) amounts to approximately ZWD 746 600. SIDA
disbursements amount to MSEK 2.3.

The main constraints have been the same as for the other
CDU projects. One distribution bottle - neck has been the
Regional Offices the result being that many schools have
not received the readers. It should be noted that other
language groups in the country have not been catered for in
the project although some of them suffer much greater
shortages not only in supplementary readers but in the cure
textbooks.

The Curriculum and Research Development of CDU in fact
comprises several projects including art posters, history
kits, drama in education, forestry preservation, radio
lesson production, infant teaching, and music and dance. An
important component has also been the localization of the
curriculum. In all, 15 syllabi have been finalized, five of
which were implemented in 1989 at O' level. The original
target year for A' level localization was 1992, but due to
shortage of staff 1994 - 95 is more likely.

The total costs of the CDU mini - projects so far have been
ZWD 526 000 and total amount released has been ZWD 641 000.
Total SIDA disbursement has been 6.6 millions.

Finally, the Practical Subjects Kits project was
initiated in 1987 and aims at producing and delivering
tools kits for Building, Fashion/Fabrics, Food/Nutrition,
Technical Drawing, Metalwork and Woodwork (for Form 2).
Kits have been delivered to 50 schools in five regions so
far, and another 30 kits have been packed but not yet
delivered due to transport problems. Other problems
encountered relate to time consuming tendering (SIDA
insists on international tendering) and to the fact that
the local market for tools series is limited making local
production less profitable. The total sum released so far
from the Treasury is ZWD 760 000, whereas SIDA
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disbursements amount to MSEK 1.7 Actual project expenditure
by the end of 1989 was ZWD 153 182.

6.4.5 Planning

The Planning Division of the Ministry of Education was
set up in 1984 with 7 officers at central level and 12 in
the regions (see Chapter 4).

The new Planning Section in the Ministry of Education and
Culture has faced great difficulties in recruiting new
staff and it is not until 1990 that most of the vacancies
will be filled. This has caused a number of problems. For
instance, evaluations long since planned, such as the
evaluation of the Radio Learning Groups, have not yet taken
place.

SIDA funds have over the years been used to strengthen
the Planning Division/s by supporting project evaluation
and project preparation as well as staff development. The
Ministry evaluation of ZIMFEP and ZISSE are two examples of
SIDA funded evaluations. After the setting up of two
separate ministries it was decided to split also SIDA
allocations. Total SIDA disbursements have been MSEK 5.8.

6.4.6 Supplies

Supplies emerged in 1986 as a separate project after
having been under the Planning project. The Supplies
project has mainly covered office equipment, paper, and
vehicles for central and regional levels and the schools
respectively. In 1986/87, for instance, photocopiers,
duplicators, typewriters, and calculators were imported
with SIDA funds. Safes for urban and rural schools were
also provided locally under the project. Vehicles were
imported in parts and assembled locally, according to the
ruling by the Ministry of Industry and Technology. In all,
31 vehicles funded by Sweden have been imported and
distributed to different regions.

The Ministry has had difficulty in preparing lists of
requirements in time. In 1987, it was therefore decided to
use available funds for the procurement of paper for school
books and materials. A bus for the University of Zimbabwe
and Mobile Units for Special Education have been delivered
(in parts) under the project. Delays on the part of the
ministries of education (after the split) in submitting a
request for other vehicles to SIDA in 1988 resulted in
orders being transfered to the following year. The
processing of SIDA requirements for school materials has
also been delayed due to changes in the central Government
regulations.

In all, MSEK 11 have been disbursed to the project.

It should be noted in this context that the supply of
school materials is one of the most crucial areas in the
education system in Zimbabwe. A recent MHE evaluation study
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found that whereas many primary and secondary schools
desperately needed materials and equipment, Head Office
storerooms were full of them. The problem is compounded by
a long chain of interrelated factors such as: procurement,
administration and management, packaging, distribution,
transportation, and storage. The evaluation study found
that

"The distribution system was so unsystematic and
inefficient that while schools and pupils were
chronically in need of some learning facilities, these
were stored at either Head Office, Regional Offices or
District Offices."

But not only were they stored instead of being used in
the schools, they were also very badly stored and in many
cases damaged or wasted. The study also concluded that
while the provision of vehicles was essential, a package
approach was absolutely necessary which took into
consideration all the links in the supply chain including
manpower, funds, storage and management. It was estimated
that the Ministry would need an additional Salary and Wage
Vote of MZWD 1.2 annually to cover the costs for manpower
required to deal with the problems. It was also estimated
that MZWD 5 would be required to provide the necessary
storage facilities at Head Office and Regional and District
Offices.

Given the state of affairs related above, it is hardly
surprising that SIDA has declared that future Swedish
support will be given only on condition that the Ministry
takes measures to solve the problems in connection with
distribution, storage, and manpower training. So far, it
has not been possible to ascertain whether any plans exist
within the Ministry for dealing with the problems.

6.4.7 Non - Formal Education and Adult Literacy

The ZISSE project, discussed in Section 4.3 depended on
external support since its inception. SIDA was approached
and agreed to provide full financial support. MSEK 0.5 were
disbursed in 1986/87. SIDA disbursements in 1987/88 were
another 0.8 millions (this time also including support to
the Radio Learning Groups, see below). By June 30, 1989
SIDA reported to have disbursed MSEK 5.9 (but this figure
also includes support to the 1982 Literacy Campaign).

The Radio Learning Groups Project was initiated in 1986
when 190 literacy groups in the National Literacy Campaign
began to use radio in classes. The aim of the project was
to find out if radio support had any impact on the
achievement of literacy. SIDA funds have been used for
workshops, batteries, and tapes. By June 1989, MSEK 0.8 had
been disbursed. It is understood that no further SIDA
funding is forthcoming.
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6.4.8 Refugee Scholarship Fond

SIDA started funding scholarships for ex - refugees in
1981. Later, in 1984/85, ex- combatants were included in
order to provide education opportunities for a great number
of young people who faced serious difficulties in finding a
job or continuing their studies. Most of the refugees as
well as the ex - combatants studied in ZIMFEP schools but
many also studied in other schools. It was hoped that by
1991 all the students in the ex- refugee group would have
completed their secondary school studies. The number of ex-
combatants has, however, been increasing and many in this
group are facing unemployment. It is, however, doubtful if
the right solution to this problem of unemployment is
continued studies. In spite of repeated requests, the
project has not been evaluated and it is not known if those
who received scholarships and continued their studies
actually managed to find employment after that. It is
regrettable that no evaluation has been conducted.

The understanding has been that the Government should
increasingly take over more and more of the funding so that
SIDA support gradually is replaced by Government funds.
SIDA disbursements up to June 30, 1989, had been MSEK 19.3
and expected commitment for the period 1988/89 - 1990/91
was MSEK 6 (or MZWD 1.6). It can be assumed that SIDA
funding will cease with the end of the agreement period
(June 30, 1991).

Implementation of the project has in recent years been
the responsibility of the Non - Formal Education
Unit/section, Adult and Distance Education.

6 . 4 . 9 Special (and remedial) Education

Special Education in Zimbabwe has so far not received
much attention, although it is somewhat better off than in
many other African countries. There is only one college
training Special Education teachers in the country and that
is the Bulawayo United College of Education which presently
offers four one - year courses to 60 students in speech
correction, hear impairment, mental retardation, and visual
handicaps. This is a long way from meeting the needs, and
one indication of the gap between supply and demand for
this type of teacher training is the fact that only 60
students (or rather practicing teachers) out of more than
2 000 applicants in 1989 could be admitted (including
applicants from other countries in the region). There is
also a need to include some components of Special Education
in the regular teacher training programmes (see also
Chapters 4 and 5).

Since 1988/89, the Ministry of Primary and Secondary
Education (now Education and Culture) has taken over
responsibility for Special Education, but there is a
certain amount of coordination with the Ministry of Health.
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Swedish assistance to Special Education in Zimbabwe
started in 1982. The main emphasis so far has been on
support to teacher training, equipment to NGO schools, in -
service courses for teachers, etc. Funds have also been
made available for the training of teachers from Zimbabwe
abroad (e.g. the UK).

The allocation to special education in 1989/90 was MSEK 4
(or about 7 per cent of SIDA support to education), and
total disbursements up to June 30th, 1989 were MSEK 14.4.

6.4.10 Standards Control and School Management

The rapid expansion of the education system in Zimbabwe
with its spectacular increase in number of schools and
pupils but also bringing with it a high proportion of
untrained teachers and of schools with a weak
infrastructure have placed the question of quality control
on the agenda. The Standards Control UnIt(SCU) of the
Ministry of Education and Culture has faced increasing
difficulties in keeping up with the development. The Unit
is responsible for a massive in - service training programme,
the target group of which includes Regional and District
Office staff, Headmasters and Heads of Subject Departments
throughout the country. In all, there are about 22 800
people targeted for in the training of the SCU.

The SCU started with a slow beginning in 1983/84
suffering from staff shortage. The first phase concentrated
on senior officers, such as R.D.S, Deputy R.D.S, E.O - S, and
D.E.O.S. By mid - 1987, with the secondment of officers to
the Unit, the programme gained momentum and entered Phase
2, which focused on regional training. Since mid - 1988,
Phase 3 has extended to the district level. A peak was
reached in 1987/88 when more than 4 500 participants
attended. Since then, the number has gone down somewhat (3
462 in 88/89 and 1 707 by December 1989). SIDA support to
the tune of MSEK 4.8 (MZWD 1.3) has gone to transport,
accommodation, and subsistence for course participants. The
amount of money actually spent as well as funds committed
are given in Table 6:7.

As shown in the table, the Unit has faced certain
problems in utilizing the funds allocated. For the current
fiscal year, however, the situation is reversed, and
although ZWD 172 000 has been allocated, it is expected
that ZWD 255 867 will in fact be needed. As usual, the
carry - overs from one year are normally included in funds
committed for the subsequent year. For the period 1985/86
1988/89, the cost per participant trained has been about
ZWD 4 6 .



Table 6:7

Training Costa (ZWD)

Year No. of
participante

83/84
84/85
85/86
86/87
87/88
88/89
89, Dec.

Total

123

Amount
spent

Credit
tranBfer

1

4
3

1

12

815
805
578
462
707

367

72
90
99

235
186
115

799

345
391
831
021
384
201

173

Balance

123 000 50 655
141 000 50 609
141 000 41 169
490 000 254 979
249 000 62 616
172 000

1 316 000 516 827

Source: MEC, Standards Control.

One result of the programme is that a growing cadre of
trainers has emerged at regional level which are now
capable of organizing workshops and courses of their own.
Another result is that school - based in - service activities
have become a more prominent feature of the programme.

Despite certain promising progress, the programme is
still faced with a number of serious problems, such as:
rapid turn - over and shortage of staff; lack of reprographic
equipment; lack of vehicles; and difficulties in the
provision of course materials (for which SIDA funds are not
supposed to be used). Another problem has been that the
demand for course venues in the regions and districts has
created pressures on the limited facilities. Boarding
schools can be used during vacations, however.

According to the plans, SCU will in the future
concentrate its efforts on senior level officers whereas
the regional officers will take greater responsibility for
the running of regional and district programmes aimed
primarily at Headmasters and Deputy Headmasters.

Ultimately, the measure of success of the activities of
the SCU is, of course, the impact on pupil performance and
examination pass rates. Unfortunately no obvious indicator
of this exists. Pass rates have gone down in the 19805 in
terms of percentage passes, but this is also to a large
extent the effect of much larger cohorts in the system and
a very different type of selection compared to the early
days after Independence. Once the situation especially in
secondary education has stabilized, it should, however, be
possible to monitor more closely the relationship between
the staff development provided through the SCU and pupil
performance.
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6.4.11 ZIMFEP

The Zimbabwe Foundation for Education with Production
(ZIMFEP) is an educational and research institution that
was set up in 1981. The main original objectives were to
provide education to returning ex - refugees and to develop
alternative methods of education emphasizing self - help and
the integration of theoretical and practical education or
"education with production" (EWP). The Foundation was
deliberately separated from the GOZ in order to provide
some freedom to experiment, and some flexibility to try out
new models of education which might prove suitable to
Zimbabwe's economic circumstances.

Eight secondary schools (later on, seven secondary and
four primary schools), some with adjacent primary schools,
have been set up on ZIMFEP farms. ZIMFEP has also created
job opportunities for school leavers and trained teachers,
E.O.S, and Headmasters in Education with Production.
Individual schools can apply for membership, and so far,
about 400 or nearly 10 per cent of the schools in the
country have become members.

Fifteen cooperatives with 300 school leavers have been
set up and about 700 school leavers have been placed
annually. Average total cost per job created has been ZWD
8 483 (but this figure does not include costs for those
trained who did not get any jobs) and this should be
compared with for instance the Small Enterprise Development
Corporation (SEDCO) which spends about ZWD 12 150 per job
created.

An agreement which formalized the relationship between
ZIMFEP and the Ministry of Education in 1982 specified that
the Foundation should:

promote education with production through
suggestions for curricular reform and through
experimentation on the eight farm schools set up for
refugee children;

control and support building, agricultural and other
productive activities in these schools and ensure
that they are run efficiently; and

assist pupils who complete their education in these
eight schools to find employment through other
development projects. (Agreement between the
Minister of Education and the Zimbabwe Foundation
for Education with Production, 22.9.82)

According to the agreement, the Ministry was responsible
for making land available, for sending some staff to the
ZIMFEP secretariat, and for the academic and administrative
aspects of the eight schools. As regards productive
activities, the agreement stipulated that the Ministry
would support these by allowing curricular experimentation
and timetable adjustments to facilitate the integration of
productive activities into the schools' programme.
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Already apparent in the wording of this agreement is a
certain tension, or dualism, between the respective
responsibilities between ZIMFEP and the Ministry. Although
MEC would allow productive activities to take place, it
would not provide them with material or financial support.
Equally, although ZIMFEP could suggest curricular reforms,
it was given no mandate to implement these without
ministerial approval.

A new agreement between the Ministry of Primary and
Secondary Education and ZIMFEP was signed in October 1989.
The agreement should be in effect for 10 years and cover
eleven pilot schools (7 secondary and 4 primary). The
Ministry pledged to support the programme by allowing
curricular experimentation and time- table adjustments; and
to assist with staff and funding. The new agreement is
basically a continuation of the first one.

In spite of various constraints, such as shortage of
staff and accommodation, and to a large degree thanks to
SIDA funding, ZIMFEP has produced impressive results. Its
work in the pilot schools has had considerable influence
upon the Government's broader strategy for
vocationalization of secondary education; the Foundation
has provided a major input into the development of new
syllabi for vocational and technical subjects in the
schools; furthermore, ZIMFEP has undertaken pioneering work
in the field of job - creation for youths who have left its
pilot schools.

In curriculum development, ZIMFEP has pioneered the new
subject of farm mechanics, gaining approval for the new
syllabus from the Ministry; it has helped to develop the
syllabus for 'political economy', and has trained teachers
in the subject; members of the Foundation were heavily
involved in the development of the new education structure,
with its emphasis on vocational and technical subjects; a
large number of new curriculum materials have been produced
by ZIMFEP, including 13 books; the curriculum at the pilot
schools has included the establishment of production units
which have had a fairly successful record some of them
participating in the International Trade Fair, and Harare
Show since 1986.

In the area of job - creation, some production units have
been transformed into working cooperatives for particular
cohorts of school leavers. The total number of jobs created
in these and other areas amounts to some 400 as at the
beginning of 1990. The preliminary results of a tracer
study of school leavers are rather disappointing, however.
Of a total of 3 500 school leavers from ZIMFEP schools,
only 32 per cent responded, and of those, 65 per cent had
not taken up employment (they were either unemployed or had
continued their studies). Thirty - two per cent were either
employed for wage or salary or members of cooperatives,
which actually means that of the whole sample, only about
10 per cent employment could be established.
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The experience of ZIMFEP confirms earlier observations
that the provision of technical and vocational skills
within the schools is not by itself sufficient to create
self - employment (or employment). The results of practical
training in the schools depend to a large extent on the
labour market and its demand pattern. Besides, a number of
critical ingredients are needed to clear the way to gainful
employment, such as: provision of management skills and
entrepreneurship, suitable age and maturity on the part of
the school leavers, and access to capital or at least
credits and loans. Experiences from other countries, such
as for instance, the Grameen Bank and BRAC in Bangladesh,
suggest that an outreach credit system sometimes combined
with additional training of the type outlined above can be
quite successful in terms of both income generation and
payment of loans.

It is also clear from ZIMFEP experience as well as other
evidence that besides the labour market also individual
career expectations determine the path of the school
leavers. The career expectations are to a large degree, of
course, influenced by the reality of the labour market, but
in addition to this, the selective mechanism of secondary
education in developing countries creates a situation where
most of those who remain in the system come from homes with
more academic aspirations. Even technical and vocational
education thus comes to be regarded as a stepping stone on
the way to a white - collar career.

Total SIDA support to ZIMFEP during the period 1982 - 1990
has been ZWD 9 046 246 or a little more than 43 per cent of
total ZIMFEP expenditure. SIDA contribution to the
different ZIMFEP divisions is given in Table 6:8.

Table 6:8

SIDA Support to ZIMFEP (ZWD)

Division: Amount Per cent

School Leavers 3 404 392 37.63
Education 2 286 814 25.28
Agriculture 1 995 085 22.05
Administration 1 359 954 15.03
Total: 9 046 246 100.00

Source: ZIMFEP.

SIDA support to the agricultural division has been going
down in recent years the argument being that support should
not go to commercial farms. For ZIMFEP, on the other hand,
agriculture is mainly a venue for training and a way of
financing training.
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6 . 4 . 12 Schools in Commercial Farming Areas

It is a well - known fact in Zimbabwe that some of the most
disadvantaged schools are to be found in the commercial
farming areas (although there are exceptions). Agreement
was reached in 1987 on Swedish support to the improvement
of the poor social conditions of the farm workers and their
families on the large scale, private commercial farms where
about 25 per cent of total work force is to be found. As
noted earlier, nothing has materialized so far. It can
perhaps be expected that the expiring of the Lancaster
House Agreement on land and the new Cabinet situation after
the elections in March 1990 may pave the way for
interventions to improve social services for the farm
workers and their families.

6.4.13 Support to Women

Another area where little has been accomplished in spite
of repeated discussions between SIDA and the MEC is support
targeted to women/girls. None of the on - going programmes
have special components aimed at women and no definite
projects have been identified. It can be hoped that, for
instance, the new literacy campaign planned by the MEC will
provide an opportunity to develop a women's component.
Women in Zimbabwe have a good record of participating in
and benefiting from literacy work.

6.4.14 Teacher Training

A B.Ed. teacher training programme in technical subjects
was started in 1987 with a one - year course. The course has
now been extended to a two - year programme. At the end of
1988, some 140 graduates had been deployed to secondary
schools. The two - year B.Ed. programme in technical subjects
that is now being offered comes under the recently
established (January 1989) Department of Technical
Education within the Faculty of Education at the University
of Zimbabwe. Five subjects are taught, i.e. Agriculture,
Metalwork, Woodwork, Building, and Home Economics.
Technical Drawing is also offered under Building. Four SIDA
recruited but locally employed Swedish lecturers have been
teaching Metalwork, Woodwork, Technical Drawing, and Home
Economics. Their contracts expire in 1990 after which year
Zimbabwean teachers will take over.

Besides supporting the B.Ed. programme, SIDA has also
provided assistance to a staff development programme which
started in January 1988 and ended in June 1989, when 15
Zimbabwean university lecturers in technical and practical
subjects obtained their masters degrees from the
universities of Linköping and Gothenburg in Sweden. Of the
graduates, 12 are now working as lecturers at the
University of Zimbabwe and at technical colleges. (Three of
the graduates, who actually did not have any background in
technical or practical subjects but were co - opted to fill
the group, are working as Education Officers.)
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The training of teachers in technical subjects has faced
many initial problems. Some of the main issues have been:

the lack of an overall plan for the training of
teachers in technical subjects which coordinates the
activities of CDU, the teacher training colleges, and
University of Zimbabwe;

the lack of expertise and prior experience in managing
technical programmes within the Faculty of Education;

the lack of capacity and facilities of the Belvedere
Teacher Training College, which is no suitable venue
for the B.Ed. programme;

the short duration of the programme (25 weeks per year
is not sufficient);

the time consuming purchase of books and equipment
through SIDA HO in Stockholm (especially when forex is
involved) which takes much too long (in some cases it
has been known to take 18-24 months);

the lack of follow - up and evaluation of the programme.

It has been questioned if UZ is the right place to host
the B.Ed. Technical Teachers programme.

Other areas of SIDA assistance to teacher education
through the Ministry of Higher Education are equipment for
teachers' colleges, distance education materials, support
to Special Education, and (earlier) support to the ZINTEC
programme.

The Equipment for Teachers' Training Colleges programme
arms at providing the colleges with basic equipment. Some
of the items required by the colleges were of the kind that
could be locally procured whereas others had to be procured
externally. The latter have been ordered through SIDA.
Local equipment should be ordered through the Central
Purchasing Authority (CPA), but this agency has not been
able to process the requested material at an acceptable
speed. So far, only equipment for ZWD 31 000 have been
purchased by the CPA. The Ministry of Higher Education has
now applied for authority to do the purchasing themselves.

As a result of the problems, no SIDA disbursements were
made in 1988/89 although MSEK 0.8 had been allocated.

The Distance Education Materials programme superseded
SIDA support to the ZINTEC low - cost teacher education
programme which ended by 1988/89. ZINTEC was a crash
programme to alleviate the massive shortage of teachers, in
which the students spent an initial 16 weeks and another 16
final weeks in the college and the time in - between as
student teachers in the schools while continuing their
training through distance education and vacation courses
(see Chapter 4). (The theoretical components of the
programme have later been changed to 32 weeks at the
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beginning and at the end.) SIDA contributed to the
construction of buildings with a total disbursement of MSEK
16.3 up to 1988/89.

The new distance education programme aims at supporting
the production of materials for distance training of
teachers, mainly in the form of duplicating paper,
stencils, printing chemicals, etc., and as funds for module
writing workshops. The SIDA contribution has been about SEK
200 000.

The Special Education component comprises books and
equipment for the Special Education courses offered at the
United College of Education in Bulawayo.

The main constraint for all the above components has been
the problem of getting local equipment and the delays in
getting external equipment. Shortage of vehicles also
causes distribution problems.

6.5 CONCLUSIONS

There is no doubt that most SIDA programmes have been
designed in harmony with actual and urgent needs arising
from the powerful attempts of the Ministry of Education to
expand and democratize educational opportunities since
independence. Remarkable achievements have been recorded in
many sub- sectors and SIDA support has contributed
substantially to many of these.

SIDA has a long history of support to the Zimbabwean
people starting even before 1980. Through a long process of
trial and error, valuable experience has been gained and a
good working relationship between the two sides has
developed.

In spite of the achievements, problems have existed and
some aspects of SIDA support deserve critical comments.

It has not been possible within the time frame of this
Education Sector Study to make a systematic evaluation of
SIDA programmes which measures actual impact (e.g. the
impact of primary school construction on pupil
participation and achievement), but a general assessment of
some aspects of SIDA programmes can be made under headings
such as: relevance of SIDA objectives; relationship between
the two parties; relevance of programmes/projects and
programme designs; implementation efficiency; funding and
utilization of funds; monitoring and evaluation; and
outputs.

6.5.1 Relevance of SIDA Objectives

As noted earlier, the main objectives of SIDA support to
the education sector in Zimbabwe are: (1) to promote
increased educational participation in education; (2) to
aim at special target groups that are disadvantaged; (3) to
support quality and relevance in education; (4) to promote
cost - effectiveness; and (5) to support educational
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management and administration. To this could be added the
often quoted objective of promoting educational development
through experimentation and pilot projects, such as in the
case of ZIMFEP, but this objective will be subsumed under
(3) above in the following discussion.

There seems to be no doubt that these objectives are in
full agreement with actual needs in Zimbabwe as well as
with the goals of educational policy in this country.

6 . 5 . 2 Relationship Between the Two Parties

Basically, the two sides seem to have developed a very
good relationship based upon mutual understanding and
constructive dialogue. As noted above, SIDA is highly
appreciated in various quarters in Zimbabwe, and where
friction has occurred it has mainly been the result of
shortage of staff (on both sides) and pressure of work.

6 . 5 . 3 Relevance of Programmes and Designs

Looking at the general pattern of the eleven programmes
funded by SIDA (Table 6:4, p.113), the programme objectives
seem to agree reasonably well with the SIDA objectives
above. Table 6:9 lists the SIDA programmes by accumulated
disbursement and objectives.

It can be seen from Table 6:9 that the objectives of
Participation, The Disadvantaged, and Quality have all been
well provided for in terms of their shares of SIDA funding.
Administration/Management has got a rather small share, or
less than 2 per cent, whereas nothing seems to have gone to
Cost - effectiveness (unless some of that could be said to
have been included under Administration/Management). Also,
although girls and women have no doubt benefited from some
of the SIDA supported programmes there have been no
programme components aimed specifically at women. It can
also be argued that the equity principle has not applied to
the minority language groups in the CDU projects. Still,
there is a reasonably good correspondence between SIDA
objectives and the general programme pattern.

More worthy of critical consideration, however, is the
general pattern of fragmentation and diversification that
seems to characterize many SIDA supported programmes. There
has sometimes been a lack of overall strategic thinking or
programme philosophy according to which interventions could
be concentrated and coordinated.

Besides the lack of a consistent thematic approach to
SIDA supported interventions, programme designs have,
furthermore, sometimes failed to place the planned inputs
in a larger context of constraints and frame factors. The
impacts that can be expected from interventions in
education, like in most other areas, depend on how the
interventions interact with the context. It is quite
obvious that the provision of school buildings, for
instance, can not be expected to have much impact on
participation and learning if relevant textbooks are not
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available, and textbooks can not be expected to yield good
results if they are not properly delivered, and, if
available, they do not mean much if teachers are not
trained to use the books and turn - over is high. Good
teachers cannot be expected to be committed and stay on if
accommodation is bad and electricity and water not
available, etc. One problem in this connection is thus that
the outcome of educational inputs depends not only on
internal, in - school frame factors but to a perhaps equally
large degree on the out - of - school environment, ranging from
family background and parental attitudes to the supply of
electricity and water, roads and transport, as well as
career prospects.

As a result of the above mentioned factors, many SIDA
programmes have suffered from considerable wastage in the
sense that good buildings are not optimally utilized or
that good books do not reach the target group, etc..

Part of the blame for the shortcomings discussed here has
to be shared by SIDA and the Zimbabwean counterparts, and
some problems are the result of factors outside the control
of the relevant parties. But one crucial problem seems to
be that programmes have not been given undivided human and
material resources. Important conclusions are that more
efforts should go into the designing of package
interventions where the basic key factors are identified
and that more time and effort must be spent on project
identification and preparation. It does not necessarily
follow from this that SIDA funds should cover all the key
components in such a package but, if it does not, then the
Zimbabwean side must guarantee that care is taken of the
remaining components.

6.5.4 Funding and Utilization

Judging by the relationship between commitments and
disbursements of funds, the overall implementation record
for projects supported by Swedish aid seems to have been
good over the last few years. This is also true in the
education sector where, at least until 1988/89, the
disbursement rate was running at approximately 90 per cent
of commitments. In 1989/90, however, there seems to have
been some fall in the rate of project implementation. Only
about 65 per cent of committed funds are estimated to have
been disbursed by the end of the current fiscal year. The
actual transformation of disbursed money into concrete
project outputs, however, has in many cases taken much
longer than planned, and in that sense, the implementation
late has not been exemplary. Shortages of building
materials, and in particular of cement, as well as lack of
security in some border areas have partly been to blame. As
noted earlier, however, it seems clear that the planning
capacity at central level was deleteriously affected by the
bureaucratic re - organization in the two ministries of
education, and the planning, management, and monitoring
capacity in the ministries was seriously affected. Possible
steps to address this situation and strengthen the project
preparation and management functions of the ministries
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should be subject of discussions in anticipation of the
next agreement period.

Table 6:9

SIDA Funded Programmes According to Disbursements and Objectives

Programme Funds disbursed Objective
MSEK %

Reconstruction of Sch.

Construction of Sch.
Disadvantaged areas

Teacher Houses

Staff Houses

Curriculum
Development

Planning

Supplies

Non-formal Education

Special Education

Standards Control

ZIMFEP

Education in Commercial
Farm Areas

Teacher Education

Planning

Total:

34.2

34.0

42.1

12.4

69.0

5.8

11.0

26.0

14.4

2.8

41.1

31.8

0.6

325.2

10.52

10.46

12.95

3.81

21.22

1.78

3.38

8.0

4.43

0.86

12.61

9.78

0.18

100.0

participation

participation/
disadvantaged

quality/dis -
advantaged

disadvantaged

quality

administration/
management

quality

quality/participation

disadvantaged

quality

quality

disadvantaged

quality

administration/
management

Source: SIDA, DCO, Harare.

As regards the procedures governing the disbursements of
the local cost element of aid funds, the present system
appears to be exemplary. From the Zimbabwe Government side,
external flows are subject to the normal process of
budgetary control and are not managed separately from
other, locally raised, revenues. From the Swedish side, two
characteristics make Swedish funding particularly
attractive to the recipient. First, there are no rules
governing the use of counterpart funds. In circumstances,
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such as in the case of Zimbabwe, where 70 or 80 per cent of
total disbursements may be counterpart (foreign exchange)
funds (i.e. where the transfer has funded local costs) the
extra benefit provided by this highly flexible form of
balance of payments support is considerable.

Secondly, all local costs are met by SIDA quarterly, in
advance. Unlike many other donors, disbursement for any
quarter is decided at a joint SIDA/GOZ meeting, held three
weeks before the beginning of the quarter in question. The
requirements of each ministry are considered in turn, based
upon schedules, from the Ministry of Finance and the line
ministry concerned, showing the current status of
expenditures on each project, and the balance of un - spent
resources already received from SIDA which are being held
either in the National Development Fund, or are with the
line ministry, pending disbursement. Following discussion
of the realistic levels of expenditure, within approved
ceilings, that can be expected on each project during the
coming quarter, the new disbursement from SIDA -
representing the difference between expected expenditures
and the cash balance in hand is agreed. This procedure
appears to be cost - effective. It minimizes the amount of
time needed to authorize and facilitate disbursement. It
also appears to minimize the amount of un- spent funds
which, having been disbursed by SIDA, are in the GOZ system
at any one time. Current estimates suggest that these
usually amount to about 25 per cent of quarterly payments
although the levels will be higher at the beginning, and
lower towards the end of the period concerned.

The procedures for the non- local cost elements of Swedish
aid - which, as indicated earlier, are a small proportion
of total transfers, with one or two exceptions are
somewhat different. These items include consultancies and
training, which are usually subject to separata agreements
and payment arrangements determined on an individual basis.
The other main item is equipment (including books), the
purchase of which has in the past been undertaken by SIDA
(through SIDA Head Office). The procurement of certain
equipment and books have been known to be extremely time -
consuming (due to among other things the system of
international tendering). Increasingly, however, SIDA
intends the procurement to be undertaken directly by GOZ,
with SIDA mainly having an advisory role. The success of
this approach, however, is likely to be contingent upon
some strengthening of the technical capacities of the
procurement agencies of GOZ. The Central Purchasing
Authority (CPA) appears to have had a mixed record of
performance. In response, as noted earlier, ministerial
procurement units are being established, through which
purchasing decisions will increasingly be made. The
expertise of these units, and the stable tenure of their
technical support, are likely to be critical variables in
determining the extent to which the devolution of
procurement responsibilities from SIDA to GOZ can be
implemented.
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6.5.5 Implementation and Project Management

Although impressive results have been achieved in many
areas, as noted above, implementation has in most cases
been slow as a result of shortage of staff, problems of
transport and supervision, delayed disbursements or
payments, and insufficient management capacities. Staff
turn - over and the lack of a clearly defined programme cell
or unit with undivided responsibility for project
management have affected the results. General frame factors
such as bad roads, lack of electrical power and water have
also interfered with implementation and so has certain
emergency situations such as those related to security,
drought, and shortage of cement.

6.5.6 Monitoring and Evaluation

Another area where improvement is needed is programme
evaluation and monitoring. Whereas the monitoring of
disbursements and fund utilization on the whole is
satisfactory, there is still room for improvement in the
monitoring of actual implementation. Many problems and
delays could have been discovered at an earlier stage if
full - time Project Officers had been in charge, more
frequent meetings had been held between SIDA and the
relevant Officers, and more field inspections had been
undertaken.

Evaluation of SIDA supported programmes both formative
and summative has been a weak link. In the case of ZISSE,
for instance, the first pilot phase was supposed to have
been evaluated before the second phase was launched.
Instead, the second phase was implemented without
benefiting from the evaluation of the first phase, which in
fact came several years later, and then it was decided
anyway not to go ahead with another phase not as a result
of the findings of the evaluation study but for other
reasons. In many cases the Ministry has not been able to
initiate timely evaluations although agreement on this
has been reached with SIDA - due to lack of staff and other
resources or simply as a result of red tape or lack of
initiative.

Although some very good evaluations have been conducted,
the general impression is that as a rule an evaluation
component has not been included at the project preparation
stage and that no clear distinction has been made between
formative and summative evaluations. Most evaluations have
come up with their findings much too late for them to have
any formative value. The follow - up of evaluations and their
impacts on future policy also seems to leave much to be
desired. It is unclear what actually happens after an
evaluation has been completed.
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6.5.7
Outputs

It should be
clear from section

6.A that the SIDA
funded

programmes
have produced

good results
over

the years
-

results that
have led to a considerable upgrading

of the

education
system in Zimbabwe.

Table
6:10 summarizes

some
of

the main outputs
of the SIDA

supported programmes.

6.6 FUTURE
SIDA SUPPORT

TO EDUCATION

Before the current

agreement
between

Sweden
and Zimbabwe

on support to the education sector

expires in June
1991,

negotiations regarding the next

agreement
period

will take

place.
It can be

assumed
that

those negotiations

will take

as
their points

of departure:

(1) the identification
of the most

important problems

and issues
in education

that need
to be addressed;

(2) an assessment
of the experiences

gained
so far in

the development
cooperation between

Sweden
and

Zimbabwe
in the field

of education;

(3) the development
strategy

for general
as well as

educational
development

as expressed
in the

Second

National
Development

Plan
ljust being prepared);

and

(4) SIDA
policies,

guidelines
and

objectives
for

support
to education

in Zimbabwe.

The
following sections discuss certain principles that

should
guide Swedish-zimbabwean

development
cooperation.

It

has not been the rask of
the Mission

to identify concrete

programmes
or projects

for SIDA
support but rainer

to

suggest
general

scope and orientation
as well as some

basic

principles
and rationales

and to recommend
areas

that could

be further
discussed between the two parties.

6.6.1
Future prospects

As noted
earlier

in this cnapter,
development

co-

operation
between

Sweden
and Zimbabwe

has recorded notable

successes
in many areas

and has no doubt made
some

contribution
to the good performance

in the 1980's,

especially
in the

disadvantaged
areas

and in the fields of

Gurriculum development

and quality
improvement.

At the same

time, a number
of problems

have been identified
in the

areas
of programme

preparation
and

implementation
that need

to be further
looked

into, such as: the methods
and

resources
that go into the identification

and preparation

of programmeslprojects,

the conceptualization
and

design of

programmes
(the need

for "themes"
and package

designs);
the

allocation of
human

and material resources

for programme

implementation;

implementation
management

and
monitoring;

fond
utilization;

and programme
evaluation.
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Summary of SIDA Funded Programmes
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Inputs and Outputs

Programme Input (MSEK) Output

RECONSTRUCTION
OF SCHOOLS 34.2

CONSTRUCTION OF
SCHOOLS 34.0

TEACHERS' HOUSES 20.8**

STAFF HOUSES 12.4

CURRICULUM 69.0
DEVELOPMENT

PLANNING

SUPPLIES

NON-FORMAL EDUCATION

SPECIAL EDUCATION

STANDARDS CONTROL

ZIMFEP

TEACHER EDUCATION

5.8

11.0

26.0

14.4

2.8

41.1

31.8

2 935 schools reconstructed*

248 classroom blocks and 133
teachers' houses

300 houses (FinalAward) (+
many not yet completed)

20 D30 houees***

5 120 ZIM- SCI kits,
975 Geography kits,
1.5 million Suppl. Readers,
15 localized syllabi,
70 000 posters,
120 Pract.subj.kits,

staff development and
evaluations
31 vehicles

workshops, batteries
and tapes, 1 800 pupils in
pilot project, Scholarship
Fond

teacher training, Mobile
Units, equipment,

staff development
(12 367 participants),

education - with - production",
curriculum, development,
job -creation,

B.Ed. programme: 140
graduates, staff development:
15 M.Ed.s from Sweden,
equipment, materials, ZINTEC:
10 000 teachers trained,

PLANNING (MHE) 0.6

*) Jointly with other donors; Since 1985; Some still under
construction;

Source: SIDA, DCO, Harare.



137

It can be expected that SIDA support to education will
remain very much at the same level i.e. around MSEK 50-55 a
year at least over the next agreement period. (General
Swedish policy towards Zimbabwe may in the longer run be
affected by a change in the political map in Southern
Africa with Namibia independent and possible abolition of
racial discrimination in South Africa. One important
rationale for Swedish support to Zimbabwe has, of course,
been the fact that she is one of the Front Line States.)

SIDA will most likely also work under more economic
constraints in the future with expected cuts in personnel.
This will place increased burdens on recipient countries in
the identification and implementation of
programmes/projects. It may therefore, during a
transitional period, be necessary to increase consultancy
inputs both at the stage of project identification and
preparation, and implementation and monitoring.

We have not, in the course of this education sector
study, seen any reason to suggest fundamental changes in
SIDA'S overall policy and objectives regarding education
support. As noted earlier, they all seem to be in harmony
with the present development strategy of Zimbabwe.
Unfortunately, it has not been possible to find out what
possible changes may be announced in the next National
Development Plan.

6.6.2 The recommendations regarding future development
cooperation between SIDA and Zimbabwe in the education
sector and how such cooperation should be prepared can be
summarized in the following points:

(1) it is recommended that development cooperation continue
for a four - year period, with SIDA funding at the level of
MSEK 50-55 a year, aiming at promoting quality upgrading,
relevance, equity, efficiency, and cost - effectiveness in
the primary, secondary and tertiary levels of the education
system; we also recommend that SIDA funding be more
concentrated and focused on a few high - priority areas;

(2) In order for the joint consultations between SIDA/GOZ
to be satisfactorily completed in early 1991, it will be
necessary for a fully documented and justified set of
project proposals to be prepared by GOZ by the end of 1990.
At present it appears that, owing to staffing contraints
and the pressure of the work, this timetable is likely to
prove difficult to meet. In that event, it is recommended
that SIDA be willing to provide material and/or human
recources to strengthen the planning sections of MEC and
MHE to enable a draft programme to be prepared, if
requested by the ministries concerned. The programme(s)
proposal(s) prepared by the PIP Task Force should adhere to
the standard format and basically cover the following
areas:
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Rationale and justification;
Aims and objectives;
Expected outputs and impacts;
Required inputs (human and material);
Phasing;
Management; and
Programme evaluation;

(3) A number of parameters for continued development
cooperation between the two sides should be considered such
as

(i)

(ii)

(iii)

the Second Five - Year National Development Plan of
Zimbabwe (including the education policy
guidelines);

the experiences of SIDA supported programmes in
the 19805: and

what on - going SIDA programmes will be
discontinued by June 1991, which ones may carry -
over till the next agreement period, and which
ones should perhaps continue altogether during
the next period;

(4) Furthermore special attention should be paid to the
following aspects in programme preparation:

(i) the need for a comprehensive and integrated
package approach with emphasis on the interaction
between different components and key factors;

( ii) the need for in - built evaluation and monitoring
components, including both formative and
summative evaluations: and

( i i i ) the staff and management requirements and the
possible need for consultancy inputs as well as
computerized financial and implementation
accounting and reporting;

(5) when programmes/projects have been identified and
agreed upon, a special Programme Cell would be desirable
with a full - time Project Manager in charge (possibly paid
by SIDA) for the life - time of the programme; whatever human
and material resources are provided should be used
exclusively for programme purposes; it is important that
steps be taken to increase implementation efficiency and
that clear assignments and job descriptions for programme
staff be defined;

(6) as regards needs and problem areas that could possibly
be addressed through SIDA support, special consideration
should be given to the following aspects:

(i) the proper identification of target groups aimed
at
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(ii) the special needs resulting from disadvantages
relating to residence, socio - economic status,
gender, physical status, language, and employment
prospects;

( i ii ) quality, relevance, efficiency, and cost
effectiveness in: a) primary schools in
disadvantaged areas, and b) rural lower secondary
schools;

(iv) the special needs for quality upgrading in the
core subjects: English, Maths, and Science; and

CV) the problem of the practical subjects and the
possible need for follow - up after school;

(7) as regards the improvement of quality and relevance in
education, special consideration should be given to the
following key factors: the role and function of CDU; the
co- ordination between CDU, the Teachers' Colleges, the
Exams Branch, and classroom teaching; the crucial role of
the Headmasters; the availability and utilization of
textbooks and other teaching materials; the training and
deployment of teachers; and the system of regional
supervision and guidance;

(8) as regards improved efficiency and cost - effectiveness
in education, special attention should be paid to the
following areas: the local production of teaching
materials; the wastage of teaching materials through
inefficient distribution and storage; and the under -
utilization of infrastructure and resources in some
secondary schools in remote areas;

(9) as regards equity, consideration should be given to the
rural and urban disadvantaged areas, the participation and
performance of girls and women in the education system
(including administration and management), the physically
and mentally handicapped children; and the minority
language groups.

(10) in accordance with the above recommendations, the
following tentative programme proposals should be
considered:

A. School Materials for Specially Disadvantaged Groups

The programme should aim at designing and producing
textbooks, teachers' guides, and other teaching materials
especially for (a) minority language groups and (b)
physically and mentally handicapped children in remote
border areas and otherwise disadvantaged areas. Special
attention should be paid to the relevance of the materials
given the linguistic and cultural characteristics and the
special needs.

The programme should be based at CDU and liaise closely
with Standards Control of the MEC, but be semi - autonomous
with its own Programme Unit and a Programme Manager as well
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as seconded teachers paid competitive salaries not as civil
servants but as programme officers during the life - time of
the programme. The programme would thus draw higher
recurrent costs, but it is hoped that the experiences
gained will benefit CDU and that the MEC in the meantime
will find ways to address some of the main problems in CDU,
i.e. management/administration and the retention of
competent staff.

There would also be a need for a closer co - operation
between the Programme team and the relevant departments in
teachers colleges.

B. The Supply, Distribution, and Storage of School
Materials in Disadvantaged Areas

The programme should aim at providing all children in
primary and lower secondary schools in disadvantaged areas
with complete sets of core textbooks and other school
materials. The programme should thus cover the whole supply
chain from the producer to the user. A special component of
the programme should also address the teacher problem,
i.e. the crucial role of the Headmaster in the target
schools and the rate of teacher turn - over and make sure
that materials supplied are actually put to good use.

One important aim of the programme should be to try out
as a pilot exercise some of the main recommendations
included in the document "A Report on the Study into the
Distribution of Materials and Equipment to Schools",
Ministry of Higher Education, November 1989, with a view to
prepare for a complete overhaul and reform of the
distribution system. If the GOZ decides, on the basis of
the evaluation study referred to above and the experiences
gained during the first phases of the pilot scheme, to go
ahead with a major reform of the supply and distribution
system, we recommend that a major bulk of SIDA support in
the second half of the 19905 goes to this area.

C. Employment Creation for Youth through ZIMFEP

We recommend that SIDA support to ZIMFEP continue during
the next agreement period but that more funding goes to the
strengthening of ZIMFEP job - creation functions so that new
methods can be developed and tried out to prepare
unemployed school leavers (not only those from ZIMFEP
schools) for self - employment in the formal and in - formal
sectors.

The youth unemployment problem is taking on alarming
proportions and is in fact developing into a time bomb
unless determined steps are taken to address the problem.
We therefore hope that ZIMFEP with SIDA funding could
devote more efforts to developing methods to deal with job -
creation for school leavers methods that after having
been properly evaluated and found viable could be
replicated on a larger scale. Such new methods might have
to be found in a package approach combining skills
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formation, the development of management and marketing
skills, as well as the provision of tool kits, and a credit
component.

It is furthermore recommended that SIDA funding make it
possible for ZIMFEP to study the experiences of other
organizations such as for instance the Grameen Bank and
BRAC in Bangladesh with a view to examining to what extent
similar methods for employment generation could be
replicated in Zimbabwe.

D. Bystematic research into manifestations and causes of
gender disparities in education

It is recommended that SIDA sponsors an in - depth study on
gender differences in primary and secondary education in
terms of participation, achievement, promotion and
survival, and furthermore identifies the main constraints
in areas such as motivation, early marriage, reasons for
early dropout, opportunity costs, etc..

E. Teacher Education

Generally there is a need for intensifying support in
teacher education especially through in - service programme.
This calls for an increase in human and material resources
in colleges of education. There is a need to create an
infrastructural base in the colleges in the form of
physical plant and other equipment that will promote
meaningful learning especially in the science and technical
subjects. The area of Special Education also needs
preferential consideration. Thus SIDA could consider the
provision of resources to support staff development
programmes, the purchasing of vehicles for teaching
practice supervision and in - service courses and support in
science and technical subjects development in colleges.
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APPENDIX 1

ZANU(PF)'S principles for education were spelt out in its
1980 election manifesto:

1. The abolition of racial education and utilization of the
education system to develop in the young a non racial
attitude, or common national identity and common
loyalty.

2. The establishment of free and compulsory primary and
secondary education for all children regardless of race.

3. The abolition of sex discrimination in the education
system.

4. The orientation of the education system to national
goals.

5. The basic right of every adult who had no or little
education opportunity to literacy and adult education.

6. The special role of education as a major instrument for
social transformation.

The manifesto also identified three stages in the education
system:

(1) Pre - school education: mainly of a nursery form for
children aged 3 -5 years it would make it possible
for the present long period of primary schooling to be
reduced.

(2) Primary education: this will be pre - secondary and will
build upon nursery education as it projects itself into
the secondary sector. It should emphasize equally the
development of literacy and psychomotor abilities and
create in the child a comprehensive education base.

(3) Secondary education: this form of education will build
itself upon the primary base and, while remaining
comprehensive in character, must sharpen the child in
the direction of his aptitudes. It should prepare
children variously for university, technical and
vocational courses."

Furthermore, ZANU(PF) promised to "launch a vast
network of technical and vocational schools throughout
the country and will establish Zimbabwe Institute of
Technology, which will offer courses at university
level" and also to "expand university education and to
reorientate it to the needs of the Zimbabwean nation,
emphasizing more the courses necessary for the
development of the country. University education should
be largely free".
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APPENDIX 2

" outlines the following education aims:

Education should enable Zimbabweans to acquire knowledge
which will influence their attitudes, values and skills.

Education should act as an instrument for effecting
pupils access to other basic human needs.

Education is expected to cover a wide spectrum in its
content and form, yet at the same time imbued with local
values and combined with practical knowledge of concrete
conditions.

Education is expected to contribute to more rapid
adoption of improved agricultural methods and higher
productivity of the rural people.

Education was expected to contribute to the realization of
the objectives of both the Three Year National Transition
Development Plan (1982/83 - 1984/85) and the First Five
Year Development Plan (1985/86 - 1990/91) through the
successful achievement of these goals of the Education and
Manpower Development Sector:

(a) From the socio - political needs of Zimbabwe, the
education system is intended to promote national unity,
socialism, egalitarianism and patriotism.

(b) The cultural goals aim both at reviving the hitherto
largely neglected languages and other cultural values
and at developing a distinct Zimbabwe way of life out
of the mutual recognition and enrichment of the diverse
cultures.

(c) Education should contribute to national development,
particularly economic development, through the supply
of adequate cadres of trained and skilled personnel. On
the one hand many skilled occupations were manned by
Whites who have emigrated and by expatriates, and on
the other the extension of services to the majority of
the people and the expansion of the economy require a
great number of skilled people.

(d) In addition, education is regarded as a basic human
right. It is made available partly to redress the
colonial inequalities in the provision of education and
also to satisfy a great national thirst for education.

In more specific terms, the intentions of the education
system are:

(a) To provide education for all levels and including non-
formal education and the eradication of illiteracy.

(b) To transform and develop the curriculum to make it more
relevant to Zimbabwe's cultural, socio - economic and
skilled manpower requirements. In this regard emphasis
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would be placed on science, practical subjects, greater
use of local materials in the development of the
curriculum.

To improve the quality and standards of learning and
teaching.

To maintain the cost of education at a level the
country can afford and obtain optimum efficiency and
benefits from investments in education.
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APPENDIX 3

ZANU(PF)'S 1985 election manifesto stated measures
education was expected to take:

(i), The curriculum will be transformed to take account of
the need for industrialization.

(ii) In particular, the curriculum will be transformed to
a state in which technical subjects will be the core
around which academic subjects revolve.

(iii) Every child will be required to study technical
subjects from primary school level, so that he/she
leaves school technically and technologically prepared
for the world of work.

liv) Teacher training, technical, vocational and higher
educational institutions be increased having regard to
equitable regional distribution.

CV) The curriculum will be transformed to portray women's
work as valuable, productive and necessary in the
development of our own country.

(VI) Aspects of curriculum writing at primary school level
and in such areas as social studies etc. will be
localizes so that children do not become alienated
from their own environment at too early an age.

(vii) ZANU(PF) is determined to eradicate the scourge of
illiteracy by the year 2000 and facilitate the
participation of all adults in their village
committees, co- operatives, trade unions, workers
committees and other organs of development. The Party
will continue to consolidate adult literacy programmes
and health campaigns. This will enable the Party to
enhance the literacy, health, technical and managerial
skiljs of the people in order to accelerate the rate
of socio - economic development in the country.
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APPENDIX 4

Swedish Embassy
Development Cooperation Office
HARARE 9 May, 1989

ZIMBABWE JOINT EDUCATION SECTOR STUDY 1990

TERMS OF REFERENCE

1 Background

Swedish support to the education - sector in
Zimbabwe was initiated shortly after Independence
in 1980. The present four-year Education Sector
Agreement expires in June 1991. During the
current period Sweden has provided about SEK 50
million per year to the following sub- sectors.

(1) Capital.construction

(2) Teacher training

(3) Curriculum development

(4) Central administration

(5) Teaching material/equipment

(6) Special education

(7) Non- formal education

The two parties have agreed to make a joint
education sector STUDY in early 1990 in
anticipation of a new agreement on Swedish
support. The study should serve as a base for
decisions on continued Swedish support to the
sector. The study should thus both assess the
Swedish support to the sector in the 19805 and
identify areas for support in the 19905 - all in
the context of the needs and the development
strategy of Zimbabwe. Generally speaking, the
overriding aims of Swedish support to the
education sector in Zimbabwe are

to support efforts to improve the quality of
primary and secondary eduction;

to promote cost - effectiveness and the search
for low- cost methods in education;

to support interventions - aimed at especially
disadvantaged groups, such as the poor,
handicapped children, women and ex- refugees.



2

1 5 0

General Purpose of the Sector Study

The

(1)

(2)

(3)

(4)

overriding purpose of the joint study is to:

review the performance of formal and non -
formal education and training during the ist
Five - Year Plan period as a central area of
human resource development and in the
context of the socio - economic and
demographic situation of the country;

make an overall assessment of the
implementation and impacts of Swedish
support to the sector especially during the
current agreement period;

identify and prioritize sub - sectors suitable
for continued Swedish support during the
next agreement period; and

give recommendations to the Zimbabwe
government regarding problem areas in the
education and training sector especially in
need of attention.

3 Specific Tasks

The review team should, in close coordination
with the relevant ministries and SIDA
representatives and through the study of
available documentation and data and field
visits, make a study of the following aspects:

(1) the performance of the formal and non - formal
subsectors of education and training in
terms of internal and external efficiency,
cost - effectiveness, management and
monitoring as well as socio - economic
regional and gender quality; special
attention should be paid to

(a) student participation, retention,
dropout and completion;

(b) curriculum content and teaching methods;

(c) teacher supply and pre - service and
inservice training;

(d) unit costs and public and private
financing;

(e) the needs for pre - school care and
development;

(f) the relationship between health and
education;
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(g) the needs of especially disadvantaged
groups; and

(h) youth employment

(2) the implementation of the current
educational reforms as spelled out in the
Education Act 1987, especially the strive
towards free and compulsory primary eduation
for all and the vocationalization of
secondary education.

(3) the rate of illiteracy and the government
and non- government programmes to promote
literacy;

(4) the implementation, monitoring and impacts
of the SIDA supported programmes in the
sector especially during the current
agreement period;

(5) the on- going activities and interventions of
other international donor agencies and NGOS

in the sector;

(6) currently conducted research in the areas of
education and human resource development;

(7) current as well as foreseen manpower needs
and various relevant aspects of development
plans;

(8) relevant aspects of the main demographic
trends; and

(9) particular needs in the areas of education
and human resource development suitable for
SIDA support in the 19905.

The Study Team

The study should be undertaken by two Swedish and
two Zimbabwean consultants with specific
competence in the areas of: (1) General
Education, (2) Educational Planning, (3)
Economics of Education, and (4) Human Resource
Development. One or two local assistants as well
as means of transportation should be made
available to the team during the work of the
mission in the country.

5 Work Plan for the Stud

The four team members should be selected and
approved by 1 August, 1989.

Each team member should make the preparatory
work (4 weeks) before mid January, 1990.
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The mission by the team to Zimbabwe should
take place around 22 January 17 February,
1990 .

Printing of the study should be made during
the period 19 31 March, 1990.

A seminar on the study should be held before
the Sector Review in April, 1990.

Compiling of already available studies and
statistics relevant to the study should be made
by the two Ministries and SIDA and made available
to the team members. This work should be carried
out during the period June December, 1989.

6 Duration of the Stud Mission

The study team should undertake its work during
early 1990 and the consultants should be employed
for approximately eight weeks each. Four weeks
should be spent in Zimbabwe.

7 Reporting

A draft report should be submitted to the
Government of Zimbabwe and SIDA before the
departure of the Mission summarizing the findings
and recommendations of the review team in
English. The final report should be submitted not
later than two weeks after the approval of the
draft report.

8 Costs

Approximately SEK 400 000.
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SIDA 1989 10 05 1 ZIM 42.0
Education Division
K Rosencrants

ZIMBAWE JOINT EDUCATION SECTOR STUDY 1990

TERMS OF REFERENCE, AGREED ALTERATIONS

Since there have been some delays compared to the
time plan for the study, the following
alterations and additions have been agreed
between the Ministry of Primary and Secondary
Education. The Ministry of Higher Education and
SIDA.

The Study Team

During discussions preceeding the Annual
Consultations in April - May 1989, it has been
agreed that the Ministry of Primary and Secondary
Education and the Ministry of Higher Education
should appoint one team member each and select
one independent consultant and that SIDA should
appoint two independent consultants. Between them
the team should cover the specific competence as
spelled out in the original Terms of Reference
under point 4.

5. Work Plan

As the selection and approval of consultants was
delayed, it has been agreed that the team should
meet in Harare for three five days at the end
of October 1989 in order to ensure a smooth start
for the work of the team. The team should discuss
working methods and division of tasks. Some time
could also be used to collect data including
written materials to be analysed by individual
team members before the team meets in Harare in
January 1990.

A provisional programme for the main study should
be discussed.

In all other aspects the original Terms of
Reference under point 5 applies.

6 Duration of the Stud

The main part of the study should be undertaken
in early 1990 in Zimbawe. The consultants should
be employed between eight - ten weeks each of
which four to six weeks should be spent in
Zimbabwe. The length of employment may vary
between the team members and will be stipulated
in their individual contracts.
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APPENDIX 5

List of People Interviewed or those who Provided Written
Submissions

It is not possible to mention by name all the people
interviewed or those who provided written submissions. They
include officers in the ministries of Higher Education,
Education and Culture, Finance Economic Planning and
Development, Labour Manpower Planning and Social Welfare,
and Local Government Rural and Urban Development. However
the following deserve special mention:

Minister of Education and Culture and
Acting Minister of Higher Education Cde F. Chung

Permanent Secretary Ministry of Higher
Education Dr E.J. Chanakira

Permanent Secretary Ministry of
Education and Culture Mr T. Sibanda

Deputy
Higher

Deputy
Higher

Deputy
Higher

Deputy

Permanent
Education

Permanent
Education

Permanent
Education

Permanent

Secretary

Secretary

Secretary

Secretary
Education and Culture

Deputy Permanent Secretary
Education and Culture

Deputy Permanent Secretary
Education and Culture

Director of Statistics

Chief Education Officers

Regional Directors

Ministry

Ministry

Ministry

Ministry

Ministry

Ministry

of

of

of

of

of

<Df

Mr

Mr

Mr

Mr'

Mr'

Mr'

Dr'

Mr'
Mr'

Mr'
Mr'
!4r
Mr'

S. Mumbengegwi

M. Mambo

N. Thompson

Z. Hove

M.S. Mukurazhizha

Q. Bhilla

G. Mandishona

B.S. Gatawa
T.T. Chagonda

G.D. Makawa
T.B. Gororo
S. Hadebe
E. Musumhi
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